

X. East St. Lauis Rist Investige Wednesday Oct 31- 1917 Index Any Herr (Continue Earle W. Jimerson 2 e | G Sec. 1. A -1

 1-JWA WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 31, 1917.
 10/31/17
 557 The Committee met at 10.00 o'clock a.m., Honorable Ben Johnson (Chairman) presiding.

Mr. Johnson:

son: The Committee will come to order.

STATEMENT OF OF HARRY KERR (Continued)

Mr. Raker: Mr. Kerr, what request was made by yourself or any of your committee, the comittee of May the 28th, of the Mayor and the City Council? Mr. Kerr: Well, personally I made no request of

the Mayor that night.

Mr. Eaker: Or of the Council?

Mr. Kerr: Or of the Council.

L'r. Raker: What did any of your members request of xbox the Mayor or the City Council that night?

Mr. Kerr: Well they made their object known in being at the meeting of the Council and the Mayor was to tring it to the attention of them, about the terrible conditions existing in East St. Louis at that time.

Mr. Raker: That was your object in being there, but what request did you make of the Mayor or the Council that night?

Mr. Kerr: Well, I believe that was the request, to do something.

Mr. Faker : Who made that request from your committee?

Mr. Kerr: Mr. Faker: Mr. _Kerr: Mr. Faker: of you?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

1948

er: Mr. Alleger was one of your committeemen? r: Yes, sir. er: And he was the representative of the rest

Well, Mr. Alleger made the first talk.

Mr. Raker: Can you tell just what he requested? Mr. Kerr: Well, I don't know that they made the direct request, but they brought to the attention of the Mayor and Council that there was an awful condition existing here mudashing him, in Ext East St. Louis if I remember - that was the intent however, - that they do something to eliminate this chance of something awful terminating.

Mr. Raker : That was the main thing, simply to get to the Mayor and the Council a request that something terrible should not occur?

Mr. Kerr: No, that something be done to - I don't know - to remove any - well, I don't know just how to express myself. The meeting was for the purpose of insisting that the Mayor and Council do something to better the con ditions of the citizens of East St. Louis, the general wave of crime - to do away with it and make things peaceable so that the people would be able to go on the streets; and to protest against further immigration of this class of labor into the town.

Mr. Raker: What class?

Mr. Kerr: Colored labor from the South.

Mr. Raker: Was that protest made strong, distinct and specific to the Mayor and the Council that night?

Mr. Kerr: Well, I think so. That is what we were there for. The fact of the matter is, Mr. Raker, I Some of wasn't in the room all of the time. A fine time I would be up and down and in an out, but I didn't sit right down there like you are stitting here and participate in that meeting. That was the intent.

Mr. Raker: How did this lawyer get in there? Mr. Kerr: Well, Mr. Raker, I will tell you. There is no public meeting in East St. Louis that Alexander Flannigan is not called upon to make some kind of a talk. He is a joker. He usually winds up by sending the people away in good spirits, and that kind of thing. This Flannigan was called for from the audience, and it is usual at any public gathering where there is any talking to be done, Alexander Flannigan seldom or never is left cut.

Mr. Raker: But you folks weren't there for joking purposes.

Mr. Kerr: No, sir; he was called for from the audience.
Mr. Raker: But how did they break in on your meeting?
Why do you allow jokers to be introduced to a meeting called
by yourself and others for the purpose of taking up civic
conditions and betterment of conditions of the City of East
St. Louis, and then allow them to ring in a joker on you.

Mr. Kerr: My understanding was that the meeting was closed, and Alexander Flannigan had no place on our program, none whatever. He was called for from the audience to make a little talk. Just as I have explained, he is a good entertainer and any place or every place where Alexander is they give him the floor to kind of line up

the meet .

Mr. . . : I know, but didn't you folks deplore and discourse this sort of talk?

1950

Mr. Kerr: Well, we didn't encourage the feeling that it may have engendered, but we had no control over a man who stepped out on the platform and had it for thee minutes. You can realize the position of a man that has been given the platform, and you haven't any further control over him. He may not be on your program at all.

Mr. Foss: He was the last speaker?

Mr. Kerr: The very last speaker, called for by the audience.

Mr. Eaker: Now what I am trying to get at, you people were summoned there by yourselves, for the purpose of presenting to the Mayor and the City Council, conditions that would better East St. Louis, and do away with the reign of terror. Is that right?

Mr. Kerr: That is it.

Mr. Raker: Then at that very meeting you allowed a man to take the platform and to be heard, who not only didn't join in your idea of civic betterment, but advised mob law. Isn't that tight?

Mr. Kerr: No, sir; that is what I have been trying to say, that we stand for no responsibility of Alexander Flannigan's talk to the crowd. Our meeting was over. When our people got through talking our meeting was done. This man was called for, and we felt that our business with the Mayor and Council had adjourned.

Mr. Raker: Well, did you call on the Sheriff at any time for aid and assistance a in the betterment of

.

conditions?

Mr. Kerr: No, sir. Mr. Paker: You never appealed to him at any time? Mr. Kerr: No, sir.

1951

Mr. Raker: Now, what has been his attitude, the sheriff and his deputies of East St. Louis, relative to the suppression of the conditions as they existed, and bettering them.

Mr. Kerr: Well, I don't know - it appears to me that the She iff was called up by the city officials. Of course we have an office here of the sheriff's which is not the general office, however, but it appears to me that the sheriffs do their duty around here - those that we have stationed here - located here. I suppose they do the best they can. There are only four or five of them.

Mr. Raker: How can they be doing it if holdurs and stickurs, thugs, cutthwcats, and loafers are permitted to remain here and violate the laws of the State of Illinois, which cases are handled by the sheriff's office and the district attorney and prosecuted by the State, and are state cases? How can you account for the fact now, that they were doing everything that was all right when you say this thing continued right on just the same?

Mr. Kerr: Well, I don't know that the sheriff's office ever entered into our minds at all. We were appealing to our local citizens.

Mr. Faker: All right. Now, as to the District

Attorney, or State is Attorney, why didn't you appeal to . nim?

1952

Mr. Kerr: Well, for the reason I have just stated, that we wee appealing to cur own city officials.

Mr. Raker: I know, you stated, that, but will you tell the Committee why you and your associates didn't appeal to the State's Attorney. or the County Attorney.

Mr. Kerr: I couldn't tell you, sir.

Mr. Raker: All right. Now this Committee of One Hundred - you say there are no laboring men on that committee?

Mr. gerr: Well, I didn't say that. The e may possibly be labor men picked by the chairman of the Chamber of Commerce.

Mr. Faker: Well, Are there on the committee members of the labor men?

Mr. Kerr: I believe there is two.

Mr. Raker: No more?

Mr. Kerr: That is all I know of.

Mr. Raker: Well, are you dissatisfied with the Committee of One Hundred because your idea of the men aren't represented on the Committee?

Mr. Kerr: No, I am dissatisfied with that committee for the very reason that I stated yesterday' that in my estimation the committee is a joke; it is not representative; it is not able toparry out the things that a committee of one hundred citizens of East St. Louis ought to be able to do. I think that the influences that work underneath or behind or back of that One Hundred Committee

is such that the citizens of East St. Louis generally couldn't be given a square deal.

7

1953

Mr. Raker: Well, now, will you tell the Committee why, during all this time, yourself and associates haven't gotten together, appointed a committee of your own to assist in bettering conditions in Rast St. Louis?

Mr. Kerr: Mr. Raker, that is what we have been endeavoring to do, to bring upon the Mayor. The influence of the organized labor movement. - which I will agree is not very strong - however, it is a number of citizens here that went to the man who should give us a redress or give us at least somesatisfaction, at least to let usknow that he was going to do something.

Mr. Raker: I know, but what I am asking now is why you haven't done something since this occurrence to bring about better conditions?

Mr. Kerr: I mentioned yesterday, that on the 1st day of July - or June rather - there was a message sent to the Governor and Mr. Insull - here I have a copy of that message.

Mr. Raker: Read it, will you.

Mr. Kerr: This message was delivered into the telegraph office somewhere between eleven and twelve o'clock.

Mr. Johnson: Day or night?

Mr. Kerr: Night, of June 1st: "Honorable Samuel Insull and Governor Lowden:

Springfield, Illinois.

Honorable Samuel Insull,

State Council of Defense, 120 West Adams Street, C.icago, Illinois.

1954

We, the Central Trades and Labor Unions, and citizens of East St. Louis, urgently request that there be instituted at your earliest convenience an investigation into the causes of riots now going on, which necessitate the presence of State Militia, who are now on the ground. There are grave doubts as to where riots will end. Firmly believing there are good and sufficient grounds for immediate investigation.

Respectfully

(Signed) M. J. Whalen, President Central Trades. (Signed) Harry Kerr, Secretary and Treasurer.

Mr. Raker: Now can you tell the Committee just what was in your mind when you sent this?

Mr. Kerr; Well, what was in my mind at the time of sending this message - and I believe also broth r Whalen'sthat the conditions had got cut of the control of the administration.

Mr. Raker: Now can you state to the Committee what you wanted this Council of National Defense and the Governor to investigate?

Mr. Kerr: To find out the causes and place the responsibility where it should be.

Mr. Raker: Well now, can you give the Committee an

8

outline of the causes of this riot; what cocurred before and what occurred since, and a suggestion as to persons, and things, that would assist in bringing about and relieving the conditions? Now that just opens the whole field to you.

Mr. Kerr: I can go back over it agáin.

1955

Mr. Raker: You needn't repeat unless you want to. That opens the whole field to you, so you can make any complaint, make any statement that will enlighten the Committee, give you an opportunity to do what you have asked in that telegram. Can you think of anything else than π hat you have already stated?

Mr. Kerr:, Well, there are plenty of things that enter into it, that enter into that thing - well, I guessel have stated the conditions about as clearly as possible, leading up to the riot.

Mr. Raker: There is nothing further that you can think of?

Mr. Kerr: Well, not along those lines directly. Mr. Faker: Well, are there any lines? I want you to leave so that when you leave the stand you cannot say that you did not have an opportunity to give every single iota of evidence that you had, direct or indirect. Now if there is, state it.

Mr. Kerr: Well, I want to go back to the April strike of the Aluminum Ore.

Mr. Raker: That is in addition to what you have stated?

Mr. Kerr: Well, I said some of that yesterday, but last night when thinking this thin g over, another

9

ð

thought has come to my mind and I was rading the article in the paper here, was the cause of bringing it to my It has been charged here that the labor movemind. ments are partly responsible, or altogether responsible for the conditions here, on count of their appeal to race prejudice through the labor movement. I want to state here and now, that the committees from the Aluminum Ore people that were meeting with the labor movement were advised repeatedly that there would be no strike at the Aluminum Ore Comagny; that if in their desire to organize and become part of the labor movement they must make some arrangement to come to a certain place as their shifts went off - that is quit work, come off the shifts, come over there -we had in mind a picture house out here on 27th and Louisiana Blvd., and organize, and if Kr. Fox objected to the organization of men under the American labor movement, that would be up to him to lock them out. and the responsibility would be his.

1956

Now we had information that the Aluminum Ore Company had Government contracts at that time, and it was suggested by some of this committee when talking the proposition over that we strike at that plant, that the plant be struck. The labor representatives who advised the committee, who were not representing the labor movement, but were members of a rump organization that had no head or no brains, fathered by the officials of the Aluminum Ore Company those men demanded that there be something done where they would get the right to organize; and the very day the very afternoon or evening of the day of the strike,

those men were advised to come out of that plant and organize, and not to strike the plant. Mr. Raker: That is, the American Federation of Labor's idea was to do it that way?

,951

Not tostrike at the plant. Mr. Kerr: But this rupp organization struck? Mr. Raker: Mr. Kerr: I am going to get to that. Between eight and ten o'clock that very sime night there was a meeting of the Aluminum Ore Employee's Protective Association and they ordered a strike. The re. being or no representatives of organized labor at that meeting, of course there was nothing to restrain They walked out there and rulled the plant them. at ten thirty or eleven o'clock. I knew nothing of it until the next morning. I don't think that there was a man in East St. Louis who was more surprised that there was a strike at the Aluminum ore than I my self was.

Mr. Raker: The American Federation of Labor, so far as you stand, where opposed to that strike?

Mr. Kerr: Opposed to the strike, absolutely opposed to it.

Mr. Raker: But it was this rump organization formed of the employees of the Aluminum Ore Company, are the one that caused the strike, brought the strike about and brought the trouble as against your better judgment and advice.

Mr. Kerr: That is it, exactly, sir. Mr. Raker: And those were the men, some of them,

as you understand, were working with the Aluminum Ore Company?

1958

Mr. Kerr: They were working at the Aluminum Ore Company.

Mr. Raker: Well, do you believe from that you have been advised and informed that they were doing it forthe interest of the Aluminum Ore Company, some of the few individuals?

Mr. Kerr: Well, sir, I couldn't for the life of me understand, after the advice given to those men, and the reasons for it - and the one especially - showing them that there was no chance in the world for the Aluminum Ore Company to keep them from organizing if they so desired. If they did, and locked these men out, the responsibility would be absolutely up to the Aluminum Ore officials. No question about that.

Mr. Raker: Now you have heard of Mr. Wolf, haven't you?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Raker: Well, was he connected with the merican Federation of Labor in any way?

Mr. Kerr: No, sir.

Mr. Raker: Nor the other two men that have been named with him, Simon and Lehman?

Mr. Kerr: Simon w.s a member of some - I think no, I am not sure, but I don't believe he was. He was a steamfitter and they h.d steamfitter's members out there. That is my understanding.

Mr. Raker: Well then, their attitude and their

13+ 14

561

have seen actions, and conduct separate and distinct and

apart from any of the movements of the American Federalion of Labor? Mr. Kerr: And absolutely against the advice of

1959

the American Federation of Labor, yes, sir. Mr. Raker: Have you folks investigated the question of Wolf's trying to get a stipend for his work in connection with the matter out there, in the way of organizing, etc?

Mr. Kerr: Well, really, I didn't know anything about that.

Hr. Raker: That is all right then.

What do you mean by that moving picture place out near the plant? Was that an eye sore?

Mr. Kerr: No, no; last October when they had that strike before, that is where they held their meetings and that is where Mr. Fox had met this committee that he referred to the other evening. It is handy, adjacent to the plant - not very far - four or five blocks.

Mr. Raker: Conditions for working men here haven't . been made very agreeable and comfortable, have they?

Mr. Kerr: Not very.

Mr. Raker: Has anything been done to better the conditions and to help the men or their fimilies in any way?

Mr. Kerr: I don't just get the drift of your - from what direction?

Mr. Raker:. Well, from any direction outside of

what these men themselves and their families have done with a great deal of work, expense, toil and trouble? Has the city itself, have the citizens, the merchants, the business men, or have the corporations that are doing business here done anything?

Mr. Kerr: You mean towards making working conditions better?

1960

Mr. Raker: Yes.

Mr. Kerr: Will, I don't know that they have. The business men of the city here are a good deal like the working men. That is what I mean by the business men is our stores and such as that. Everybody here nearly everybody that has to live in East St. Louis, carries a dinner bucket, or should be carrying them. The other fellow has moved out of town and has left this condition here. We can't get out of town. We haven't got the wherewith to move and we have got to stay here under conditions that those other fellows havemade for us. I mean by "other fellows" the large corpor tions, such as the Aluminum Ore Company, the packing h use industries, and the steel plant out here.

Mr. Raker: Wall, which crowd combines to elect officials here, to make things as they are. How do they do it?

"In. Kerr: Well, as I stated yesterday, the labor movement hasn't been taken into the thoughts or plans of these political fellows that are the ring.

Hr. Raker: Tell us about it.

16

Mr. Kerr: They are just absolutely ignored. That is all. They are not in it at all. The candidates are chosen for us and we are told to vote for one or the other.

1961

Mr. Raker: That is all.

Mr. Cooper: It has been suid here repeatedly before this Committee that Mr. Flannigan's speech at that meeting was in part responsible for this rioting, because he injefect, told theawdience that there was no law under which members of a riot - under which rioters could be convicted. Did he say substantially that?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Can you recall in substance what he said to that effect?

Mr. Kerr: Well, as a kind of wird-up to his talk he said, "gentlemen, there is no law to punish for a mob law." That possibly is not just the very words, but that is what he meant.

Mr. Cooper: Did yo know that Alexander Flannigan, in that speech, directly or inditectly, advised the burningof the homes of colored people?

Mr. Kerr: I don't think he did.

Mr. Cooper: Who would move into white neighbor-

Mr. Kerr: I can't just remember, but I don't think he did that.

562

Mr. Cooper: How long did he talk?

Mr. Merr: Oh, possibly five or six minutes, four

or five minutes.

Mr. Cooper: He is now acting as counsel for the men being tried, or some of them at least, being tried in Belleville?

1962

Mr. Kerr: I have heard that he is.

Mr. Cooper: How old a man is he?

Mr. Kerr:. Well, he is a man that don't tell his age, but he says - the way he tells it, he was six years old when the war broke out.

Mr. Cooper: He is over sixty?a

Mr. Kerr: He is along in there, yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: About sixty years of age. How long has he lived here, do you know?

Mr. Kerr: Oh, he has been here a long time. He is one of the oldest residents here.

Mr. Cooper: Well, he was called for from the audience that night. Who did you say called that meeting?

Mr. Kerr: The meeting was called by the secretary of the Central Trades and Labor Union. The call was made directly to their delegates only, by letter. I don't think there was printed more than 100. You can find that out from Paul Smith. We have three delegates from each organization, and I think forty eight organizations.

Mr. Cooper: Where did this printed call ask the delegates to assemble?

Mr. Kerr: At the City Hall council chember.
Mr. Cooper: They were accustomed to meet there?
Mr. Kerr: No, the council was accustomed to meet
there. It was the regular meeting of the council.

Mr. Cooper: Well, how many people came there? Mr. Kerr: Oh, goodness, - well, it-looked like the whole place turned out. Everybody got up there that could get up there. I have seen all kinds of citizens up there.

Mr. Cooper: Who was first to speak at the meeting? Mr. Kerr: Mr. Alleger, I think. I am not just sure about that.

Mr. Cooper: Who is he?

Mr. Kerr: He is a newspaper man here, connected with the Illinois Labor press.

Mr. Cooper: Do you know what he talk d about? Mr. Kerr: Well, he opened the meeting. If I remember correctly he want on a made a speech to the council and the Mayor.

Mr. Cooper: Do you neall whether he gave any advice or made any requests to or of the council?

Mr. Kerr: Well, the intention of the meeting of that committee was for the purpose of asking the Mayor and the council to devise some ways or means to eliminate almost a certain trable. You could see it in the air. You could feel it. You could feel it while it is can't express just the feeling.

Mr. Cooper: Who next spoke?

Mr. Kerr: I think Mr. Kane, J. J. Kane. Mr. Cooper: Well, how long did ne talk?

Mr. Kerr: I guess he talked may be twenty minutes.

Mr. Gooper: Was his speech of the same general character as that of Mr. Alleger?

:

Mr. Kerr: The same general character. Mr. Cooper: Did he counsel violence? Mr. Kerr: No, h no. Mr. Cooper: Who spoke after him?

1964

Mr. Kerr: Well, it runs in my mind that there was three or four spoke, I don't just recall now, only Alleger and Kane.

Mr. Cooper: Now after your program had been concluded, how long was it before someone called for Flannigan? Mr. Kerr: I suppose right then. I think the Mayor spoke at the meeting.

Mr. Cooper: What did the Mayor say?

Mr. Kerr: Well the Mayor went on and counseled patience and peace and quiet and harmony and all that stuff.

Mr. Cooper: But did he indicate how he was going to attempt to secure peace and harmony and quist?

Mr. Kerr: Mr. Cooper, for six months we had been trying to get them. We never could get any expression from him as to what he could do or what he waldn't do. He furtuation just simply evaded. We got nothing from him any time or last any place up to the time, either singly or by committees or colletively or any other way - just passive.

Mr. Cooper: Do nothing at all.

Mr. Kerr: Do nothing at all. I don't know whether or not he was able to do anything or not. That of course remained with him. But we of course supp sed he would be able to do something.

Mr. Cooper: Now long did Flannigan talk?

Mr. Kerr: I Coaldn't say, three or four or five minutes, may be.

19

Mr. Cooper: And at the conclusion or towards the conclusion of his speech he advised the people the me assembled that there was no law in the State of Illinois, or any law, to punish rioters?

1965

Mr. Kerr: That is, I believe the wind-up of the meeting, and his talk.

Mr. Cooper: Did he say that if a negro rented a house in a white neighborhood it might burn?

Mr. Kerr: Now, I couldn't answer that question. Mr. Cooper: You don't remember?

Mr. Ketr: I don't remember whether it was said or not.

Mr. Cooper: And that if a negro rented a house in such a neighborhood, and he died befored he could enter it then he wouldn't live in that neighborhood? Did he say that?

Mr. Kerr: No, I don't remember that. All that I remember is that it was the nature - the information. that you seek is the reference to no punishment for mob violence. That is practically all that I can remember.

Mr. Cooper: Then the only way to interpret Flannigan's speech was that he rose before an audience in this city and openly counseled violence, riots, thereby encouraging riots, didn't he?

Mr. Kerr: Well, Mr. Cooper, it may have had that effect on some, but the fact of the matter is it hadn't been,-the meeting hadn't got out of the hall before personally I forgot all about it. I didn't give it any personal weight. I didn't think it was meant.

Mr. Cooper: Of course you didn't contemplate violence you didn't want tokee violence, but don't you think that the average mind of other people -

Mr. Kerr: (Interposing) It may have affected the minds of others, but really to me it appeared as just talk.

1966

Mr. Cooper: You made a most important statement here about the attitude of the American Federalion of Labor branch in this city towards the trouble at the Aluminum Ore Plant.

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: As I understood your statement, in reply to Judge Raker's question, you said that you and other members of the local branch of the American Federation of Labor, advised against - strongly advised against any strike at the Aluminum Ore Plant?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. C'oper: They were the best paid employees in thecity?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: You urged that they not go out on a strike?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: And yet, notwithstanding that advice a strike was called somewhere along at ten o'clock at night? Mr. Kerr: Well, the strike was - in theif meetings they decided upon a strike, and they went from the hall, my information is - the hall was right near, next door my information is that they went from that hall directly

to the plant and pulled the plant.

1967

Mr. Cooper: Now what do you mean by "pulled the plant"?

Mr. Karr: Stopped the men from going in there on their regular watch, and notifying the men as they came out.

Mr. Cooper: That is eleven o'clock, the night watch?

Mr. Kerr: I suppose that would be the watch. Mr. Cooper: Now, Mr. Kerr, the manager and the assistant manager - or the superintement and assistant superintendent of the plant, Mr Fox and Mr. Rucker, testified here & that a committee presented a written communication to them - typewritten - which embodied their requests of the company; that at the bottom of that communication was the word "committee", typewritten but no signatures of the committee; that thereupon the manager, Mr. Fox, asked the workmen who presented that to take it back and have it signed saying that he would sign it if they would bring it back to him signed, that they took that and went away; that he never saw them again, never saw the paper again, and that in a little while that same night the strike was called. Do you know about that?

Mr. Kerr: I know nothing of that. That must have been the arrangement made between eight and ten o'clock that night, after those mm left here.

Mr. Cooper: And if that body of workmen in that plant did do what these two witnesses have sworn

564

that they did do, it was directly opposed, you say, to everything that you advised or desired as a member of the American Federation of Labor?

1968

Mr. Kerr: Absolutely; and you can see my position in the thing. The American Federation of Labor or its central bodies, never advise strikes, but they do insist upon the right to organize. Every minute, every hour, every day, every week, every year, organization is on with the American Federation of Labor. Now here is the proposition: Here is a big plant, one plant of the kind only in the United States and I am informed or Canada - has heretofore objected to organized labor, organizing their plant. They have contracts with our Government to furnish war materials. If those men stani upon their rights to organize; come out of that plant on their shifts where it don't inter-. fere for a moment with that plant; organize on the outside and go home and report back for duty when their hour comes to go to work, it don't interfere with the working of the plant. Now then, here is where there is going to be any responsibility. The organized labor movement of this country wants no responsibility for strikes. They are not willing to shoulder it, they don't want to should er it, but they do insist upon or-Number of those men were advised to come ganization. out just as I have stated to you, and give their names in, become members of the several organizations, at this picture house, or some other place to be arranged out there; and if the Aluminum Ore Company felt like accept-

ing the responsibility of locking those men out then the responsibility would be upon the other fellow and not upon the organized labor moment. It is reasonable to suppose; it is reasonable to expect that there would be no other court for the organized labor movement in East St. Louis than to advise to the best interests of both the men and the company, under the war conditison that we are now placed under, with Government contracts in that plant.

1969

Mr. Cooper: And in addition to that they were working eight hour shifts?

Mr. Kerr: They had all the conditions out there, just as Rucker and Fox said, yes, sir. They had the best conditions in East St. Louis.

Mr. Cooper: I wantel to get that into the record again. That company had the best conditions here in this city, eight hours and the best wages?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir. -

Mr. Cooper: The only possible - I won't say the only possible, but one possible objection that might be raised - xixxi and whether that can be cured or eliminated has not been made quite plain to this committee yet; but that is the fact, that some men worked there seven successive days, that is six days and then the seventh day, Sunday, for two consecutive Sundays. Formerly they worked four Sundays - they worked all the Sundays. They have done away now with two of them, and Mr. Fox didn't seem to be quite certain whether they could yet do away with any Sunday work at that plant. He intimated that if possible it ought to be done. Now the testimony that

24

you have given, and I think all this Committee will agree to that, that it is most important that you opposed the strike at that Plant. In your official capacity you opposed it. Witnesses here have laid to you the blame for this strike - that is, your organization. According to your testimony thos: charges are entirely unfounded and most unjust.

Now after this trike at the Aluminum Ore Company's plant, did you see any of the leaders, counsel with them?

Mr. Kerr: After the strike?

1970

Mr. Cooper: Yes.

Mr. Kerr: Oh, yes.

Mr. Cooper: Well, what were your interviews with them after they did actually strike? What did you say to them?

Mr. Kerr: Will, of course I expressed my surprise at the strike, but after a day or two why I was instructed by the centralbody to advise with those men and do everything in my power to **invite** assist them to both win the strike and to organize them.

Mr. Cooper: And the strike continued how long? Well, Mr. Kerr: ZFrom the 18th or 19th. And I was informed here by a man who was in a position to know, yesterday, until the 27th of June.

Mr. Cooper: About two months? Mr. Kerr: A little over two months. Mr. Cooper: The Chairman suggests you said the 18th or 19th. You meant xkm April? Mr. Kerr: Yes, April, until the 27th of June.

Mr. Cooper: That is a little over two months? Mr. Kerr: Yes.

Mr. Raker: Do I understant now that the strike was settled on the 27th of June?

1971

Mr. Cooper: Was the strike the strike settled on the 27th of June at that plant?

Mr. Kerr: Well, the strike was declared off on the 27th of June.

Mr. Cooper: And the men went back to work? Mr. Kerr: Those that could get back. Some went back before, and I don't know whether any of them went back since or not.

Mr. Cooper: That was about a week before the riot of July 2nd?

Mr. Kerr: Yes.

Mr. Cooper: Five days before. Were you present when Mr. Joyce submitted that resolution of which you spoke?

Mr. Kerr: No, that was at a meeting of the Chamber of Commerce.

Mr. Cooper: The Chamber of Commerce did nothing at all to prevent this?

Mr. Kerr: Not to my knowledge. Not a thing. Mr. Raher: A matter came to my attention here, and a question I would like to ask this witness about it. It has been handed to me since I examined you a few moments ago. This is a clipping from the St. Louis Post-Dispatch dated August 23, 1917, entitled: "Mother Jones Talks Attacking Plant Men." Now were you at that meeting?

Mr. Kerr: I wasn't at that meeting. Mr. Raker: Did you or your people have anything to do with it?

1992)

Mr. Raker: Something was said here yesterday about what Mother Jones is supposed to have said at that meeting. I find this in this article, as published, as above stated: "The hall was sprinkled with Federal Agents, detectives, and uniformed # patrol men, but the speaker's talk was not an incendiary one. She said she believed the packing house employees should organize and added: "If conditions don't suit you, you should get better ones. It is bad to strike now when the country is at war, but if it takes a strike to win, then strike; and if it takes a riot why then may be you will have to have a riot.'"

So thepapers did report, which has been contradicted, that Nother Jones did advise rioting according to this.

Mr. Kerr: My information is that the chief of police was there from East St Louis. My information is that Major Kavanaugh was there.

Mr. Raker:	I will insert this in the recor	d.
Mr. Foster:	What is it? to lo lo	
Mr. Roker::	It is an article I just read.	

Mr. Foster: If it is taken as a newspaper article let us have it so stated; but if it is an authentic article, a report of her speech, and that is after the riot a long time, I don't know about it.

1973

Mr. Cooper: That is six weeks after the riot. Mr. Raker: That is very true. Mr. Cooper: We are not here to investigate what anybødy did six weeks after the riot. We are here to investigate the riot. But still I don't object on that account.

Mr. Raker: It simply clarifies the record. Mr. Foster: I object to a newsppaper article of that kind going into the record. The best evidence, and I think it can be found, is to find her speech as taken down at that time.

Mr Raker: Was it taken down at that time?

Mr. Foster: I think so. I thin: there were several stenographers there; and that would be the best evidence of it, I think.

Mr. Raker: Certainly, but here is what purports to be a newspaper article giving her speech.

Mr. Foster: That is six weeks after the riot occurred. Mr. Raker: But it is supposed to be published right after her speech.

Mr. Foster: What is the date of that?
Mr. Rake : August 23, 1917, St. Louis Post-Dispatch.,
Mr. Foster: What date was she here?
Mr. Raker: I don't know anything about that.
Mr. Foster: I don't think - if you want her speech,
the best thing to do is to get her speech as taken down
in shorthand.

Mr. Raker: I am not trying to impute anything to anybody, but here was a newspaper article published. No

one has come before this Committee yet and said they were fighting against these riots, or had been working to find the rioters, except what has been drawn out, and I am just putting it in to show there was sort of a feeling that riots might be a good thing in East St. Louis. Now I may be drawing the wrong deduction, and may be doing the people of East St. Louis an injustice, and I would hate to do that to anybody.

Mr. Poster: I havenet any objection if it is put fown as an unofficial newspaper crticle.

1974

Mr. Raker: As unofficial?

Mr. Foster: Not as what was said at that time, because I understand there were Federal Agents there who heard this speech.

Mr. Raker: I will ask a few more questions in regard to it.

Who is the city clerk at this time?

Mr. Kerr: Michael J. Whalen.

Mr. Raker: Do you know what attitude Mr. Whalen has taken in regard to the riot of July ind?

Hr. Kerr: He is pesident of the Central body, and any actions that they have taken would necessarily mean his stand, his position. That is the Gentral Trades and Labor Union I mean by central body.

Mr. Raker: And Mr. Earl Jimerson, who is he?

Mr. Herr: He is the representative of the meat cutters and butcher workmen.

Mr. Raker: What was his position as to the riots on July 2nd.

2<u>9</u>

Mr. Kerr: Well, he is a labor man, representing himself as part of the American Federation of Labor. Mr. Raker: Well, I suppose under that statement there will be no objection to this going in as an unofficial statement?

1975

Mr. Coopr: Unofficial - no statement about it, just a newspaper report after the speech that took place six weeks after the flot that we are sent here to investigate.

Mr. Raker: That is true.

Mr. Foster: But if you are going to put in all such newspaper articles, we will never get through here

Hr. Raker: No, that is all I am going to put in. Mr. Cooper: Is wasn't in accord with that speech, that any riots took place in this city. The speech isn't responsible for the riots, was not in connection with the riots, has no connection with it at all. The rewere not riots after that speech.

Hr. Johnson: We haven't disposed of the question yet whether that goes in or not. Shall I take the sense of the Committee?

Mr. Foster: I don't care Put it in if you want to. Mr. Rakes: I understood there was no objection. Mr. Cooper: Let me ask a question or two. Was Mother Jones arrested?

Mr. Kerr: No. sir.

Mr. Cooper: Was anything done to her at all for any speech she made here?

Mr. Kerr: Not that I know of.

Mr. Cooper: And the Fedgal Agents were there in the audience ready to arrest her if she had counseled rioting?

Mr. Kerr: That was my understanding.

1976

Mr. Cooper: Do you believe, or does anybody else believe, the within six weeks after the horrible scenes of July 2nd in this city, if a woman had arisen and advised new riots, that none of those officials would have arrested her or prevented any further utterance?

Mr. Kerr: I believe they would.

Mr Cooper: Y.u believe they would?

Mr. Kerr: yes.

Nr. Cooper: And you were not at that meeting?

Mr. Kerr: No, sir.

Mr. Cooper: That is all.

Mr. Raker: I undest_nd there is no objection to letting that be printed?

Mr. Cooper: What is the object of printing it?

Mr. Raker: I want to show the article as printed here in a paper herein East St. Louis.

Mr. Kerr: In St. Louis.

Mr. Raker: In St. Louis, the Post-Dispatch. Well, that don't make any difference. It circulated over here.

568

Mr. Cooper: Is jt your theory, Judge Raker, that that was responsible for the riots of July 2nd?

Mr. Raker: None whitever.

Mr. Cooper: Well, the riots took place after that.

Mr. Raker: That is true.

Mr. Foster: Well, are you trying to prove that Mother Jones did advise a riot?

1971

Nr. Raker: No, I am not trying to prove anything about Mother Jones, for or against her, but I am simply putting in an article, so the whole article may go in, of what is charged wis said. Now if it wasn't said, if her speech was taken, it can be put in evidence later and will then demonstrate that the people of St. Louis did not permit speeches, even after diots, that if you couldn't win one way that you could win by riots. That is all.

Mr. Cooper: Well, now, right following that statement I want to suggest this: That when you say that the people of St. Louis wouldn't permit counsel like that -

Mr. Raker: (INterposing) E st St. Louis, I mean. Mr. Cooper: Weren't the people of East St. Louis there in large numbers? The working men were there and the Federal Agents and officers, to arrest anyone guilty of incendiary utterances, and no arrest was made, and there has been no subsequent riot. Isn't it fair to

Mr. Raker: I don't know what she said, but if her speech was taken, if this charge was all wrong then the speech taken will demonstrate exactly what was said, and if I can't get the speech any other way I can get it this way. I am going to try before I get through if her the speech was taken, to have it presented.

suppose that she and didn't counsel violence?

Mr. Cooper: It depends upon who took it. Mr. Foster: Find out who took it before you get it

in.

Mr. Raker: Certainly, I appreciate that. I am making no distinction so for us Imponeoused, with organit is used izations, and entirely that I want to get at the facts.

1978

Mr. Johnson: Shall I take the sense of the Committee relative to the insertion of this?, The Committee seems to be divided on its admission, and I believe I will take the sense of the Committee.

Mr. Raker: Inorder to get my position clearly, so there can be no question as to being eliminated on that score, I will withhold the offer until I get the man on the stand who represents that paper.

Mr. Johnson: I think you had better do that, for are enconnous the reason that here is nomber of statements made in this newspaper article without any opportunity whatever to cross examine that man.

Mr. Fake : I think that is a point that is well taken.

Mr. Johnson: And if it comes to taking the sense of the Committee as to its insertion now, I shall vote against its insertion.

Mr. Raker: I appr clate that effect of it, and we will try to get the St. Louis Post-Disptch representative It won't take but a moment, and we can see what he knows about it.

Mr. Foster: That will open up the question then of whether we shall hear other witnesses along the same line.

Mr. Eaker: Yes. All right.

Now just one other question. Were any women present at the meeting of May 28th?

Now, I culdn't say as to that. Mr. Kerr: Mr. Fake: Didn't women speak at that meeting? Not to my knowledge. Mc. Kerr: Mr. Eaker: That is all. Mr. Kerr: May I have permission to -Before you get into Mr. Johnson: (Interposing)

1979

that, if Judge Raker is through, I would like to ask a question or two myself.

There has been such said, particularly since you have been on the witness stand, as to the inability upon the part of good citizens of the town to secure the enforcement of law and order here. The justices of the peace have been referred to as failing to do their duty towards convicting persons charged with rape and highway

robbery. Isn't it a matter of fact that the justices of the peace don't try those cases; that the Grand Jury at Bellville indicts, and that there the Circuit Court tries those cases?

Mr. Kerr: Why, that is my understanding.

Mr. Johnson: So, if a justice of the reace don't convict somebody of the offense of r pe or highway robbery, he shouldn't be blamed for it, because he has no jurisdiction of those cases?

Mr. Kerr: He would first necessarily be given a preliminary hearing before the justice of the peace, and the justice of the peace would bind him over to the Grand Jury.

Mr. Johnson: That is, if the case is taken through him, but the case does not of necessity have to go through him.

34

569

G

It can go direct to the Grand Jury. The sheriff can take it there, or your States Attorney can take it there. Mr. Kerr: yes.

1980

Mr. Johnson: You have said that seven white women were outraged here by negroes - I don't want to ask for their names unless their names have heretofore been given, because I can see how revolting it is to have a good woman's name associated with a crime of that sort. Now if the names of those seven women, or any part of them have been them made public, I ask you to give the Committee their names but not otherwise?

Mr. Kerr: That information I gave you about the 876 holdurs -

Mr. Johnson: (Interposing) I haven't said a word about that. Wait a minute. Let us talk about these seven women first. Have any of their names been given to the public?

Mr. Kerr: Not to my own personal knowledge. Mr. Johnson: Have their names been used in print in public print here?

Mr. werr:. I don't doubt but what they have. Mr. Johnson: Now let us make sure of it, because I don't want to drag the names of good women into a horrible orime like that, and bring further odiom upon them - for publicity at least, about it, unless we know that **instit** their names have been given; but if their names have been given, then I would like to have their names, but not otherwise.

Mr. Kerr: I couldn't call one of their names. Mr. Johnson: Well, then we could have avoided all that if you had just shid so in the beginning.

Mr. Kerr: That is what I was trying to get to, and you stopped me.

1981

Mr. Johnson: Has the Grand Jury indicted anybody for any of those outrages?

Mr. gerr: Well, we have a lot of people up in Bellville now awaiting trial.

Mr. Johnson: For rape?

Mr. Kerr: Well, I don't know about that. Mr. Johnson: Well, that is all I am talking about. Mr. Kerr: I don't know anything about it.

Mr. Johnson: I would like to concentrate your mind upon the very thing we are talking about.

Mr. Kerr: I was trying to explain a moment ago that that report was given to me by a newspaper man. I haven't any direct knowledge of it at all.

Mr. Johnso": Well, then, let us dismiss it.

There has been much said tending to incriminate the City Council because it didn't do something to prevent negroes from coming here. Can you tell anything that the City Council could do to prevent the negro from coming to this town if he wanted to come?

570

Mr. Kerr: Mr. Chairman, I don't know what powers they may exercise. In our city government here sometimes we do things that don't just appeal to me as being the right thing to do, however, it is done.

Mr. Johnson: Before the City Council is excoriated to the extent it has been, ought it not to be ascertained whether or not they have the right to pass an ordinance forbidding negroes to come here?

Mr. Kerr: My impression of the responsibility of the Council is this: That they are elected by the people to represent the people, and when the peoplego to them and ask them to do something, if it be in their power they should make some attempt.

1982

Mr. Johnson: Yes, but you have blamed the City Council for not doing something towards preventing the coming in of this large numbers of negroes into East St, Louis.

Mr. Kerr: Evi ently somebody is to blame.
Mr. Johnson: Well, is there anybody.
Mr. Kerr: I may be wrong in blaming them.
Mr. Johnson. Is there any power in the United

States to prevent their coming to East St. LQuis, if they want to come?

Mr. Kerr: No, sir.

Mr. Johnson: Hasn't the negro got the same right in this country to go where he places without supervision that the write man has?

Mr. Kerr: Absolutely.

Mr. Johnson: And he has got the right to come to Eact St. Louis without coming under supervision.

Mr. Kerr: That is true.

Mr. Johnson:. Yet you are advocating that he come here only under supervision.

Mr. Kerr: Only cwing to the amount of crime and the reign of terror in the city of East St. Louis. Something had to be done.

1983

Mr. Johnson: Ase you advocating that because one negro committed a crime, that all other negroes should be prevented from coming to East St. Louis?

Mr. Kerr: No, I am advocating that where hundreds of negroes or hundreds of **xxxx** white men commit crime, there should be some faction taken to liminate that element from the city or community.

Mr. Johnson: Now then, can you cite once legal action that can be taken to prevent anybody coming here that "onts to come?

Mr. Kerr: Well, Mr. Chairman, I am not a lawyer. Of course I may have thoughts on that thing.

Mr. Johnson: Well, you have been lawyer enough new toblame the City Council and the Mayor, and perhaps the whole dministration in general because they didn't stop the negro from coming here. Since you are lawyer enough for that, can you not also be lawyer enough to suggest the means by which they could have prevented that?

Mr. Kerr: That is exactly what we were asking them. Mr. Johnson: No, if I understoodycu, you didn't ask thr if they could do it; but you demanded that they do do it.

Mr. Kerr: Yet, who else could do it.

Mr. Johnson: Can they do it, or anybody else do it? I want to find out.

Mr. Kerr: It is your fult if you don't find out,

because I am here to tell you if I can.

Mr. Johnson: I ask you whose fault it is, if it is anybody's, that the coming of the nægro here wasn't stopped? Now you have got a plain question put toyou. Now tell me.

Hr. Kerr: We went to our immediate officials. I couldn't say - perhaps we blamed the Council alone.

1984

571

Mr. Johnson: I asked you who can stop it? Mr. Kerr: Well, may be I was wrong before. You are taking the contention I wronged the City Council.

Mr. Johnson: No, I am not.

Mr. Kerr: May be I didn't get to the right authority.

Mr. Johnson: No, I am taking the position that you are wrong in blaing the City Council for not stopping negroes from coming here. I say they haveno power to prevent it and there is no other power in the United States much less in a little city council like this. If Congress were to pass a law forbidding negroes to come to the City of Fast St. Louis, it would be null and void, not worth the paper it was written upon. If your city council had passed an ordinance forbidding them to come her ; it wouldn't have been worth the paper it was written upon. Not one of thempould have been punished for coming. Now then the police have been blamed too. You had about sixty policemen here up to the time of the strike?

Mr. Kerr: Well, I don't know. I am not just sure about the number of policemen.

Mr. Johanon: Well, it has been t stified by others that you had about sixty policement here.

- 39

40

Mr. Kerr: yes, sir.

yr. Johnson: Now let's accept that as true. They are divided between day work and night work?

1985

Hr. Kerr:, Yes.

Mr. Johnson: A number of those, howver, are chauffeurs and clerks in the office and things like that, which reduces the number really of active patrolmen to less than sixty. The night polimment go in pairs, do they not?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Johnson: Now then, if the force was equally divided you would have about thirty policemen for night duty, and if they went in pairs you would really have fifteen policement doing night service, because they would be in pairs, and what one would be the other would dee.

Mr. Kerr: That is your officals. Your office force and chauffeurs.

Mr. Johnson: Now I am putting them all in at sixty, dividing it by half for night duty, which would be thirty. Then I cut them up in patrols, two men to each patrol, which makes fifteen patrols. In your judgment could fifteen patrols cover this widely lain out city of 85,000 or 90,000 inhabitants?

Mr. Kerr: I don't think sc. I .cn't think it is possible.

Mr. Johnson: Then if a policeman fails to be everywhere, and in the car yards, and out in the places grown up in weeds, do you blame him for that?

er. Kerr: "o, sir I don't blame him' if a man can't make these things.

Mr. Johnson: But you have acquiesced in a criticism of him for not making arrests. Mr. Kerr: I will state further on that proposition

1986

I have had the Mayor say to me and a committee that there were seven men reported one certain morning here for duty at roll call. Now I can't give you the date for that, but I can tellyou how you can get it.

Mr. Johnson: What about it if they did report? Mr. Cooper: You man only seven? augured

Mr. Kerr: Only seven at this roll call. That was the day that the new police and fire bourd was appointed. Mr. Johnson: That was the day that a new organization

was taking effect in the police force?

Mr. Kerr: yes, sir.

Mr. Johnson: Where were the others? Did they go out?

Mr. Kerr: That is all that reported. They had either gone out or gone home.

Mr. Johnson: You don't know what reason they had for not reporting?

572

Mr. Kerr: No. sir.

Mr. Johnson: You don't know whether they gave to

the Mayor any reasons for not reporting?

Mr. Kerr: No, sir.

Mr. Johnson: What day was that?

Mr. Kerr: The day that the police and fire board were appointed.

Mr. Johnson: How long after the riot was that? Mr. Kerr: Well, I couldn't say. There will

some other witnesses here who may have some data on that. Mr. Johnson: Now I don't know that I am prepared to accept the statement at all that every official here has done his duty, but I don't believe that it is treating them fairly to charge them with not doing things that under the law they had no power to do.

1987

Mr. Kerr: That might be, but you will realize Mr. Johnson, that there was a terrible condition here, and the people felt that the officials of the city were able or should be able, or try to do something to eliminate that thing, to clear it up; and they naturally locked to those people to do things for them that possibly they couldn't do.

Mr. Johnson: I think in that statement you are correct, that you all expected things to be done which were not within the power of the officials to do.

Mr. Kerr: That may be.

yr. Johnson: Now, looking to the city council to pass an ordinince to prohibit negroes from coming here is beyond the power of the city council. If they had passed it and the negro had come and had been arrested for violating that ordinance because he came, nothing could have been done with him. I am not undertaking at all to defend into a local officer for not doing his duty, but I don't think that the statement should go unchellenged that they should have done the things which they had no legal right to do.

Mr. Kerr: Understand, Mr. Johnson, that it was with

no big terness that I am giving you the information that I am giving you, but that is my stand in the affair. I thought personally that under the conditions - under the awful conditions that were here - that our city fathers or them who are elected to take care of the city, would be the people that would be able to give us some kind of redress or some kind of help.

1988

Mr. Johnson: The principal redress that you were seeking by going to the city council was to stop the negroes from coming have in such numbers?

gr. Kerr: Well, this wave of crime was here and we couldn't charge it to any other thing that I knew It was possibly charged by 99 people out of a of 🚑. 100 that it was the bad negro that was doing this business here. Nobody ever did charge that it was the old timer in East St. Louis that was doing this work. Nobody ever did charge that, that I ever heard, but it was this new element coming in that were degenerates or bad citizens, and they were coming here with no work and no money in their clothes, and had to get something; they had to get some way of getting it, and they didn't care whether they took thirty five cents off you or thirty five dollars. The chances are they would beat you up or possibly kill, you in taking it.

Mr. Johnson: To sum it up, your idea is that the criminals became so numerous here - or became too numerous for the local authorities to cope with?

Mr. Kerr: That is it, exactly.

Hr. Johnson: Andycu thought something - you thought

anything which would have a tendency to lessen crime or to enable the local authorities to cope with the criminals.

1989

Mr. Kerr: That is it exactly. I couldn't draw myself together as wells that.

Mr. Johnson: But I am not willing to let it go unchallenged that the local officials should be blaned for not doing those things which they had no right to do. That is all.

Mr. Cooper: What did you mean when you said you didn't think any of the old timers committeed these crimes? What did you mean by "old timers?"

Mr. Kerr: Colored people who have lived here any place from two to forty years; people that we knew every day on the streets.

Mr. Ccoper: Now some of the cdored people that have lived here for a long time were respectable, law abiding citizens?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Er. C'oper: Some of them we had upon the stand. Went they? Someof them are people of intelligence, I know.

Ha. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Education?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr_ Cooper: Good citizens in every way?

gr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Some of them had good homes here?

Mr. Kelr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Now there were two things, s I under-

44

!

stand it, - and some of these people were killd in this riot?

Mr. Kerr: Oh, yes, there is no question about that.

Mr C^ooper: Now there were two things that I understand to which you andother law abiding citzens objected, and for which you sked redress, you wanted something done to stop the crime. When y u went to the council was it your idea that they might agitate- secure more money and have a larger police force and thus help to secure suppression of crime?

Mr. Kerr: That was what I felt, the council and Mayor would be able to help.

gr. Cooper: The council could do that, couldn't they? If they couldn't get money immediately they had the means of presenting the subject to the people so the people would consent to larger taxes, or in some way securing larger revenues, and thereby enable them to get a larger police force? They could do that, couldn't they?

Mr. Kerr: yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Did they do anything of that kind? Mr. Kerr: Not to my knowledge.

gr. Cooper: Well now, in the night, as a matter of fact, in a city of this kind, even though the most law abiding, they didn't have men enough to runit?

Mr. Kerr: No, sir.

Mr. Cooper: And there wasn't anything to prevent the council from trying to get men enough to patrol these streets it night?

46

Mr. Kerr: I don:t know of anything.

Mr. Cooper: That is one thing that they could have done. Now there is another evil that was in your mind, which you sought to have climinated, that was the constant importation here of great numbers of laborers. That was another evil, wasn't it? You had laborers enough here to surply the market, didn't you?

Mr. Kerr: Oh, yes.

Mr. Cooper: And this influx of labor you thought over stocked the market?

Mr. Kerri Yes, I feel that way now.

Mr. Cooper: They couldn't get labor; they couldn't earn wages,; they couldn't support themselves, could they? Mr. Kebr: No. S/7.

Mr. Cooper: Witnesses have tostified, you among the number, that some of them came here with nothing but overalls and a shirt on, just as winter was coming on?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Theyhanded here without a cent of money; poorly clad; shivering the cold, hungry; no jobs. You thought that could be stopped, didn't you?

Mr. Kerr: Well, I thought at least there was some influence at work bringing these people in here.

574

Mr. Cooper: Exactly. And you thought if that influence could be reached, the influence which was bringing about the importation, that this influx of labor would be stopped? You saw one man here with from fifty to one hundred of these unfortunate people in his charge, standing down here on the main **xixxxe** street, the corn r of Collinsville and Missour Avenues. This is Missouri Avenue, the street on which this building fronts? Mr. Kerr: Yes, right straight down here. Mr. Cooper: And Collinsville is two blocks away? Mr. Kerr: The next corner down here. Mr. Cooper: One of the main corners of the city. Mr. Kerr: The main corner of the city. Mr. Kerr: The main corner of the city. Mr. Cooper: You knew - or you had heard - about agents being through the south advising these people to come north, didn'tyou.?

1992

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Ccoper: And you thought that possibly there might be some way by which the influences in this city responsible for that influx could be reched and the importation of excess labor stopped?

Mr. Kerr: Maybe through that means.

Mr. Cooper: If the common council had no right to pass an ordinace to prevent the bringing in of those laborers no right as a matter of law to enact anything of that sort, an ordinance which they did enact would be of no legal efficacy. Mevertheless the Committer of One Hundred, or the Chamber of Commerce rather, before the riot; the Chamber of Commerce, composed largely, almost exclusively of great employers of labor, you thought might be able to re of this secret influence, wit whatever it was that was importing this excess labor, didn't you?

Mr. Kerr: I thought ressibly they could be reached - probably.

Joyce petition?

Mr. Kerr: Mr. Joyce testified on the stand that he had introduced a resolution along the very lines that we were trying to work, and that resolution was tabled. wr. Cooper: By the Chamber of Commerce?

Hr. Ken: By the Chamber of Commerce. I heard him make that statement before the State Council of

1993

Defense.

Mr. Cooper: That is Mr. Maurice Joyce?

Mr. Kerr: My. Maurice Joyce.

mr. Cooper: One of the leading citizens of East
St. Louis?

Mr. Kerr: One of the leading citizons of East St. Louis.

Mr. Cooper: That pedition asked the Chamber of Commerce, as I understand it, to take some steps, lawfully of course - perhaps only to exercise persuasion, influence to stop this bringing up by the carload - yes, by the trainload - of unfortunate people who landed here, thousands of them without money and with no way to get a job. That is what that resolution meant?

Mr. Herr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Going to the Chamber of Commerce, the Chamber of Commerce had no authority to enact an ordinance or pass a law, did it?

Mr. Kerr: No, sir.

Mr. Cooper: The Only thing it could do in the way of prevention of that would have been to have exercised influence upon these agents, or stop the agents from

working in that line, Isn't that so? Mr. Kerr: Well, I don't know. They may have exercised an influence with the Mayor and council to put on some more police or give us some protection in that matter. They should do both of those things. Their influence in East St. Louis is very great the Chamber of Commerce.

1994

Mr. Cooper: Now you know the constitution of the United States contains a provisio that Congress shall do nothing, or anybody else do anything, ever to prevent the people foor peaceably assembling to petition for a redre s of grievances. That is in the Construction of the United States; so that when you and the other citizens here, as you did, went before the council, the common council and before the Chamber of Commerce, you simply tried as best you could to stop what you thought was a grievance, the importation of an excess amount of labor. Tsn't that it?

Mr. Kerr: Y.s, that was it, to get away from the conditions some way or another.

"r. Coope : Now when these colored laborers came here from the south, and these riots broke out, it is in eveldence that the authorities, who ought to have enforced the law, the policemen and the soldiery, did absolutely nothing to protect them; but in #many instances wantonly killed them. Nobody attempts to justify that, do they?

Mr. Merr: I shouldn't think anybody would. Mr. Cooper: Tht is all.

Mr. Johnson: Reference has been made to the bunch of negroes brought here, and which congregated down here on the corner of Misscuri And Collinsville Avenue. I agree that it was a most reprehensible thing to bring them here half elsi and poory fed and deceived with the promise of employment; but after they were here, and while they were down on that corner down in ere, they were guilty of nothing that warranted their arrest, were they?

1995

Mr. Kerr: Oh, no, no. Mr. Johnson: And the refore, the police nor the city council, nor the Mayor, be blamed for their presence here.

Mr. Kerr: No, I didn't attempt to blame them, but I was trying to show there - by point there was that there was agents bringing those colored people up from the south. That was my point there.

Mr. Johnson: But they weren't the agents of the city council or the local police' or of your Mayor?

Mr. Kerr: Who wasn't?

Mr. Johnson: These agents who were bringing them here weren't the agents of the city coumil.

Mr. Kerr: No, but that is bringing the thing out exactly there. There has been an inducement given to those people from the south. They have either been induced to come on the grounds of better ages and better conditions, and they have been brought up here in bodies and bunches by those agents and dumped here in Fast St. Louis.

Mr. Johnson: The committee hoped that you would be able to enlighten us as to who it was that offered these inducements, **xxxt** but you havautterly failed to tell us who sent out these agents. Now we don't know who sent them out and we have been hoping somebody would come along and tell us who did, ad we thought that perhaps you would. In fact, we hoped that you would be able to give us that information, but we haven't gotten it jet.

1996

Mr. Kerr: Of course, now, I am placed in a position have where I can't prove what I say. I can't swear that those men have went out and induced laborers to come here.

Mr. Johnson: What men?

Mr. Kerr: The packing house interests, the big interests, and the packing house interests, the Aluminum Are, the Mi souri Malleable, the American Car & Foundry Company out here; the steel plant, the cotton seed oil company - thome are the people I charge as responsible for bringing those men in here; not their agents for bringing them in here. They were sent out by those men, but I am in the unfortunate position that I can't swear that they did that, but that is my impression, my own impression.

576

Mr. Johnson: And the Committee is in the position of not being able thus far to report, who brought them here because we can't wet the infomation. We are in as bad a fix about it as you are.

Mr. Kerr: We know that they came here. Mr. Johnson: That is one of the things how that

we would like to get information on. These people deny positively and emphatically that they were instrumental in their coming; and you and others emphatically assert that rumor has it that they brought them here and if you know anybody who has traced down any of those rumors, we would be glad to have the names so that we may call them.

1997

Mr. Kerr: There is soom testimony by negroes at the investigation mule by the State C uncil of Defense, that that condition did prevail that they were brought here by agents. Now those poor negroes are in no better position to jut their finger upon the man who raid those agents down there than I or you or any person else.

Mr. Johnson: But we are trying to get at who is behind those agents, who did that?

Mr. Kerr: That is what I would like to get too. We know that the agent is not doing it for nothing. He must be getting a salary for it, getting something for it, a commission or a salary. But that is as far as we can go.

Mr. Johnson: We know that when some of them are brought here they find their way into the industries, which you have named, but others of them who have come here have been sent further along; hive been sent to obio and Baltimore and Bhiladelphia and Pittsburgh. The question has arisen in my mind us to whether these was mide a distributing point by which they were induced to go to these other places, so I wish to invite your attention to that, and during the rest of this investigation if you can help the Committee to locate or to

52

Ç,

determine just when it is that has been bringing them here, We would be oblight to you. But so far we haven't gotten the positive or direct proof.

1998

53

A communization has just been sent up here - I don't know from whom - it is not signed - asking this question: "Did you hear of the Hayor making a tour of the south persuading men to come here; that there was great opportunity for labor here?" Have you any information on that subject?

Mr. Kerr: I hid. I hid two interviews by the Mayor in New Orleans - unfortunitely I haven't got them. The lawyer for the State Council of Defense has them, Mr. McDonald.

Mr. Johnson: Newspaper interviews?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, along about the 29th of April.
Mr. Johnson: A newspaper published in New Orleans?
Mr. Kerr:, Yes, a newspaper published in New Orleans.
Mr. Johnson: Where do you say we can find that?
Mr. Kerr: Er. ExcDonald, the lawyer, attorney for
the State Counsel of Defense has that in Springfield.
He has the two articles, about that long (indicating).

Hr. Johnson: It may not be out of the way at all for you and the others to know that it least I - and I think the rest of the Committee - did not know that here had been any local investigation of these matters at all before we came here. I didn't fnow anything about the Council of Defense having been here and having made an investigation until this investigation of ours had been conducted several days. Mr. Cooper: What about that interview? What was there in the papers? What do you m an?

Mr. Kerr: It was stated in that interview that there was planty of work.

1999

577

D

54

Mr. Cooper: Who said this?

Mayor Mollman in his interview with the Mc. Kerr: paper in-New Orleans. I p can't call the name of the paper. It was cut out and z the notation on it was, "Adams" - I am not just sure about that - wherein he stated that there was 2,000 people a week coming to East St. Louis, colored people; that business was good; that the problem with the real estate people must the housing of the people coming in there; that we had some few little strikes on, a strike at the Aluminum Ore and anticipated a street railway strike. That was on, I believe, between the 27th and 29th of April. He made some reference to the Aluminum Ore strike, about it being in the hands of the courts, how an injunction had been issued, and the plant was under control; that there won't any trouble - didn't contemplate any serious trouble. I think that those were about the main facts. Mr. C'oper: Do you remember anything else that the

Mayor s id in that interview?

Mr. Kenr: Well, those are the main points.

Mr. Cooper: So, according to that statement, we have the Mayor of this city, showing the tendency - the incipiency and actual tendency of these labor troubles, himself down south, giving interviews in newspapers, telling how colored labor coming here; large quantities; telling of the strike then pending - or that there would be strikes - which meant that men would leave their jobs of course, temporarily at least, and perhaps permanently. Did you gather from that interview **that** of Mayor Mollman's in New Orleans that if it's contents were communicated generally to negroes through the South it would lead to them coming here?

Mr. Kerr: Now I looked at that interview in New Orleans from two different ways. I have looked at it that it might be the Mayor is boosting his city away from home. I have thought again that it was. an invitation to the colored man to come to East St. Louis and partake of the things that were good for the laboring man; and of course I can't read his thoughts on the matter, but I would willingly give -Mr. Mollman the credit of being a booster . I dont know that the other thing may be taken. The question with us was whether it was an inducement to the colored people to come here. It may be that way. An interview of that kind may turn out that way, where in the first place it was never intended. May be it was intended that way, and of course ICan't tell how it was meant.

Mr. Cooper: Well, if a man were to come into this community, - the Mayor of another city, up north say and tell of the business prosperity in his city; how laborers were going in in onsiderable number; that strikes were on and more in contemplation - which would mean vacancies - jobs - woeldn't it incline laborers in this community who were out of a job here to go up there?

Mr. Kerr: Well, that would depend upon the opinion of the man who would leave hre. That would be about what they would get north, what they got here, the strikebreakers and scabs you have in mind going to places where there is a strike on and open shop conditions.

Mr. Cooper: Professional strikebreakers?
Mr. Kerr: Yes. I contend that such a condition may have prevailed in this instance here, that we have been getting those kind of people here, that you say might be gotten through such an interview further north. You wouldn't get the very best.
Mr. Cooper: Specking of strike breakers, do you know about the strike breaking agency, the Waddell?

Mr. Kerr: I don't know anything of them, any more than I know they go around and endeavor to break strikes, for which I am informed they are well paid.

Mr. Cooper: Do you know anything about the Intestate Detective Association. Mr. Graham is at the head of it, or prominent in it - that breaks strikes, with headquarters in Chicago?

Mr. Kerr: I don't know anything about that. There are dozens of those agencies in Chicago - plenty of them here in St. Louis.

Mr. Cooper: When did you first hear about these interviews of Mayor Mollman in the city of New Orleans? Mr. Kerr: It was brought to my attention, well it was placed in my possession after Iwent for it. I had been told by Mr. Dumhoff out here about having

56

those interviews in the paper; that he had received from New Orleans, from some relative of his down there, and I went to him and asked him if I might have those. I wonted to read them. I wanted to see them, and after I saw what they were, I thought I would like to have them to use them with the State Council of Defense, or with my associates, trying to figury out what he meant or what was meant by giving such interviews in the New Orleans papers. However, Mr. Dumhoff let me have them and when the State Council of Defense came here they got them into their possession and I was never able to get them back.

2002

Mr. Johnson: When was it that Mayor Mollman was in New Orleans and gave those interviews?

Mr. Kerr: Between the 27th and 29th of April.

Mr. Johnson: The Aluminum Ore strike was then on here?

Mr. Kerr: Yes.

Mr. Johnson: And lastei two months? Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Johnson: Well then, would be not have been justified, so far as the truth of the situation is concerned, in making the statement that there were opportunities for the employment of labor here?

Mr. Kerr: For what reason? Because the Aluminum Ore stirke wis on?

Mr. Johnson: Yes.

Mr. Kerr: Well, he anticipated a strike of the street car people.

Mr. Johnson: That would be additional? Mr. Kerr: Yes, that would be additional. Mr. Johnson: So that if Mayor Mollman did state that there were opportunites for the employment of negro labor here, he was correct in that, wasn't he?

2003

Mr. Kerr: Well, yes, I suppose he was. Mr. Johnson: But you don't know whether he said

any parct of it or not?

Mr. Kerr: Well, I don't know anything about that. I am taking the papers for it.

Mr. Johnson: Yes. I have seen whole columns at a time, purporting to be an interview with me, and I hadn't said a word of it and hadn't seen the reporter who wrote it.

Mr. Kerr: I am very suspicious of the paper, very. Er. Johnson: As Trule they are reliable, but there are a few exceptions.

Mr. Foster: You were here the day of the riot? Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir.

Mr. Foster: You didn't see any policement particularly doing anything you say? Did I understand you to say that?

579

Mr. Kerr: Well, everything was excitment and everything was run here and run there and run the other place; Growds going this way and growds going that way. Of course everybody was mixed up.

Mr. Foster: Does the sheriff's office maintain a branch office in East St. Louis?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir, -in the City Hall. Mr. Foster: Were there any deputy sherriffs here that day that you saw? Mr. Kerr: Well, I can't recall. I don't know

2004

that I saw any.

Mr. Foster: You know who they are? Mr. Kerr: Yes, some of them. Mr. Foster: Do you know Chief Deputy Traubel? Mr. Kerr: No, I don't know him personally.Foster: Do you know Mr. O'Brien? Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir. Mr. Foster: Did you see him doing anything that

day?

Mr. Kerr: I don't know that I saw them.

Mr. Foster: Do you know what the powers of the sheriff are in the county?

Mr. Kerr: Wel:, I know they are over those of police officers.

Mr. Foster: They can summons anyone to assist them? Mr. Kerr: Yes.

Mr. Foster: And nothing of that kinlwas done during the riot in East St. Louis?

Mr. Kerr: Not to my knowledge.

Mr. Foster: Tht is all.

Mr. Johnson: You may stand aside.

Mere: Mr. Chainman, I have here an article that appeared in last night's Journal by Lindsay Cooper. The article in the Journal is not by Lindsay Cooper, but it refers to his magazine article written some place in the

United States. I don't know who Lindsay Cooper is, the party but I expect it is some - the writer says a writer of note. This article, with your permission, I would like to bring to the attention of this Committee. Mr. Johnson: Go ahead

9005

Mr. Kerr: It says

"Union men appeal to race prejudice. Lindsay Cooper, a woman writing about Congressional investigation of the East St. Louis outbreaks, says labor leaders apparently tried to maintain their power by stirring up feeling against negroes Race prejudice was apparently used by labor leaders and union men for the purpose of maintaining the powers of organized labor in East St. Louis, is the conclusion of Liss Lindsay Cooper in a signed article of this weeks! issue of the Manufacturer's News, a national publi-Miss Lindsay is attending every session cation. of the Congressional inquiry into the race riots of July the 2nd. She is a writer of wide repute down Mast, and is preparing a series of micles on the riots for eastern publication. In the Manufacturer's news she says that race prejudice was used as a wrapon by χ labor leders and union men for the purpose of maintaining the power of organized labor in East St. Louis woold seem to be apparent from the testimony which has been given by witnesses appearing before the Congressional Committee which is in East St. Louis at this time engaged in conducting an investigation of the July troubles. It has already been definitely established

that the laws of interstate connerce were flagrantly violated at the time of the rioting, and have been since, inasmuch as certain firms were unable to fill contracts already in hand.

61

20,06

After the proliminary riot of May 28th, numbers of negroes took warning and left East St. Louis. Many of those who left after and during the July rioting, have taken up their abode in St. Louis. Higher wages have been offered them by several manufacturers if they will return to the plants, but in those cases where they have returned they persist in retaining St. Louis as their place of residence and demand that they be released from work an hour earlier than customary, in order that they may be out of East St. Louis before dark.

The prolonged strike at the works of the Aluminum Ore Company seems to have been a directing cause of the difficulty. Injunctions obtained from the courts by the heads of the company were repeatedly disregarded by men who had been out on strike. The business of the Aluminum Ore company has doubled in the past year, making it very necessary that they obtain men. Negros constituted the largest available body of non-unionized labor, consequently many of the places left vacant by the strike were filled by negroes who in July paid double penalty as strike breakers and as negroes. Prior to that time, on May 28th, a mass meeting had been held at the City Hall of East St. Louis. This mass meeting had been

planned by the labor unions as a formal call upon the Mayor to demand that he take some action with regard to the enormous influx of negroes into East St. Louis, acquired and inflamatory pitch when a lawyer after listening to Mayor Mollman pacifying speech, arose and made a speech in which he stated: 'No law exists that can curb mob violence. τt was at the close of this meeting that the rioting of May 28th took place, when the crowd of over a thousand descending from the meeting room, the word went around that a negro had committed a holdup at a certain place. A mob formed instantly, rushing down Collinsville Avenue, a main street of East St. Louis. It assaulted a negro who was committing no grime other than the crime of living."

2007

62

Now, Mr. Chairman, this - I don't know whether or not the reporter is responsible for that. If the reporter is in the room I would like to know it whether or not they are responsible for such an article bying written in the Manufaturer's Magazine.

Mr. Johnson: Miss Lindsay Cooper is in the room. Mr. Kerr: I would like to ask the Chairman of the Committe if Miss Lindsay Cooper will state whether or not this is true.

Mr. Johnson: I don't thing that the Committee can go into that.

Miss Lin say Cooper: I would be very glad to, Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Johnson: I don't think, however, the that is within the purview of conducting this investigation. I don't think that the Committee should permit any two outside persons to get into a controversy between themselves relative to a newspaper or a magazine article. The inquiry is long in enough drawn out as it is. It would be interminable if that were gone into.

2008

Mr. Kerr: If I may be permitted, Mr. Chairman, I mant to state here and now that such unfounded stuff as this, through the press of the city of St. Louis and East St. Louis, and other cities, is directly responsible for this domnable condition that we have here; and it is done for no other purpose than to work up a feeling that up until the last year never existed in this city or this town, to my knowledge, and I have been a r sident here for twenty years, with the exception of five years I was out of here at one time. Those are the kind of article that we cannot refute. The papers refuse the right to refute an article of that kind.

Mr. Cooper: You mean charges against union labor? Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir; I mean charges against union labor. We have been refused the press in East St. Louis here, time after time - repeatedly in the last six or seven or eight months . I want to say further in connection with this riot proposition - not this riot but this Aluminum Ore strike - we have tried every way in the world to bringabout a meeting between the representatives of that company - this I forgot before, of that company, and even a committee of their own men

63

who were employed in that plant, who called a strike, or a committee or representatives of organized labor. We have begged and pleaded with almost everybody we solicited aid from the Department of Labor, and m bringing we were successful two representatives from the Department of Labor to try and affect a meeting between the men and that company. We did everything in our power to try and get Mayor Mollman to arrange a committee. We had a committee meeting with him with one of our prominent citizens here, to try and get him to make a move to bring these committees together - to bring the committee and the company together - that they might arrive at some decision; if he didn't want to meet a committee from his men who had gone out on a strike, would he meet a representative of the organized labor movement? To which he said, "I have no troubles with organized labor, none at all. Those men were unorganized when they went out; they may be organized now, but I haveho trobbles or no arguments with organized labor." We caldn't get to Mr. Fox; we couldn't get to anybody, and this stuff was printed in the papers, that he had no We couldn't get anybody labor troubles out there. to act as a mediator. He wouldn't receive the mediators from the Depirtment of Justice; he wouldn't consent to the meeting requested for a meeting either between his men who represented a committee of the men who went out on the strike, or a representative of the bona fide labor mov ment.

2009

Mr. Cooper: You mean the Department of Justice or the Department of Labor?

Mr. Kerr: The Department of Labor. Mr. Gill was here.

Mr. Cooper: State or national?

Mr. Kerr: National. Congressman Gill was here and spent a month or six weeks around here trying to get this thing straightened out. Mr. Meyers, was here and stayed here some little time. I think Mr. Meyers came here the second time.

Mr. Cooper: Mr. Meyers was from Washington?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir; both of them were from Washington. Those are the things that we have done but we can't get before the public because the press denies - the press is denied to us. That is all there is to it, and it has always been that way. It has been that way all through this whole controversy. It seems to be an effort of somebody to dam labor, to drive it down, bury it in the dust or grind it in the dust. Those are the kind of things that keep up this foment . Talk about the things that have brought about this riot here, that stuff, that thing there, is enough to put men to thinking and figuring what kind of stuff is going on. They don't know; people don't know - they don't know the other side. There is no organized common labor in East St. Louis. I don't know why they should charge the craft labor with fomenting trouble between negroes, or negro laborers or their white common laborers. We have

65

repe tedly tried to get the colored man together. I have tried two or three times in the past two or three years to get the janitors and waiters of this town together. I am trying now to organize a bunch of men who are composed of a great many negroes, this very minute. We had meetings with Mr. Bundy, who was a prominent leader in the negro colony down here We had a meeting with him after the first riot, the president of the central body and myself, to see if wi couldn't interest him in organizing the negro. We followed it up by three or four other meetings, at which Mr. Lillie, was present, Mr. Bundy was present, Mr. Wheat# was present, and Dr. Bluitt was present.

2011

Mr. Cooper: Those are all colored? -

Mr. Kerr: All of those people know that we endenvored to better the conditions of the negroes. You may say it is a selfish one if you wish; you may say that it is an effort in behalf of humanity, buy this thing does stick out in any labor community, where there is very cheap, low wages, there is always the danger of the man who is higher paid going down to that plane. So as a result of that, **EXEMPLIER** from a selfish standpoint, if from no other - if not from a humanitarian one - we must bring that fellow down there up to our own standard of w ges and living conditions, or give them money enough to bring those things about.

I don't think, and it is knowledge, that is all there

there is to it - there is no thinking about it - organized labor in this cityof East St. Louis has not got a square deal, and I do hope and trust, and I do believe that we will get a square deal from this Committee.

20120

Mr. Johnson: What you are emphasizing is your denial of any statement that organized labor undertook to - that organized labor has at any time undertaken to use or to employtace prejudice to drive out the negro?

Mr. Kerr: Yes, sir; emphatically. I deny that, absolutely deny it, and deny any responsibility for these race riots in East St. Louis, or any other community. The first principle of organized labor is there shall be BC discrimination or distinction between class, color, creed or nativality. That is the doctrine that we have taught; that is the doctrine we have taught in the meeting with those colored men here. We have told them that time and again. We have tried to do induce them to organize but we apparently can't get to organize the negro for some reason or other that I can't explain.

Miss Lindsay Cooper: In justice to myself, may I say to Mr. Kerr that I am here -

Hr. Johnson: Whit one minute now. I don't believe that the Committee can afford to permit any unlimited debate to go on between you and any witness that may come on the stand. If you will take it up with the Committee at some receas of the Committee, we would be very glud indeed to hear you, but just simply to turn

2013

the two of you loose in this room now, with what you may say, and no limit on your time; to be taken down and printed at public expense. I don't think it is right. Fut the labor organization has been charged with using race prejudice to further its own end, and I think that the witness as the representative of organized labor has the right to treat of it in his tes hony; but to turn him hose with mybody else than the Committee to discuss that at libitum, at the expense of the Government, I don't think is right.

Mr. Cooper: May I just say a word right here. In view of the way that rumors are sometimes originated and published without any foundation in fact, and being apprehensive because of some things that have been said to me that an unfounded rumor of importance affecting me reverserally be published, I want to sy this and this only - andI want it is in no sense of the word to be construed as any comment upon what Hiss Lindsay Cooper wrote, in any way affecting its reliability, its truth or ever ever anything of the sort - I am not expressing an opinion one way or the other as to this controversy which has arisen here between the witness and the person who wrote the article, but because of some things that have been said to m e, I think in justice to herself, the writer, and to myself, I ought to say that as I am informed, Miss Cooper comes from Ternessee - and from a very well brown fimily in Tennecsee, and I know that I come from Wisconsin, and we are not in any way

related in so far as she knows or as I know. I have spoken to her and I wish it to be understood, less these unfounded ramors gain circulation. that no member of the committee has any **seed** relatives or representatives who is a correspondent in attenzance upon this hearing. I say that in justice to the lady herself, who is a writer of prominence, and I feel also that I ought to say it in justice to mycolf. That is all, Mr. Chainman. Mr. Johnson: I can say that while Miss Cooper and Representative Cooper have the same name, that it is the certainty and not know of Miss Cooper until this investgation was on.

2014 ·

Mr. Cooper: Nor she of me.

Mr. Johnson: Well, I am not so sure of that. (Laughter); because you have been in public life too long for her not to have known of you. But if anybody has undertaken to improperly associate Representative Cooper with a writer of the same name, and thereby with whatever may have come from her pen, there is no sort of foundation for it. Representative Cooper did not know the young lady until she got here.

Mr. Kerr: I don't think there was any thought of that in the mind of anybody at all. It was the article itself. It appears to be as being something **xx** that just would create such feelings as that. Here is the labor movement here that has never had a hearing when this article - according to that article - was written; had never been on the stand; had never had an opportunity of defending itself; found guilty of

2015

charges - with no chance to prove for themselves, the position was taken for them that they were guilty in advance without ever being given a hearing. This article must have been written three or four or five or six days ago to **maxe** get into the magazine, and yesterday was the first day anybody got on the stand here as a representative of labor in any shape or form. At the same time they stand out convicted of race prejudice, and that is a sample of what we have been getting in East St. Louis, and other cities as Well. We have had some few articles placed in the papers here - that is we would give it to them and when it would come back we wuldn't recognize it as the same article at all.

Mr. Johnson: Well, if that is all, you may stand aside.

The C^{O} mmittee will take a maccess until half past one this afternoon.

("he seuron, at 12.15 o'clock p.m. the Committee recessed.)

AFTERNOON SESSION.

The Consittee reassembled at 1:45 o'clock p.m., pursuant to recess.

Mr. Jonnson. The Committee will please come to order. Mr. Merr, J wish to suggest to you, or to anybray else who may be here representing organized labor, that the Committee now will hear whomsoever you may suggest.

Mr. Merr: Mr. Jimerson.

Vr. Johnson: Will you come to the stara, Mr. Jimerson?

STATEMENT OF BARL N. JIMURSON, 1140 Gaty Avenue, Dast St. Louis, No.

Mr. Johnson; Mr. Jimerson, you are coming on the sitness stand voluntarily, are you not?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir; absolutely. I have nothing to hide.

yr. Johnson: Well, it becomes my duty to admonish you that you can testify to such extent as you may desire, and not go any further than that.

Mr. Jimerson: I will tell you anything you mant to know. Mr. Johnson: And if the Committee asks you any question that you don't prefer to answer, because it sight gr tend to incriminate yourself, you may decline to answer it.

Mr. Jimerson: I don:t think that will happen. Mr. Johnson: J will swear you now. (The sitness was here sworn by Mr. Johrson.)

Mr. Simerson, give to the stenographer your full name.

Mr. Jimerson: Earl F. Jimerson, 1140 Gaty Avenue, East St. Louis.

Mr. Johnson: -hat is tur occupation?

Mr. Jimerson: I have been financial secretary and business agent of the Amalgameted Meat Cutters and Eutcher workmen of North America.

Mr. Johnson: What is your occupation now? Mr. Jimerson: J ar business agent of that organization; also a merber of the county board of supervisors.

Mr. Johnson: Now, Yr. Jimerson, in your own way, make such statement to the Conmittee as you may desire to make relative to the pending investigation.

Ir. Jimerson: Tell, about-- it was on July--Mr. Johnson: (Intorposing) First, how long have you lived in East st. Louis?

Mr. Jimerson: About 20 years and three or four months-- probably two months-- all my life. I was born and raised here.

Mr. Foster: That was your business before you book up your present compation?

Mr. Jiverson: I worked for about ten years in the retail grocery and meat business. For the last four years I have been in business with ay organization.

Mr. Foss: Have you ever been employed in these facking houses?

Mr. Jime son: No; no shance of my getting employed there, not ther-- never have, never will.

2017

Mr. Johnson: Go ahead, sir.

2018

· 3

Mr. Jimerson: I believe it was on the norming of July 21st or 22nd, I was called on the telephone.

...

Mr. Johnson: That year?

Mr. Jimerson: 1915. These are the facts, in my opinion, leading up to this riot. These existed and caused the riot. I was notified that there was going to be a meeting of the employes of the packing-house interests located in National City at Poherian Hall, at Eleventh and Exchange Avenue, and I was invited to attend. J went up there. I believe J notified Brother Ferr, and he also attended the meeting, J believe.

Te found out at that meeting that there were 37 men-or they formed an organization, rather, of about 700 men, and 36 or 37 of the labor agitators had been discharged.

Mr. Johnson: Discharged by whom?

Mr. Jimerson: By the packing house interests, Morris, Armour and Swift.

Mr. Johnson: In Bast St. Louis?

Mr. Jim-rson: No, in Mational City, Mational Stockyards, Illinois.

Mr. Johnson: I mean at this place hare.

Mr. Jimerson: On, yes. And the sense of the meeting was that the employes wash,t going back to work the following morning unless the 37 can ware reinstated or put back on the job. They asked at the meeting how many men would go back to work. I should say there were about something like eighteen or mineteen hundred sen on the inside of the call, and probably about thirteen hundred on the outside of the hall that couldn't get in, and the entire audience that were there raised their hands and said they wouldn't go back unless the 35 or 37 men-- I think it was 37-- were put back to work. The following morning they went up to their place of employment the same as usual; the Committee waited on the employment fat the gate and told him what their mission was; told him the men wouldn't go back to work unless the 35 or 37 men were put back to work. They absolutely refused to do that, and they pulled the plant, and didn't leave enough men there to pull the whistle. That was July 16.

2019

Mr. Johnson: 1916?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. The following day I was called by telephone by a party named Smith-- I later found out his name was Smith, a paperhanger. He asked me-- I come home to dinner about 12 o'clock, and he asked me to come out to his house, as he had something very important to tell me. I jumped into the Ford machine and drove out to his house, and he conveyed the information to me that a clerk employed at the M. & O. Railroad-- that is a company doing interstate business through the South--

Yr. Cooper (interposing:) That does the "M. & O."
stand for?

Mr. Jimerson: Mobile & Ohio. He told me an M. & O. clerk had called him up and said they had information down there that a trainload of negroes were coming through there at six o'clock in the evening, and he said that they were booked to the "ational Stockyards, Illinois. He suggested to me that I take some fellows and go down there and have it stopped. I told them that I had enough trains not to fool with interstate shipments of any kind, and I was not carrying that kind of orders Λ^{out} for doing that kind of business. About the same afternoon, I believe, or the following afternoon--

2020

Mr. Johnson (interposing:) What was Mr. Smith's full name?

Mr. Jimerson: I think it was J. J: Smith. Mr. Johnson: Does he live here?

Mr. Jimerson: He lives here in town. He has a family here-- a paperhanger.

That some afternoon, or the following afternoon, a report was printed in the East et. Louis Eaily Journal, telling about a carload of cots and guns going into the packing houses. I met the reporter next day and asked him how he got the information, and he said they got runors and showed it into the paper late in the afternoon, about 3 o'clock.

Mr. Johnson: "what was the reporter's name? Mr. Jimerson: I am pretty sure it was Mr. Popkess, with the Daily Journal at that time. He told me that the packing house interests had called his paper up and told his paper there would be no more advertisements from their componies put in their paper on account f printing this

587

statement, and J believe the case to be a fact, because I take the paper every night, and I haven t found any ads run in the paper since that time, to my notice. I read the paper and kind of scrutinize the ads.

2021

The men were out about one week, J believe. Mr. Cooper: That was that particular statement? They said because the paper printed a particular statement. Now what was the statement that the paper printed, exactly, about?

Mr. Jimerson: Thy, I don't remember exactly the headlines of the report, but it said that a packing house company, I believe, had imported or brought in a carload of cots and guns.

The stribe lasted for, J believe, six or seven days. Wr. Hunter says about two days, but Wr. Hunter's memory is very short. It was six or seven days, and we finally advised the men to go back to work. They got shat they demanded. They promised to reinstate the men; they promised not to discriminate against a man because he belonged to the union or did not belong to the union. The men bind of stood out strongly for signing an agreement to that effect, but we bnew it was impossible to get it, so we advised the men to go back to work, and we told them if the bosses carried out that intention there would be no more trouble, and they could have all their grievances settled in the very easiest menner, if they had any. They also gave the men the right to have a committee of three men on each floor of the packing house.

7

554

They went back to work, and they had it over very shortly after that that there were grunblings of another strike. The newspaper reporters came to de on many occasions-- J know them all-- and asked de if there was a rumor there was going to be a strike at the packing houses, "what do you know about it?" I said "I don't know anything about it."

2022

Mr. Johnson: The other strike was July 22, 1916? Mr. Jimerson: They used the old tactics; they *imployed meterand* started to bring in the coloredmen and exploying them in place of employing the usual number of white men as they did in the past. Usually they fired the white man-- not the white man, but the labor agitator. They fired him or the man that attended union meetings, and put a megro in his place.

Tell, that condition sent along and it is still in power right now at the present time at the packing house. They are foing the same thing right now that they done right after the strike: Our organization was about a thousand men-- probably 1500 men-- at that time. It has daindled till rea to we have about 30 in the packing houses in National City.

In November-- or in October-- 1916, I believe, there was a strike of the Aluminum Ore Company. The men were dissatisfied out there-- schething in regard to pay day-- and they dehended an eight-hour day and an increase incompany in wages, which they walked out, and the company was handicapped and couldn't have no readiness to take care of their plant, and they had to agree with the men that they would give them everything they wanted. They would have got the plant if they had asked for it. They went back to work and they formed what is known as the Aluminum Ore Employes' Protective Association, I think it was at the time, and they were holding their meetings right along; and I believe the report came to me from that strike that 37 of the committeemen that were representing the men, all of them were fired except seven. The report came to me that all of them were fired except seven.

2023

Ir. Johnson: You say they were "fired". You mean
dismissed?

Mr. Jimerson: Discharged because they were agitators for labor unions. There is no doubt about that.

Mr. Cooper: You mean that this consistee that waited on the corrany was discharged?

Mr. Hmerson: This 57 men they spoke about Mr. Fox meeting in the Empress Theatre out there when they called him and got him out of bed. That is the understanding I got out of it.

"r. Cooper: Those enwere all discharged, you think, except seven?

Mr. Jimerson: geven or eight. I believe that is part of the cause for the walk-out last time. That is my information.

Along about that time I was a very active member in the Wilson-Marshall Club. We had numerous reports come there about the negroes being brought here for political rurposes but we couldn't find that out. We traced the rumors down, run down rumors, run down everything we could, and investigated conditions, and we found something like 647 colored people that had registered and had only been here a short time. We demanded that those he taken off the registration books, and I telieve they took off about 200 of them. The balance stayed on. We had our attorney down there for the Wilson-Marshall Club, and debecause manded that they be stricten off the list zmm they had not been in town long enough to be legal voters.

2024

Mr. Johnson: "Mat election was that? Mr. Jimarson: November, 1916, the general election. Things traveled on like that. There were a great number of crimes committed. I don't know the exact number. The newspaper reporters gave me an itemized list, and J gave it to Prother Kerr. There were 876 stick-ups and houses burglarized, 22 murders and seven rapes.

Mr. Johnson: . In what length of time?

yr. Jimerson: Between ceptenber 1st, 1916, and June 1st, 1917, I believe, those conditions were existing. I am right around town and knew the conditions of the town that existed during that time, and finally it got so bad that I myself was one of the first men in the delegates

in the central body from our organization that demanded that the central body go down and see the Mayor and see what could be done to bring about better conditions. The situation here was that there were two men here for every laboring san's job in town. There were nen loafing on the streets, white and black. There were idlers, and I don't bnow what source they came from. I don't believe they were residents here, and I don't know everybody in town, but J bnow the big part of the people in town, and we made several calls on the "ayor without any response or any betterment.

2025

Conditions kept the same, people being shot on the streets, police officers being shot down. I am not referring to the last one; I am referring to officers before that time.

Finally the corrittee reported back to the central lody, and I was the delegate who rade the motion that the central body appear in a body at the council meeting on that Wonday night and demand and show the Council the real seriousness of the conditions in Rast St. Louis. I was the man that made that motion on the floor.

Mr. Cooper: That Monday night?

Mr. Jimerson: I thirk it was Vay 28th.

Mr. johnson: 1917?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. That condition existed just the same as it as right before the riot. So letters

10

sere printed and sent to each delegate. There sere about eighty or ninety delegates, I believe, belonged to the contral body. Protably 65 or 70 attended. Protably twothirds attends out of the number of delegates surrosed to te there. The meeting was called solely for the delegates to the central trades and labor union, to confer with the Mayor and City Council. The East St. Louis Paily Journal a night or two previous to the meeting Lot wind of this. . meeting, and they advertised it as a mass-meeting of the citizers of East St. Louis. They advertised it as a mass meeting of the citizens of Hast St. Louis going to take place at the fity Hall. Our delegates net at 137-A Collicsville Avenue. / good gany labor organizations met there at that, and they, about 80 or 90 in number, went over into the City Hell, and shen they got over to the City Hall they say streams of people going upstring into the alditorium.

2026

Mr. Cooper: Did you authorize the newspapers to grint that?

Mr. Jimerson: No.

Mr. Cooper: That notice of the mass meeting? Mr. Jimerson: No, sir. The Journal got wind of it probably through seeing the letter wrapped up in a letter on top of the original peokage at the Gall Printing Company, and come out with that statement. The files will show they printed that statement of a mass-meeting to be held by the white citizens to protest against the infine of colored people from the South.

We wet at 137-A Culinsville Avenue and selected

11-1/2

Vr. Jerry Eane as our spokesman for our party, about 80 in number. We proceeded over to the City Hall and found this wast multitude of people over there at the in City Hall Auditorium. They were coming in/droves there. It looked like a rolitical campaign was on, or may be Pryan was in town.

2027

The Council was holding a caucus downstairs in the charter, and we had the intention of going into the City Council charter, which is a small place and sill protably

· · · ·

seat as rany as this place here will. That is where we proposed to neet the City Council. Mr. Mane or Mr. Merr arranged the meeting, but they found the crowd was upstairs and they were charoning for the Mayor and the City Council to come up there. The crowd filled the City Hall auditorium up there, and there were lots of people standing. I judge there were 1500 people there. Mr. Allegher, who was chairman of the meeting, opened the meeting by telling-addressing the Mayor and City Council; telling the Mayor and City Council what their purpose was there. He told there the seriousness of the situation; that the delegates of the central body come down there for the sole purpose of trying to see if they couldnot suggest or help get together and remedy conditions.

2028

Mr. Allegher opened the meeting, and I believe Mr. Curtis, A. C. Curtis, who was at one time business agent of the carperters' union, addressed the meeting in a very few remarks. Mr. Jerry Mane followed him with a few remarks, and about that time cur old stand by, our old speaker around Main Street, cane trotting down the middle of the aisle, Mr. Alexander Flannagan, and went up on the stage, and the croad started to hollering, "Flannagan; let's hear from Flannagan!"

Yr. Johnson: Tas that before or after he started down the afsle?

Mr. Jimerson: Then he was coming down through the aisle. The crowd see him come in, and naturally, he is

13

5.

sal

2029

a humorist anyway-- just a bunch of wit anyway--Mr. Johnson (interposing:) Did Mr. Flannagan

start for the stage before or after the cries for Flannagan commenced?

Mr. Jimerson: I think he walked up to the stage before they commenced hollering for Flannagan, or somebody sent him up there from the tack: I don't know. He opens his address, J believe, by telling some kind of funny story, which be generally does, and he went along and mas getting along very nice until he got kind of sarcastic in his remarks-- J thought so-- and J got up and left the meeting hall. I went down the back way, or the stairs where they bring people up on the stage, and went down and sat in the Council Chamber, and J made the remark, J telieve, to Bob Johns, business agent of the carpenters, that if they were goine to make a joke out of this meeting I was going to leave.

Mr. Johnson: That sort of sarcasz was he indulging

Mr. Jimerson: Fell, just what you have heard here. Mr. Johnson: Fe haven, t heard before that he indulged in sarcasm.

Mr. Frenson: Tell, somebody said "Flannagan, Me've got your row of flats rented to niggers". He hollered back "You're a dann liar." That was the remarks I referred to.

Mr. Johnson: A very polite meeting (laughter)?

Mr. Jimerson: Fell, it was very polite, you bet it was, in some sense. I want down to the Council Chamber and sat down there waiting for the Council to come down, and the Council five or ten minutes forme down and was just in session five minutes -- had just opened the Council meeting--

2030

14

Mr. Cooper (interposing:) Who was the man you spoke to when you went downstairs?

Mr. Jimerson: I think Mr. Bobert Johns, sitting right back there (pointing). I sat down in the Council Chamber there a few minutes. The Mayor had just opened the meeting, and I heard a croad yell, and I run to the side window of the City Hall and seen a crowd coming up Main Street. I hurried out of the City Hall building, and by that time they had got to the police station. The officers were bringing in some negross in a machine, or the police automobile, and some other officers brought in another negro from Collinsville and Illinois Avenue, I learned after-wards. I took the steps and pleaded with the crowd to go on home. I says "If there is any men in this crowd that carry union cards, if you think anything of that card; if you think anything of organized labor, for God's sake go on home. Bon't let the gullie press come out in big head; ines in the morning and soy this meeting was called by organized labor and causes a riot." Those are the exact ands J used on the steps of the police station. Mr. Thalen, the City Clerk, also talked to the crowd, as did Mr. Dave Walsh, ex-City Clerk, both of them members of

15

organized labor. About that time the Mayor case up, and the Mayor begged the crowd to go home in the name of the City The crowd started to hissing his and asking his from the back of the crowd who elected his, and he seen his atterpts here useless.

2031

Mr. Johnson: What did they mean by that juestion, who elected him?

Mr. Jimerson: Well, the Mayor got a good many ochered votes during the spring. He get my vote also, I will say, and he got a good many colored votes during the spring election.

There was two soldiers, I learned afterwards they belonged to the Maticnal Guard in St. Louis, started out with the crowd, calling "Come on", and waving their hands, and the crowd surged on down Main Street.

1 Mr. Johnson: What date was that?

Mr. Jimerson: That was "ay 28th. They surged on down Main Street, and every time you would hear them hit a migger or knock down a migger they would yell, like a rabbit hound would when he jumped a rabbit, or some kind of an animal in the woods. Mr. Spith, a police commissioner, who is a member of organized labor-- William Smith-- and I walked into the police building, and he says to me, "Let's go over on Collinsville Avenue; probably we will see someholy we know and can talk to them." The walked over to Division and Collinsville Avenue, and Filly took one side

16

of the street and I took the other, and we went up the street to see if we knew anylody, but we didn't run a ross anybody we break in the nob. I talked to one fellow there, and J says "You fellows ought not to do that", and I got slapped in the face for it.

2032

Mr. Johnson: Who slapped you? Mr. Jizerson: I don't know sho it was. I said to Billy, "I am going to get out of here before J get my block taken off", and J salked back to the police station, J gar over to the paires staticizes A and I could see that they had beater niggers up, and I said to the night lieutenant, "Hickey, if you sant me to, I'll go to Collinsville and St. Louis Avenue and tell the colored people, if there are any on the cars, to get off the cars and go book the other way, as they are feating them up down here." He said "That's a good idea; you go down there and to that." I went on down there to Collinsville and St. Louis Avenue, and I stayed there until 1 o'clock, stopping cars.

Mr. Johnson: One o, clock in the day?

Mr. Jiperson: No, one o'clock in the morning. It was about half past eleven when I suggested about going down there, when I come back to the police station.

Mr. Johnson: This was still the night of May 28th?

Mr. Simerson: Well, it was getting into the morning of May 25th. I guess there must have been 25 or 30 colored people coming on the cars, and I stopped the cars and told the conductors to leave them off; not to send them down there, bedause he was just sending them where they would get beat up very badly, or probably killed.

2033

I came back to the police station about half past one that night. Serjeant Felly asked me if I would take the police Ford and take some lunch out in the Ford to the officers at the Deaconess Hospital. I went to Ratakeiranisa restaurant -- John McGlynn and Dave Walsh, ex-city clerk, and syself -- they were going on home, and J drove them cut in the machine, and storred at Baxter's lunch room and got a dozen sandwiches and some coffee and took it out to the of Meers at the Deaconess Hospital, who had charge of 15 or 16 wounded colored man out there. We drove from there to the soldiers' tent at 19th and Jllinois Avenue, probably a distance of three blocks from the Deaconess Hospital to the tents where the soldiers were camped. Mr. Mo-Clynn went in there. He knew Major Wavanaugh -- had met him some place -- and when he cane back out he said Major Yavanaugh said he couldn't render any service until he had orders from this General Farry at Chicago. I believe that is what he said; and that if he came cut there wouldn't be any pink tea up there about it; they would have a real card game when they came.

I goes on back to the police station then about three o'clock. I called my wife up about 12 o'clock, and she had told me-- she wanted to know if I had heard about the shooting out near our house. She was returning home from her Uncle's, who was sick, and where two hold-ups occurred in probably fifteen minutes out there, and five

593

shots was fired just as she was around the corner going down to her home.

2034

Mr. Johnson: Ey whom were the shots fired? Mr. Jimerson: Well now, I don,t know. It is runored they were fired by a colored gan, and they hit a white man. I believe they shot him in the thigh or leg or some place.

Vr. Johnson: Do you remarker the name of the white man who was shot?

Mr. Jimerson: No, but I think the police records will show it. I told her everything was all right and I would be home; that I was going out to the Henrietta Hospital and would be home just as soon as I got back to the station again. She seemed to be satisfied. Now of course she was a little nervous.

Mr. Cooper: Is the Henrietta Hospital the same as the Deaconess Hospital?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. We come back to the station, and Roy Albertson drove me but home in the Ford. That is the reporter for the Republic at that time, now with the Journal. He drove me home in the Ford about 3 o'clock.

J core down next day, and conditions was pretty serious. Indre was croads forming, and the rumors were afloat that they were going to "get" the negroes, and were going to get even, and they were going to stop this crime, and all this stuff was remored eround-- all kinds of rumors.

I went to the onlef of police and told him "If I can be of any assistance to you, Ranseme, I will work on the looks at the station and let one of the officers go out and I will take his place inside of the station, or I will run the Ford for you; I will do shat J can to help. you." He thankedme and asked me if I would bring my Ford down. I brought my Ford downfand I drove my Ford, I telieve, two or three nights hauling officers to places calls where the mans would core in that there were crowds gathering, or somerody had been assaulted, or screting of that kind. I am not selling this to elaborate on what I done myself, but 7 an telling it to show that it is not true, as charged, that we caused the riot or tried to incite the riot, or help the riot in any way. That is the reason I an telling these things; not because I want to elaborate on what I done, because I just figure I done shat any citizen ought to do.

2035

That condition grew quiet then for probably five or six or seven or eight days, and Mr. Werr and Mr. Thalen--Erother Warr and Frother Whalen-- got the State Council of Defense to some down here. They sent telegrems-- you have seen the telegrems here-- statements that they have made. I worked with the State Council of Defense; worked with Dr. Fundy and Dr. Elwitt, H. D. Woods, Mr. Sam Theat, and I Definewe--

Mr. Cooper (interposing:) Three or four you have named are colored men?

594

Mr. Jimerson: 411 colored. We had a corrittee of five oclored sen and a committee of five union labor men trying to find out who was the mystericus influence to bring about conditions which existed here, which caused ricts. Te had several a etings with them, but didn't

2036

have much effect. Mr. Johnson: You don't think there was any mysterious influence, or any influence at all, which urged the commission of prize by the n-groes to whom you have referred, do you; or do you mean that there was some sort of influence

that brought them have? Mr. Simerson: Thy, the influence I have referred touses the influence that brought in the large influx up here of negroes.

Mr. Johnson: You don't asan that any ofy ses tehind then urging then to coasit these origes?

Mr. Jimerson: Oh no; J donit think that.

Fr. Johnson: Fell, I wanted your statement to be perfectly clear upon that point, and it was not juite clear.

Mr. Jimerson: No, the real condition of the toan at thet time same tarything of the kind. I worked with the State Council of Defense and with the committees. I say a moster of the committee, and the suggestion was that so try to find some way to reredy the condition here and to find out who was bringing the colored men up here in such creat numbers that they would be a senace to themselves

and also to the city and its people. It worked all right, the first two meetings we had with them, but finally it flared out that they took-- instead of taking curside and trying to help us, they took the other side of the juestion. when Dr. Fundy took the stand J sust say that Dr. Fundy absclutely dian, t tell us-- or d'dn't tell the State Council of Defense what he told us he thought he knew or had heard, but he told just the reverse. The testinony will show he told just the reverse of what he told us, that the conditions were. After that time--

2031

Mr. Johnson (interposing:) After shat time? Mr. Jimerson: After the State Soundil of Defense

investigations everything went all right.

21

Mr. Johnson: You mean the one that met here June 17, 1917?

Vr. Jimeison: I think that was the time. The orige Mas continued just the same. There was hold-up after hold-up. If the Conmittee will take the daily paper here and take the file of it, it will show you where the paper has printed five or six hold-ups and stick-ups every night, and every once in a while a runder, and once in a while a rape. The papers will show that, that there was convent among the reporters that if there wasn't scretchy stock-up or held up by nine or ten c'clock in the evening they said things was going to be quiet that night. That was the comment arong the reporters. They will testify themselves if they are asked about it. They said it wasjust common comment that things was going to be very quiet in East St. Louis tonight if there wasn't four or five stick-ups.

2038

22

Things went on that led up to this other riot. I know nothing shout the riot. I was her in bed. I was sick that night- that is, the Sunday night that the officers were shot. I went to led about 7 o'closh in the evening and didnet know anything about it until next morning. Sergeant Coppedge was a very personal friend of sine, and a lady that was acquainted with my sife's uncle-- allo was a member of the police department and and was sick in bed for six sonths previous to the trouble -- from Thanksgiving night, 191d-- he died in April, some time, and 7 get to knowing Sergeant Copredge pretty well through him -- a woman sho lived in the south and of torn called at my house about hal? past four in the morning, and sold "Did you hear about cam being shot last night?" I said "That?" "Yes, Coppedge has shot by a mob of niffers last night." "There at?" "Ten bu and Bond." "Hta that so?" I thanked her for conveying the information to re, or calling me up, and went aconstairs are picked up the reespaper, the Republic, which I take at acre, and the Perucito had hig head-lines of the assault by 150 or 200 arned niggers, by their special refrese vative or chief of the burea of reporters on this size, Roy Arcertson. The paperpoes on and tells about the folligenen being shot down these at Firth and Sona Avenue.

I came do iown town a little early that morning. I generally don't leave the house until 9 c'clock, answer the telephone calls and then go on about the daily routine of business. J left the house about 8 o'clock and came on downtown and walked over to the police station. I seen the Police Ford standing in front of the police station. It . looked then like a flour saive, all punctured full of holes. J stood around talking a little while, and seen fellows come out there and look at the machine and go a way, and were muttering to themselves. And so finally, after - stood there about half an hour, J walked in and told the Chief -- Payne and the Mayor was in the office at the time -- "if I was you fellows, I would nove that Ford away from in front of the police station. Take it some place where people can t see it." And I understand they took it to a garage and had the holes puttied up or painted up in some way.

2039

I care back over to this cigar store-- the crowds was forming then-- I came over to the cigar store in the Illmo Hotel building, with the intention of getting a share, and Herb., a porter in there-- a very nice little colored boy-got a family-- and I said to him "Herb, if I was you I would take my family and go across the river. It looks like trouble here." we says "Mr. Jimerson, I haven't got any money to go across the river, and no place to take then when I get over there." "Well", I says, "take them across the river and put ther under aftree over there. They'll

596

be safe over there aryway." And finally he seen the crowd go along as I was sitting in the tarber-chair-- he seen the crowd go along the street and finally he ducks out of there and I never seen him any more until Friday the following week. That was on Yonday, and he came back on Friday. Mr. Johnson: He went to gt. Louis?

1.27

2040

Mr. J'merson: I don't know. He said afterwards he sent to St. Louis. I told him to go over there and camp underneath a tree if he couldn't find any other place to camp.

After I got shavei, J Ment out to 27th and Fellevus Avenue, out in that neighborhood, and had a call or two to make out there, and I went out there and care back on desatown again, I guess about 11 or helf past 11; and the crowds were gathering, and the soldiers were here by that time. I went to the cigar store and hought a cigar and came out and went home for dinner, and as I was going home for dinner an ambulance came running up Missouri Avenue and drove into St. Mary's Hospital, and I just for curiosity goes up where the ambulance was standing and looked into the ambulance, and I see a couple of dead colored ten in there. They were dead and laying there stiff, and there sas some colored woman sitting on top of the bodies -- not on top of the bodies, but there is kind a seat on the side of the automobile, and she was sitting on that, and she looked like she was beaten up pretty bad: I learned later that that

was the Beard woman, just in the trial here in Belleville. Mr. Cooper: You mean the soman whose husband and boy were killed?

2041

Mr. Jimerson: That is my understanding; yes, sir. I make back on downtown and went back home and had dinner.

Mr. Johnson: Where was she sitting, on the dead todies?

Mr. Jimerson: No; there is Find of a little seat, probably about that square, that sits on the side of the ambulance, Find of a folding seat on the inside of the running board or body of the ambulance.

Mr. Johnson: You first made the statement that she mas sitting on the bodies?

Mr. Jimerson: No; she was sitting on the seat, a little square seat like you put in an automobile. It is folded down like and flops up again.

I sent home and told my wife "It looks like trouble here, the may conditions are here, and I thick you had better get ready to go to St. Louis." She said "where are you going to?" I said "I will stay here and protect the property." "Jell", she says "if you stay, I'll stay also." I says "All right", and so I let it go at that?

I case on back downtown. I don't know what I cone during the time. I might have been over to the police station once or twice, and back to the fity Hall, and probably over to the cigar store. There was no use dring anything, ba-

25

cause notedy was working that day. They were generally downtown, everybody watching what was going on. I was standing in front of the police station about half past five in the evening, and I said-- the police station and the fire department are right together-- and I said to Captain Johnson, "Sid, I wonder we haven't had any fire-calls." I hadn't any more than gotten it out of my mouth when the wharm came, and we could see a blaze at the back of the International Harvester Company at "bin and Brady Avenue. I said to Coyne Smith, "Coyne, let's go down there2, and Coyne said "Tell, we aren't going to Fother arything; we got a right to go down there." So "cyne and I walked down there.

2042

Mr. Johnson: How did it happen that you were looking for a fire?

Mr. Jimerson: Tell, I just Mina of formed an opinion, the war the moba was going on, that there has going to be trouble, and I thought they would light into these segregated prostitute distributs, and set the places on fire. I looked for that. I looked for it a long time ago, not only here lately, but J looked for it a long time ago. The segregated district being filled with women of ill fame, and I looked like there might be a lody of citizens go and burn those places out any time and get rid of that class of people.

Te goes on down to this fire at Main and Frady Avenue, and we salked up along the railroad track, and just as we did that, 25 or 30 shots come over there, and J took to a

telegraph post and got behind it. Coyne says "where are you going?" I said "Never mind where I am going; I am going to get behind a telegraph post till the shots get past." The shots stopped, and we were standing at Third and Railroad Avenue when the St. Louis Fire Department came over, and they drove down that way and drove down a short street where they couldn't get through, and I told the firemen "You can't get through that way; you've got to go around and come down Proadway and Main Street to the fireplug. Do you how how to get down there?" He says "No", and I says "To you want me to show you the way?" He says "Yes, jump on and tell me how to get down there", and J got on and role with the St. Louis Fire Department down there and helped to connect the hose to the plug and got the line of hose stretched to the fire lack of the International Harvester Company.

2043

27

I come on back to the police station after that, after those houses, which was practically frame shacks, was turned down, and I thought to syself that if conditions was going to be this way I had better go home and take care of my own house. My nother was out there and by sister and my wife, and J thought I had tetter go home, so I caught a car and goes home. I got home, I guess, about six o'clock, probably a little after six, and my wife and three or four of the neighbors was standing on the back porch watching the fire burning down here on Fourth and Railroad Avenue, and she said there was a couple of shots fired out there and they heard the bullets whizzing by. They thought it was a big bug at first, but they found where the bullet had chipped off the wood at the edge of the house. Of course I don't know where those bullets come from. They might have been fired two miles away from these strong powered rifles. I stayed at home all night long, and I came down about the last part of the riot that I know of. I didn't see any more. I watched the burning of the places from my house. I could see then distinctly from the tack porch on the second floor. You could see the burning of the houses distinctly. Te walked down to the corner of the block where lots of the people in the neigh orneod had gathered, and watched the proadway Opera House burn. We saw the roof burn first and then the building cave in. We stood and watched that, but the bullets started to flying so strong around there that we hiked on back home. The bullets were coming from every place, whizzing by. We were at the school-house building at Tenth and Gaty Averue, and we made up our minds that we had better go home, and the crowd dispersed there, the men and women of the neighborhood, and salked on back to their houses, and I sat up all night. I didn't go to bed till about four or half past four, because there was rumors that the niggers was going to come over on I never thought much of the rumors ayself, but thought us. I had better stay up anyway and see that our place wasnit set on fire. I stayed up till four o'clock and went to bed and didn't know anything more shout it till next morning.

2044

599

29

great During the spring of 1917 there was an eridemic of small-pox broke cut in Rast St. Louis, and all the appropriation that they had hade for the city health department was used up in two or three months at the first of the year, the first two or three months of the year, and the condition ass such that it broke out in the packing houses, I believe they took three or four cases out of the packing houses up there, and those general conditions were what led up to the riot -- the conditions I have stated, the laslessness going on here, orimes being committesd and the various other -- szall-pox and everything -- had this tendency to inflame the reople. The selling of houses by real estave men to solored people in white neighborhood, and all such stuff as that; the moving of white people out of houses that they had lived in for years and probably paid ten a twelve dollars a month for, and the real estate men sculd rent them to colored people for \$14 or \$15 or \$16 a month. Those conditions led up to it, in my origin, and I believe it is the true opinion, to the cause of the ricts. Migger after nigger case in-- kept coming in. I have stood at the depot here and seen than some in on Sanday morning, 200 at a time, barefooted, without such clothes. One family that came in I specially recall because I talked to them. They had six little children. There wasn't core then two and a half to three and four years old; no shoes on their feet; the man hed a streachat on, and the atman ses very poorly clad and was carrying some kind of a lundle with some of their fer

nigger belongings that they owned. I said to them "There do you people want to go at?" That was after the State Council of Defense had been here. They said that they come up here to go to work. They said some white man had took 20 or 25 of those colored people down there and told them if they could get \$5 apiece together they would bring them up here, and he got off the train some place, they didn't know where at-- that he was going to send a telegram-and they never seen him any more. Those are the facts, as I know them, about these things-- and remore.

2046

30

Mr. Johnson: You have lestified, Mr. Jimerson, to the effect that Dr. Fundy didn't testify before the Committee-- do you know what committee that was?

Mr. Jimerson: The State Council of Defense. Mr. Johnson: Didn't testify before the State Council of Defense as you had expected him to testify: Had you had a conversation with him previous to his appearance upon the witness stand, wherein it was discussed as to what he would testify?

Mr. Jime: son: Not shat he was going to testify; no, sir. We talked over the general conditions. This consistee of five I spoke to you about talked over the general conditions, the organization of the colored san and the conditions that existed, and then fellows coming in mera. He told us there was no doubt in his opinion that there was some influence or some agents in the South last was bringing these colored fellows up here. He testified, J believe, before the State Council of Defense, that 15,000 megroes came in inside of a year 's time.

15,0007

2047

Mr. Johnson:

Mr. Jimerson: Mes, sir; inside of a year's time. Mr: Johnson: That was on the 7th, 8th, 9th and

10th, was it not, that Dr. Fundy testified, June 1917?

Mr. Jimerson: when the State Courcil of Defense was here. I don't remeater exactly. It might have been the first or second or third day.

Mr. Johnson: They mat on the ?th. Do you recall on whatday they adjourned finally?

Mr. Jimerson: No, J don't, Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Johnson: About how long were they in session?

Mr. Jimerson: I guess they rust have been in session at least four or five days. That is myrecollection. I was called to Felleville on some tusiness of the county board, and J didn't get to attend but about a day and a half of the session. I don't know what transpired then.

Mr. Johnson: On Thursday, the 14th day of June, did you meet some men in the office of the business agent in the Labor Templife room for the purpose of discussing labor conditions here?

Mr. Jimerson: I net this committee of five that Fr. Bundy had suggested.

"r. Johrson: That committee of five were there?"
"Vr. Jimerson: There was a committee of five.

31

Mr. Johnson: What committeemen were there? Mr. Jimerson: I think Mr. Merr was there, Mr. Whitten, Mr. Mirk, and Mr. Alleger. I think that was the committee of five.

2048

32

Mr. Cooper: Those were white men? Mr. Jimerson: Those were the five white non. Mr. Johnson: On the 14th day of June were you present - and you don't have to answer it unless you want to-were you present at the place that J have indicated, or a man by the name of Grow, and another by the name of Leak, another by the name of Smith, another by the name of Gill, another by the name of Conway, and another by the name of Paul, were present?

Mr. Jimerson: I remarker of being in several, not only one, but J was in several meetings with those fellows that same there. Mr. Leake and Mr. Paul and Mr. Gros were merkers, J believe, or organizers for the Festern Federation of "iners, if J ar not sistable.

Mr. Johnson: Tell, the day J amagebing you about was the 14 thday of June, and the place was the office of the business agent in the Labor Temple, and those whom I have named were reported to have been present, and also that Dr. Bundy was present. Do you recall any seeting of that kind?

Mr. Jimerson: No, sir; I was never there when Dr. Bundy was there; no, sir. I was not.

Mr. Johnson: So you were not present at the leeting

that I have indicated?

Mr. Jimerson: Absolutely not; no, sir. I was not there. The only meetings J was ever at with reference to committee meetings with organized lator men was meetings held at 137-A Collinsville Avenue. That is where Dr. Fundy was present, those meetings right there. Other meetings I didn't know anything about-- that is, where Dr. Fundy was present.

2049

Mr. Johnson: On July 2nd, 191, did you observe the conduct of the soldiers who had been brought here to restore order, or to preserve order?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes; I seen that they did.

Mr. Johnson: Tell us what they did, please, towards preserving order.

Mr. Jimerson: To make it very short, I don't think they done anything, from what I seen.

Mr. Johnson: If they did nothing-- you say they did nothing to stop the riot; did they do anything to further it? Fid they perticipate in the riot?

Mr. J'merson: Not that I seen; no, sir.

Mr. Johnson: Weil, would not their failure to do something towards stopping it be estion towards encouraging it?

Mr. Jinerson: On, yes; no doubt about that. Then they bnew the soldiers weren,t going to do anything, they went right to it.

Mr. Johnson: You mean when the gob knew that

33

the soldiers wouldn't interfere with them, the mob went to it?

2050

Wr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

34

Mr. Johnson: By "going to it", you near they continued in their attacks upon negroes?

Yr. Jinerson: Well, I never seen any negroes attacked then soldiers were pround. I seen the soldiers on the Illinois side of the Illinois State Bank. Some detective had a white man trying to take him down to the growd jail, and I seen the whiteman take the white man away from the policeman, or detective rather.

Mr. Johnson: Do you remember the name of that detective?

Wr. J'merson: Roy Aldrich, I think his name is. Wr. Johnson: He is on your city police force here? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. Wr. Johnson: And he hed arrested the shite gan?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Johnson: Do you know what the white man had been doing?

Mr. Jimerson: No; I was half a block away. I could see a stir up there and Aldrich with the fellos in tox, and fetheen them the soldiers stood around and didn't interfare.

Wr. Johnson: And the gol took the gan away from the police officer?

Mr. Firerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Johnson: And the soldiers stood there and didn't undertake to assist the officer in the performance of his duty?

2051

Mr. Jimerson: That is the truth. Mr. Johnson: Fid you see any other instance of the soldiers failing to help preserve order here on that day?

Mr. Jimerson: Well, I don't think J did; no, sir. I can't say I did. I have heard the runors about the same thing, sitting in the room here, but I can't say J seen anything.

Mr. Johnson: Did you see Colonel Tripp on that day?

Mr. Jinerson: J believe J seen him once or twice that day in the City Hall.

Mr. Johnson: Did you see him any place except in the City Hall?

Mr. Jimerson: No, I can^Vt say J did.

Mr. Johnson: where on that day did you see any soldiers?

Wr. Jimerson: My hest knowledge is that when they care in they went to the City Hall, and I was just getting out of the Larbershop, coming out of the barber shop behind the cigar store there when they have up to Collinsville and Missouri Avenue. That is the first time I seen them.

Mr. Johnson: Then during the remainder of the day, state at that place in the city you say one or sore

. . . .

,:

of those soldiers?

36

Mr. Jimerson: My test recollection is they had been kind of detailed two or three in each block, probably for four or five blocks, probably, going this way and that way (indicating); two or three in each block, walking with guns and bayonets on their shoulders.

2052

Mr. Johnson: You saw them in those positions? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Johnson: Ricting going on their presence? Mr. Jimerson: Well, I don't say there was any rioting going on. I don't know, except what I seen at the Illinois State Fank, when they took that man away from the officer.

Mr. Johnson: At any place where you saw those soldiers during that day aid you see Colonal Tripp?

Mr. Jimerson: No; it looked like he was down in the Mayor,s office, down in the Sity Hall, when I seen him.

Yr. Johrson: The only place you saw him was in the City Hall?

Mr. Jimerson: The only place I seen him he was up around the Mayor's office there.

Mr. Cooper: That did Colonel Tripp seen to be dring in the Mayor's office, sitting down or walking around, or what was he doing?

Mr. Jimerson: My special attention was called to that because J remember that Mr. Reebe, of the Reebe

Grocery Company, and Mr. Mike Walsh, the undertaker down here, tried to get to see Tripp and couldn't get to see him, and they interceded with me. They are located at Illinois and Collinsville Avenue, and there are some coloredpeople living in some old frame shacksback of that place, and they were afraid they were going to burn those shacks down, and they tried to get to see him, and finally they didn,t get to see him; and they come to me, and all the men employed by Mr. Reebe are employed through me, and I am acquainted with him-- very well acquainted with him-- and he said to me "Can"t you get hold of sometody in there and see if you can't get some soldiers to go up there and get that property protected and keep us from being burned up?" J said "Gc and see Colonel Tripp." He said "We can't get to him." So J took Mr. Feebe and Mr. Walsh both into the Mayor, s office, and they got to talking to somebody in there-- I don't believe it was Colonel Tripp though -- and they seemed to be satisfied when they came out. They had been around there an hour at that time, though.

2053

37

Mr. Cooper: Bid you see Colonel Tripp in that room or in that building in consultation with anybody on that day?

Mr. Cooper: Do you know what the attitude of your

branch of the American Federation of Labor-- the branch in this city-- was towards the Aluminum Ore Company strike?

2054

Mr. Jimerson: I don't know any details of the Aluminum Ore Company strike, outside of attending one of their meetings-that is, the first meeting. The first I knew there was a strike-- J live at 11th and Gaty Avenue, and I can see Proadway-- that is two blocks over-- from my back porch, and J heard some men hollering, yelling, screaming, and J seen a bunch of men walking down, two in a file, carrying American flags in their hands, going down Broadway.

Mr. Cooper: That time of day was that?

Ifr. Jimerson: I suppose that was about nine o'clock
in the morning, I guess.

Mr. Cooper: Do you remember what day that was? About what day or what month?

Mr. Jimerson: I think it was April 18th.

Mr. Cooper: This year?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. And T said to my wife "They must be having a parade or some foreigners going down to this meeting or something, or getting ready to irom form some sort of an organization of some kind"; and then it dawned upon me that it was the Aluminum Ore Company men, because they had done that same thing previous, and in the previous strike they walked over the same ground and came down in this body that come down to the City Hall and held a meeting in the city auditorium. It dawned on me it was their men, and J got my Ford machine and drove downtown, and T met the at Broadway and Collinsville

38

Avenue. They were marching down Main Street to hold a meeting in the City Hall auditorium. I went up there and I stayed for part of the meeting, and then left. They said they were out on strike, and that is about all J know

of the conditions.

2055

Mr. Cooper: were you consulted by those men before they went out on strike?

Mr. Jimerson: No. Nr. Kerr generally handles all of that.

Mr. Cooper: Mr. Merr testified here that he brew nothing about this stribe until after it had taken place, and that he never was more surprised in his life, because he had counselled against the strike.

Mr. J'merson: He had told me that he advised these men not to strike; that they could organize without striking, but by just bringing the entire shift off and meeting some place and organizing them, and then if the company wouldn't stand for it, they would have to lock the men cut.

"r. Cooper: Mr. Werr gave as one of the reasons why he had proffered that advice, that the men were receiving the best wages of any worknen in town, and that they were vorking in eight-bour shifts, and that they ought to see if they couldn't settle it in some other way than to all go out, inasruch as that plant had some war contracts.

Did your organization, the American Federation of Labor, in this city, advise rioting?

Mr. Jimemson: No, sir; never thought about it.

Mr. Cooper: Just tell maat your attitude was. Mr. Jimerson: Well, ze done everything in the world to try to stop it. We seen it coming. I went to the Mayor as early as last August and told him--

Mr. Cooper (interposing:) A year ago?

2056

Yr. Jimerson: 1916-- and told him I was afraid there would be trouble here. He wanted to know the reason why, and I told him that the parking house employers were employing negroes in place of white men, discharging the men that they had in their exploy-- had been there for years-- because they belonged to the union or wanted to join the union and went to union meetings, and throwing these people right except these foreigners, and I says "You know what a foreigner is; he will fight at the drop of the hat, and if you go to take his job he'll will you if he gets the opportunity to do it." The Nayor sold he didn?t think it was as serious as that. I dited to him the case of 16 or 16 niggers living in one house, a shack, a good barn for some horses.

Mr. Cooper: You told the Mayor about 16 or 18 negroes being quartered in a shack fit only for horses. -hat did the Mayor sey to that?

Mr. Jimerson: He didn t say anything. Mr. Cooper: Bd you ever hear about an interview that the Mayor is reported to have given to a newsgaper in

Ter crleans?

Mr. Jimerson: I heard some rumors to that effect, but I never seen the clippings. Mr. Cooper: In your judgment, how many negroes came into this city in the last year and a helf, prior to the July riot?

2051

Mr. Jimerson: Anywhere from sixteen to eighteen thousand: I have went to the chief of police-- I think it are the chief-- it might have been the night chief-anigasked him why he didn't send his officers out and pick up every black man or white man who couldn't give an account for himself and didn't have a job in this town, and he said he didn't have dpolice force large enough to handle the city nos and couldn't ic anything like that-- couldn't tagin to atterpt it.

Mr. Cooper: Now of those sixteen thousand or nore who came to this sity, how many remained and how many went on? How many returned? How many steyed here, in your judgment?

"In Jimarson: Tell, it is pretty hard to say, "r. Cooper. They was thick here just like bees. They were living six or seven or eight or nine in a house, and lots of them didn,t have homes. It is pretty hard to say how many staged here. The conditions here was to that effect.

"Ir. Cooper: Did you ever see ther core into the station in trainloads or carloads?

Mr. Jimerson: One Sunday morning J seen-- well,

•

ĉ04

2058

42

Wr. Societ: No; I took it up with Officer Eularks, the polored detective, and he said that the negroes that had been here a long time 4°s opposed to those negroes coming here. They didn't want then here; they said they had no places for them. He had told me in one instance, he told me where some fellow told a nigger who was in the shoemaking business down there, if he would give him ten dollars he would tell him where he could come to get a good job at good wages, and the nigger sold out his shoe business and gave the man ter dollars and came up here. There were other cases where ten or fifteer would get together in a bunch and get excursion rates for five dollars or six dollars apiece from the South.

Mr. Cooper: Did you hear of any one of those negroes who came up here in large numbers being well equipped with money?

Mr. Jizerson: They sust have gotten it after they came have.

Mr. Cooler: whit was the appearance of these you

saw in such numbers?

43

605

Mr. Jimerson: Alsolutely clotheless. They had no clothes or had no haggage to arount to anything. Mr. Cooper: Fo you know whether they had any money?

2059

Mr. Jimerson: I wouldn't judge they had money, and te in the condition they was in. I know instances where they come to the police station, where they had to send out and get food for them. One instance is called to my mind. I was on the consistee of the detention home, the county board -- the detention home as have had organized here -- a poor place, only got seven rooms, had just been orgenized probably a year and a half or two years- there has one colored family with six small children that took sick. I believe the nother died and the sife was-- her bustand was sick, J believe, with incumenta, and Dr. Bundy . called me up and wanted me to take those out to the white home. I told Dr. Fundy I sould take then out there for the time feing, and would take them on to Felleville to the home there, which was originated for white people and black georie, but the accommodations were not so that se could handle colored recris at the present time. I told ther we would take ther out there, and then the ratror scald take ther on to Welleville an' Seep ther at the sounty farm until we could wake arrangements for them. In talking with the officer of the poor, of the county beard of supervisors, he told me a good deal shout the conditions that existed there.

Mr. Cooper: Dr: Bundy was a colored dentist here? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

2060

Ir. Cooper: Dr. Bundy was one of the five colored zen who get your committee of five white men?

Mr. Jimerson: Yos, sir.

44

Mr. Cooper: The wave the other colored men? Mr. Jimerson: Dr. ElWett, A. D. Woods, Sam Wheat,

and I think Attorney Lille. I think that was the cosmittee.

Mr. Cooper: what did you discuss at that meeting? What were the propositions made? First, what was the date and where was it held?

Mr. Jimerson: Tell now, the exact date, Mr. Cooper, I can t give you; but it was held at 137-A Collinsville Atenue, shortly after the first skirrish, May 28th, when there were some colored fallows beaton up.

Mr. Cooper: Then it are probably about the first meet in June?

Mr. J'merson: It might have been, yes. Mr. Cooper: Somethers along there?

Mr. Minemarn: Right in before this State Council of Tefense came down here; probably four or five or six days before they came down here.

""" Cooper: """ as it before """. Kerr sent the telegram, or don,t you "mon, to the State Council of Pelense? """. Findtson: I couldn't say that. """. Cooper: ""ell, what did you discuss?" Mr. Jimerson: We talked about organizing the packing houses and the various other lines of industries where the colored men ware working-- organizing the colored men into local unions of their own; and we also discussed trying to get evidence for the State Council of Defense, trying to find out who was the cause of this influx of niggers here from the South.

2061

Yr. Cooper: what was the general understanding in this city, what was the general ruror as to the influences which brought up so many colored people from the pouth?

Mr. Maarson: Well, there was all Minds of runors. There was a rugger of a meeting held out there at the Aluminum Ore Company, attended by all the heads of all the large industries, and Mr. Albertson, Mr. Roy Albertson, a reporter for the Republic, at that time told me that evening they was going to bring 15,000 colored fellows here. I asked him 606 where he got the information, and he said they got it through -- Fox made the statement -- he didn t say Fox made the statesent, but said that was the runor he got from talking to "r. Fox, that they save going to bring 15,000 colored people h-re. J incediately told Frother Werr the first time I net him after that -- I told him the conditions, and it looked to me as plain as the nose on a man's face. Mr. Joyce hears this, and Mr. Joyce goes in and introduces a resolution to the Charler of Conserve and demands that the Chapber of Congeros investigate that their name was being used to bring niccors here. The resolution was tabled,

and immediately, the following day, Mr. Fox resigns as president of the Charber of Commerce. He resigns his position on account of Eusiness purposes, he says; and Mr. Sorrells, who was then secretary of the Charber of Commerce, resigns also.

2062

Mr. Cooper: Not let reget these events in consecutive order and see that they suggest. There was a neeting at the Alurinum Gre Company, s plant of prociment employers in this city?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. Mr. Cooper: Shortly after that, the next day or incediately after it, you talked with the reporter of a heaspaper, a St. Louis paper? Mr. Jimerson: I think it was that night. Mr. Dooper: You asked him what it was about and he seid that from the conversation with Mr. Fox he gathered that they ware going to bring in 15,000 negroes here?

> Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. Mr. Cooper: That runor sent through the town? Mr. Jimerson: Nodoubt about it.

Mr. Cooper: And Mr. Maurice Joyce, a president citizen of this town-- and a highly respected man too, isn't he?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, he is, a great property canar.
Mr. Cooper: He introduced a resolution, presented
it to the meeting of the Charber of Conmerce of this City, ahigh consists, so have been informed by sitnesses on the

stand, of prominent laders -- or managers -- of these great packing rlants?

2063

Mr. Jimerson: And their attorneys? Mr. Cooper: And their attorneys; and of the other great industries, including the Aluminum Ore Company and the street bar company; that is so, isn't it?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: He introduced a resolution calling for an investigation of this runor that they were--

Mr. Jimerson (interposing:) That their name was being used.

Mr. Cooper: Their name was being used, and it was being charged that these great business interests we egoing to cause an influx of colored labor into tris city from the South?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

"Ir. Cooper: Ini that resolution was tabled by that body?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Did you hear discussion after that among the people of this city about the tabling of that is jortant resolution?

Mr. Jimerson: In a general convent after it got cut to be known along the paople. That resolution never cane out until the gtate foundil of Defense care here, you know. That was the first time we ever got hold of the resolution.

"r. Cooper: And when the Tourcil of Defense had their investigation here, then Mr. Joyce was put on the stand as a sitness and told about his having introduced that

resolution and about it having been tabled?

2064

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

48

Mr. Cooper: And that we the first time that the people of this town knew anything about it?

Mr. Jimerson: That they knew anything about the resolution; yes, sir; except members of that Charber of Commerce.

Mr. Cooper: So the fact had been varue a secret that a marber of the Chamber of Converse, seeing the imfortance of the resolution and the vast importance of the subject to which it related, introduced a resolution and it had been tabled. That was kept a solutely secret from the resple of this team until brought out after the July ind rist after the investigation by the State Council of Defense?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: That do the people of this city generally believe was the reason for the tabling of that resolution?

Mr. Jimerson: Tell, it looks Mind of furny, you Mnot. The resolution was tabled, and incediately after that Mr. Fox resigns as president of the Charber of Commerce, as also the secretary, and it looks like from the diroumstances evidently something was wrong there or they wouldn't here gotten out so quick. 49

Mr. Teoper: Md it look to you as though Mr. Yox thought that thing ought to have been stopped-- the influx of negroes ought not to have been permitted?

2065

"r. Cooper: Whet do you think was his reason? "r. Jimerson: I think Mr. Joyce's strength in that "handler of Commerce was so great that it absolutely pushed hid out. That is my opinion of it.

Mr. Jinerson: No.

Mr. Cooper: Did you hear reports in this city that agents sere at work in the South to get negroes up here?

Ir. Jimenson: Yes; there were runces of that kind floating all around.

Mr. Scoper: How long had you heard those felore these ricts?

IIT. Jimenson: That condition existed for six months, I guess-- seven conths.

Mr. Sooper: At the meeting of May SEth at the fity Hall, which you attended, were there women in attendence?

Vr. Jimerson: I think-- I wouldn't say this-- I know there were two woren there. There were two delegates from the laundry workers' organization, who are delegates to the pertral body, and they were there.

"r. Cooler: Do you know who those delegates from the laiddry women were?

Mr. Simerson: I om find out in a short time. The minutes of the central body will give their rores.

Mr. Cooper: The laundry screen are organized? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir; to a certain extent. Mr. Cooper: And this launiry screen organization had selected two delegates who attended. Do you know whether they marked from the office of the Yetropolitan Laundry?

2066

Mr. Jimerson: No, there sere just two woren working in the laundry as delegates to the central body. They had been d légates ever since the union was organized, and they care down to where the central body ret, 137-A Collinsville Avenue-- two women by themselves-- and those two are the only two I know of theirs in the audience. There may neve been others in the audience and I didn't see them, but those Avenue the only ones from the Central Trades.

Mr. Gooper: Did they say anything during the meeting? Mr. Jimerson: Absolutely not. I didn,t hear a woman say a word, unless they said it after the meeting broke up.

Mr. Cooper: Have you ever learned just how many men, or enproximately how many men, somen and onlighten, of ored or white, were sounded during that riot?

"r. Jimerson: No, sir; J tidn t. Mr. Cooper: Yourstatement, then, means this: That there were sepret and powerful influences in this city, causing an influx of colored here? Mr. Jimers n: No brutt about unat.

50

"The Geoper: And not only to this sity, but that there were secret influences at work having colored labor come up prepared to go not only to this city but to others?

Mr. Jimerson: 1 think so...
Mr. Cooper: You think that?
Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.
Mr. Cooper: were some of them shipped on from,

cold as it was yesterday?

Mr. Jimérson: Yes, sir.

2067

here to northern citles? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, I believe there was. Yr. Roach of the free employment bureau has stated that. Mr. Cooper: You have heard testimony telling about their coming here a year ago now, when the weather was as

Mr. Cooper: And colored people were seen on the street here with nothing on but a pair of overalls and a shirt, without money, hungry. Can you conceive of colored people coming up here from the South, clothed in that way, destitute of means, unless they had been influenced to come here by promises of some kind?

Mr. Coorer: They arrived here without oney, showing that they had either had just exactly enough honey to land in this toon destitute, or thet somehody else paid their . fares?

Mr. Jimerson: That is true. Mr. Geoper: That is the descentration, isn't it?

2068

Mr. Pooper: They got have without a cent, hungry and salvering. Now that is a demonstration that they got here-that when they started they had exactly elough money to get them here and not a cent more, the exact fare; or else that schebody raid it? That is the demonstration, isn't it?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. J'merson: Yes, sir.

In Cooper: Tell, is it conceitable that anybody or any great number of people would come up here with just exactly enough money to bring them here and not a cent when they had arrived; winter coming on; without any clothes and hungry, unless influences had been steadily at work to bring them here?

Mr. Jimerson: It ion there possible. There are numerous ways they could do that, you know. The packing houses have car routes, what they call car routes through the South. They take a car of meat and they still go down South with it and peddle it right out from the car, and I telieve, in ay opinion, from whet I have heard and seen, that these fellows go down there and they tell these colored people down there "Why, we Pay 30 cents an hour in the packing houses", but they don't tell them how rawy hours a week they work.

//r. Cooper: How many hours a week do they work? //r. Jimenson: Rell, at the the time of the strike

they worked averaging about forty hours a seek and paying 17-1/2 cents an hour for their labor-- forty or fortypfive hours.

2069

Mr. Copper: Tell, that is about seven dollars a week.

Mr. Jimerson: Well, they got it. They have got a ten per cent increase since that time- four ten per cent increases. The last one they got when Nother Jones talked here. They got a 10 per cent increase the next day.

Wr. Scoper: Then they are paying people by the hour, in order to know just what the wages are, you must know the number of hours they work? That is a fact, isn't it?

"r. Jimerann: Yes, sure.

Yr. Tooper: Now one of the sitnesses testified early in this hearing that three or four conths in the year, before the war, in normal times, there was a let-up in business at the packing places. They didn't run, or something of that kind.

Mr. Simerson: A shortage of mittle. Mr. Cooper: A shortage of cattle, yes, and then he said some of the exployes were discharged. To you remarker about that proportion were discharged in the spring?

Mr. Simerson: Well, J don't know if they discharged dang of them, or any of them at all, but they gut down their hours.

60**9**

Mr. Sooper: They cut down their hours? Mr. Jimerson: That has been the general condition. They might have clarged since these war contracts came.

2070

Mr. Cooper: At these big packing plants shat do common laborers ears a year, in normal times? How much would be the total of it in a year?

Mr. Jimerson: [500 at the highest. Mr. Coojer: [500 a year at the highest? Less than [2 a day considerably. Those packing plants of which you speck are the Armour, the Morris, the Swift, and-- are there three?

"r. Jimerson: There are three in "ational City, and there is a small packing plant that employes about 200 men in East St. Louis, the East Side Dacking Company, an organized house.

Mr. Cooper: Fell, the three first named constitute the preatest association of packers in the world, don't they? So-called?

Mr. Jizerson: They belong to the American Packers' Association. That is the entire meat trust, the three manes.

Mr. Cooper: They are the American Meat Trust, the American Meat Packers' Association-- the Meat Trust, if you want it. Now with people getting "500 a year-- and some less than that-- was it possible for any man, white or black, to live in this pity of Mast St. Louis during the

period of high pr'ces of these necessaries of life which preceded the breaking out of the European war, in such a wey as an American citizen ought to be expected to live?

2071

Mr. Jiwerson: They don't live; they just exist. Mr. Cooper: White and black?

Mr. Jimerson: Absolutely, both binds. I have been up on Goose Hill, where the foreigners lived up there previous to the 1916 strike-- that previous winter-- and I have went to the houses up there where the children was tarefooted; didn,t have any shoes on their feet, and eating molasses, bread and coffee for their scals. That is the conditions on Goose Hill, and you will probably find the same conditions up there now.

Mr. Cooper: That are in 1916, last year? Mr. Jimerson: The winter of 1915. Mr. Cooper: The winter of 1915 and 1916?

Mr. Jimerson: No; 1915.

610

"r. Cooper: 1914 and '15?

Mr. Jimerson: Tell, it might have been in 1914 too, but I seen it in 1915.

Mr. Cooper: what time in 1915?

"r. J'merson: The coldest port of the sinter, right about Christmas time.

Mr. Cooper: At Christmastive, 1915, and that was a year after the war began, when the boom in business set of in this country such a demand for the inclust of the Packing Trust abroad. That is so, is it?

Mr. Jimerson: I guess it was. They were kept pretty busy.

2012

Mr. Cooper: Along about Caristmas-time in this city barefooted-- or practically barefooted children, white people, were living on molasses and bread, and what else? Mr. Jimerson: Coffee. They had it for dinner. Mr. Cooper: Have you ever known of any injuiries to be made by the managers of these great plants, or by the great financial people who control them, who don't live in this city, as to how their workingmen, white or black, in this city, were living?

Mr. Jimerson: No, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Now, if the white people had protested against living as they were compelled to live, or receiving weges which forced ther to live in that way, and sent their protests to these managers, or to the finatcial men that controlled them and don, t live here, those financial men who don, t live here and control those plants, wouldn't bnow whether those protests were well-founded or not, Would they? -

Mr. Jimerson: No, sir..

Mr. Cooper: They_rouldn't know anything about how their employes were living?

Mr. Jikerson: They wouldn't, unless they investigated it.

Mr. Cooper: That's all. Doctor Eundy, Dr. Birkitt, and these other men of mnom you spoke, colored men, were lawabiding, industrious people, were they not?

2073

57

Mr. Jirerson: Oh, the hest citizens.

Mr. Cooper: Avong the best citizens of the town?

Yr. Jimerson: Yes, sir, good citizens.

Mr. Coorer: They had good homes?

"Ir. Jimerson: Tel, I have never been to any of their homes. I couldn't say.

Mr. Cooper: Well, they are good citizens?

I'r. Jimerson: Yes, sir; laa-abiding citizens, so far
as J Pnow.

Mr. Cooper: You say you have heard some of these law-abiding, respectable colored people, old residents of this city, deplote the fact that these people were coming in here?

Mr. Jimenson: Yes, Mr. Rubanks there. He is a very intelligent man, in my estimation.

Mr. Cooper: Mr. Bubanks, a colored policeman, told you it was too had these mer and women were imported in here?

Xr. Jimerson: He said they weren't in favor of 'it and didn't like to see it.

Mr. Cooper: There was no work for them?

Mr. Jimerson: They were loafing.

Mr. Foster: Mr. Jimerson, you were on the spreet of the mylet

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Foster: Did you, when that riot occurred-- you know share the sheriffes office is?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes.

58

611

Mr. Foster: where is it?

Mr. Jimerson: It is in the basement of the City
Hall. It sets in the northwest corner of the building.
Mr. Foster: How many deputy sheriffs are there?

2074

Mr. Jimerson: I think they have five in East St. Louis.

Mr. Foster: Who is the the chief?

Mr. Jimerson: Fell, Traubel at the present time.
Mr. Foster: Ifd you see him there that night?
Mr. Jimerson: No, J didn.t. I wasn't in the

basement of the fity Hall that night .

Mr. Foster: You didn't see him around there?

"r. Jimersen: 20, sir.

Mr. Foster: Did you see any of the deputies?

Mr. Jimerson: Not that night; no, sir.

Mr. Foster: Did you see any of the deputies on

July 2nd, when this rist occurred?

Mr. Jimerson: J don't believe I run across many in my travels. J didn't see them any place.

Mr. Foster: You didn't see any of them?

Mr. Jimerson: No, sir.

Mr. Foster: There were none of them doing supthing that sould stop the riot?

Mr. Simerson: Not on July 2nd. They were very active efter trat, though, running around in mochineshere and there.

Mr. Foster: After July 2nd? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir; a night or two afterwards. Mr. Foster: You didn't see any of them on July 2nd? Mr. J'merson: No, sir. Mr. Foster: Doing anything? Mr. Jimerson: No, sir. Mr. Foster: To stor the rict? Mr. Jimerson: No, sir.

Mr. Foster: They didn t surrous any men to get out and assist in stopping the disturbance?

2075

Mr. Jimerson: Not to ay includge they didn't.

Mr. Foster: Fid you see then around there on that day at all?

"r. Jimerson: No, J never lid, not on July 2nd. I didn't pay any attention. I right have run across them. Ur. Foster: Fut they were doing nothing so far as you know?

Mr. Jimerson: Not on that day; no, sir; not as I noticed.

"r. Foster: gither on the 28th of May or the 2nd of July?

Mr. Jimerson: Not to mJ recollection.

Mr. Foster: You mon they have power to sum ons? They are the highest peace officers in the County?

The Coroner is over them.

Mr. Foster: The Coroner can arrest the sheriff, of course, but he wouldn't be expected to take charge if the skeriff or deputies were about, would he? Mr. Jimerson: No, I don't think so. Tr. Foster: Do you know a man by the name of Harry

2076

Stanisic?

Mr. Jimerson: No, sir.

Mr. Foster: The worked at the packing house fore time, and now has a store, a little general store in Hast St. Louis?

Mr. Jimerson: I can't recall him by those names. They have funny names, peculiar names, I can't recall them. I know them by their faces.

Mr. Fost-r: You don't know him at all?

Mr. Jimerson: I think I sight have not him down to that grate Council of Defense, if I an not sistablen.

Mr. Foster: He testified, but if you don't know tim, I will not ask you about him.

Mr. Jimerson: I don't know him by that name. Mr. Foster: I thought may be you know something about him. His testimony seemed to indicate that h. lost his job at the packing-house.

Ur. Jimerson: He wanted to be a union labor man and they wouldn't let him. They fired him.

Mr. Foster: That s all.

Mr. Foss: You say you not conditions for the ofty?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Foss: The labor conditions?

2077

Mr. Jinerson: That partly, and bringing about better conditions in general about the city. That is, finding out the was bringing this large influx here, and trying to find any way to prement it.

Mr. Foss: Eid you try to unionize the colored labor? Mr. Jimersin: I have tried ever since I took hold of the packing houses here in 1916. I had Dr. Eundy out there talking to these colored men. We held a meeting in Brooklym, and we were ordered out of Prooklym, not allowed to hold a meeting there-- by the chief of police out there-and ordered back to East St. Louis. I talked to them. I believe we have got several colored men now in the organization, and the doors are openfor more of them if they want to dome.

Mr. Foss: Eut you not with poor success?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, very poor.

Mr. Foss: Did you ever state that you didn't believe the trouble would have happened if color d labor had been unionized? Did you ever state that?

Mr. Jimerson: No, J don't think if we had every colored sen organized in addition to the way this crime was going here, and other things going, youcould have stopped it.

Mr. Foss: You don't believe it ould have hal any effect, then?

312 .

Mr. Jimerson: To, sir, J do not. Of course the importation of so many negroes taking the white men's places, no doubt agitated the shite men. But in a majority of cases those fellows that agitated weren; torganized. They don't belong to the union. Common labor is very poorly organized here. If there are two or three hundred common laborers organized in town it is a large amount.

2078

Mr. Foss: Well, de you know whether it is a fact or not that there has been a large immigration of laborers to the Northern cities during the last year or two?

Mr. Jimerson: From rumors I got.

Mr. Foss: Colored people from the South?

Mr. Jimerson: I think it is a scheme by the Manufacturers' Association to flood these towns with labor, to break up the unions.

Mr. Fos: Well, do you think there has been a demand for labor?

Mr. Jimerson: Not that great, Mr. Foss. Mr. Foss: Tell, isn't it a fact that since the sar broke out, that a great rany foreigners have gone back to the old country?

Mr. Jimerson: Well not, the only thing I can speak of there is our own situation here, and I can tell you candidly there has not been a very large per cent went away from here. Lots of ther went away because they couldn't get employment in the parking houses here in Wational City; because they have got educated to belong to the labor unions

· 63

and better their conditions. Those are facts.

Yr. Foss: well, before the war broke out there was immigration into this country, about a million men every year, wesn⁴t there? Did you ever look up the statistics on that?

Mr. Jimerson: I can't say I did.

Mr. Foss: And that has practically stopped since the war broke out, two or three years ago?

Mr. Jimerson: J suppose so.

"Ir. Foss: "ell, hasn'th there been thereby created

e demand for lebor of all kinds in this country?

Vr. Jimerson: Of course it has created some demand. . No doubt about that.

Mr. Foss: And especially in these large manufacturing districts?

Mr. Jimerson: Well, it would create ademand for some more labor than we had previous. No doubt about that.

Yr. Foss: Yow you saw a preat many groups of colored men passing through the city, did you?

VrJiderson: Yes, coming into the Belay depot. **2** NYr. Foss: Going north? Did they go out of the city-were they here just temporarily, a short time, a few hours, and then pass on?

Mr. Jimerson: The way I know the situation of things, I go over East St. Louis every day from one end of town to the other, and I don't think there were very many left that came here, from the way the conditions of the town looked, and the way they were housed together, Mr. Foss: You mean when?

2080

Mr. Jizerson: When they came in, J think the majority of them stayed here.

Mr. Foss: The majority of their stayed here? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. Of course they might have shipped some out to the various places at that, without my knowing it.

"r. Foss: They left soon after the riots, didn't they, a large number of ther, at the time of the riot?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, the poor fellows had toleave. Mr.Foss: Fave they come back?

Mr. Jinerson: An Not in large numbers. They are coming back right along, and shat I can see, some of the houses filling up, they are coming back to some extent.

Vr. Foss: Great numbers of them fled to St. Louis?

Mr. Jimetson: Tell, they mere going. There they went I don't know, and I surpose they went to St. Louis. I have heard reople say in the metchhoricod of the Free Pridge that the bridge was simply covered at th people going scross there, with taggage and everything else.

M. Fess: New you spoke of the Therter of Correrce of this sity.

Mr. J'renson: Yes, sir.

". Foss: "no its merbership. To you know the number of its se bership; how samy porcess it?

613

6**5**

Mr. Jimerson: No, J don't. They sight have a good many members, but there are very few of them attend the meetings. Mr. Foss: Did you ever hear anyone say how many members there were?

2081

%r. Jimerson: J believe I heard one witness say here, but I don't remember what it was-- in this chair here. Mr. Foss: You don't know whether it is 50 or 100 or 150 or 200 or more?

Mr. Jimerson: No, J couldn't say. Mr. Foss: It is made up of the hear's or representatives of these large manufacturing industries here? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Foss: And you state their attorneys?

Mr. Jinerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Foss: Are some of the merchants here in the city members of it, do you know?

Mr. Jiverson: well, I don't know, Mr. Ross.

Mr. Foss: You don't Frow?

"r. Jirerson: They have a meeting hall down there, probably about a third as big as this place here, where they hold all their meetings. You never see anylody else sho goes there except 25 or 30 men that go there. That is the largest number J have seen.

Mr. Foss: You have never been at any of their meet-

Mr. Simerson: No; I never have a showce.

Mr. Foss: Well, are the laboring men represented at all in the Charber of Conzerce?

2087

Mr. Jimerson: No, sir, never; none of them.

Pr. Foss: Are the foreren in any of these establishments here, that you know of, that are members of it?

Mr. Jimerson: Not that J know of. They might be. Mr. Foss: You don't mean to say that a half dozen heads of the big tusiness interests of this city and their attorneys compose entirely the "harbar of Conwarce, do you?

Mr. Jimerson: Those are the men that holds the meetings. That is where I get by conclusion from.

Mr. Ross: That is Mat you get by hearsay?

Mr. Jimerson: No, J see the fellows go up to the nextings. I have seen then go up to the meetings. I have stood and satched then go up there.

Mr. Foss: You have stood and watched ther. Well, what was the largest number you ever saw go up there?

Wr. Jimerson: J Falieve the largest number I ever seen at one time was on the evening of the riot. They used to meet at 4 o'clock, and I believe they had shout sixty up there at those times. It other times they have meetings up there you will see ten or fifteen or thenty fellows up in the meeting hall.

Mr. Foss: Do you know what the object of the Chalber of Counterse is-- its purpose?

2083

Mr. Jimerson: Tell, they have been very material in bringing factories here.

Mr. Foss: They are cut for more business and more factories for the town, for the city?

Mr. Jimerson: They have brought several factories here. I know that, because I know of some of the factories brought here by the Charber of Conzerce.

Mr. Foss: Are they in favor of improving the conditions of labor?

Mr. Jimerson: Of Labor? Tell, I have got that yet to leern.

Mr.Fess: Now you stated that Mr. Source offered a resolution before a meeting of the Charber of Compare, and you sere of the opinion that his influence was so great that that caused the resignation of the Fresident and the Secretary?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Foss: His resolution was defeated?

Mr. Jimerson: Mes, it ass tabled.

Mr. Fiss: Well now, would that indicate that his influence was very great, if the resolution was defeated?

Mr. Jimerson: Tell, they had this meeting, and the say the testinony carefout, J ferieve, at the State Council of Defense, the executive found had the meeting, and the executive found was the one that tabled the resolution.

ĉ14

Mr. Foss: The executive heard of the Chamber of Connerce?

Yr. Jim rson: Yes, sir.

2084

Vr. Foss: Consisting of hos many, do you know?

Mr. Jimerson: I couldn't say. I suppose probably nost any executive board would be the general officers of the organization; probably its trustees, or sorething like that.

Mr. Foss: Was it by unarincus vote, or do you Prow?

Mr. Jimerson: I don't know. I do4't think Mr. Joyce voted for it.

Mr. Foss: But the resolution never care up before the generalheeting of the Chamber of Connerce?

Mr. Jizerson: I have never known then to have a general meeting. I am pretty well aware of the fact of all meetings that go on.

Mr. Foss: Tell, your information as to this is puraly hearsay, as J understand it?

"r. Financial of the Charles of Congerce?"

Mr. Jizerson: No, it is that Mr. Joyce testified to in regard to the resolution, as being tabled by the executive committee.

Mr. Fors: Oh, he testified?

"In. Jimerson: Before the State Concil of Pefense. That is the first - ever knew of the resolution.

Mc. Foss: Now do you think that the saloons kave anything to do with the condition here in East St. Louis? Mr. Jimerson: Tell, there are some saloons that

2085

69

night, Mr. Foss, to be fair. Mr. Foss: Well, how many have you here at the

present time? Do you know?

"r. Jimerson: I don't know. I know of the tarrel houses being on promitay, but they have been gone, I telieve, since the first of the year.

Mr. Foss: what is the largest number of salocns you have ever had here in East St. Louis, at any time?

Mr. Jimerson: J believe 376.

Mr. Foss: Some of them have been closed up, howen't they?

Mr. Jimerson: Since the first of the year there has been quite a few closed up, when the Mayor put the lid on.

Mr. Foss: Tell, when was it that they had three hundred and seventy-six?

Mr. Jimerson: That was the year previous to when the lid went on, I believe. Rrobably the records will show that, in the fity flerk's office.

Mr. Foss: Tell, did you notice at the time of these riots, either the first rot or the second rict, that men allo participated ware at all fin an intoxicated confition? Do you think irinking had anything to do with it? Wr. Jimerson: "c, + don[®]t. I don't drink any myself. I don't think drinking had anything to do with it at all.

2086

70

- 615

Mr. Foss: You don't think whiskey stimulated or incited them in any way to act so violently? Mr. Jimerson: I don't think so, Mr. Foss-- not what I seen. It could have been possible, but not shat I seen. I never seen a drunken man in the time I was downtown.

Mr. Foss: Well, you think that 376 saloons-- that a man has plenty of opportunity to get all the drinks he wants?

Mr. Jimerson: Oh; you can get all you want all right if you have the money to pay for it.

Mr. Raber: How long is you say you have been in your present employment?

Mr. Jimerson: About four years. I think four years the lat of January.

Mr. Paker. To make your story concected, what was your business before?

Mr. Jimerson: J was a grocery clerk for ten years for Louis Riechmann, and J worked for my unclearces the river two or three months.

> Mr. Raker: You worked here in East St. Louis? Mr. Jimerson: Mes.

Mr. Baker: That is your age?

Mr. Jimerson: 29 years and about two months.

Mr. Raker: "that other rosition do you occury except

the one stated to the Committee in your direct examination?

2087

Mr. Jimerson: Well, J belong to the county board, sometimes called the "Wooden-headed Congress" of the County.

Mr. Raker: How many constitute that board?

Wr. Jimerson: 51, I believe.

Mr. Raker: 51 members of the County Board?

Vr. Jimerson: I think so; yes.

Mr. Raker: Now many are there from Fast st. Louis?

"r. Jimerson: 23.

Mr. Raker: East St Louis has 23 of the 51 of

the county?

Hr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. Mr. Raker: And how many does "ational City have? Mr. Jimerson: National City has one, I believe. Mr. Raker: And Brooklyn has how many?

Fr. Jimerson: One.

Mr. Raber: And this other little town out here--

"Ir. Jimerson: Fairront, one.

Mr. Raber: And shat is the tour adjoining south here?

Mr. Jimerson: Well, there is Sugar Loaf, one; Venterville, 1.

Mr. Raber: That gives you a majority wote in East St. Louis, with these little adjoining towns?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, we never get those, though.

Mr. Eaker: These adjoining aunidipalities give you

a majority vote?

2088

Ir. Jimerson: They would if they would vote with us.

Vr. Faber: Vell, you take up this board of supervisors-- you take of all the county affairs and deal with them, the finances of the county?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir; just the sense as the council would with the city.

Ur. Faker: The same as the council scald in the city, or as in other places. You call thes the board of supervisors?

Vr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

72

Mr. Baker: You supervise the accounts of the various county officiels?

Mr. Jaarson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Baker: You also have the yower to examine into and see whether or not they perform their official duties?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Ir. Baker: That is one of your functions?
"Ir. Firersin: Yes, sir.

Vr. Faker: Fid your board at any tize ever take at the ponditions prevailing in Fast St. Louis, the county board of supervisors?

Er. Jimerson: It was brought to the attention of the board on a good many obcasions, especially at the organization of the board, the new supervisors were elect-

ad-- eleven or theire elected this last Arril. You see

there is twelve elected one year and eleven the next year, At that organization meeting then 12 and then 11 again. we held a caucus down here in the City Hall with reference to some resolutions coming up. Te santed to talk about the resolutions, and anything for the city that we could develor. Dr. Bondy introduced a resolution raising the second assistant county physician's salary from, I believe, f600 a year to f1,000 a year. There a great many reople , here, and they couldn't get a doctor to do the work for \$30 a month. That was approximately the nonthly salary, and he wanted to raise it to \$83.33. So they said they couldn't get another pandidate to select for the job, so they selected Ir. Fiultt. I sas back of the projection, because I didn't think we evald get much of a doctor to take care of anybody for less than \$50 a conth, and I has in favor of the [83.33 raise. At the meeting of that board I will say

2089

that Revertend Tallace had the statement to the board in presenting this resolution that there would be thousands of more degrees come here.

"r. Raker: Doctor The made that?

Mr. Jimerson: Reverend Wallace, a very problem man among the colored people in this city: The surprised he is not here.

"r. Rakar: "that do you sean by "surprised he is not here"?

Mr. Massen: Tell, a mate heard runors to the

effect that he say one of the men that was through the South. In fact, Dr. Bundy told me out of his can routh that Tallace was in the South.

2090

Mr. Raker: There is Wallace?

Vr. Jimerson: J don't know. I haven't seen him seen him since the investigation has been on.

Mr. Raber: Does he live here in East St. Louis? Mr. J'merson: Mes, sir.

Mr. Refer: Thet is his first name?

Mr. Jimerson: I think it is Reverend T. W. gallace, if I am not mistaken. I a not sure. He is a Reverend here of some church, I understand.

Mr. Raber: You falt a little bit disappointed that Fewererd wallace hasnot been subjourned to be in attendance?

Vr. Jimerson: Yes, or hasnet keen up here voluntarily testifying. It was runded around that he had an annual pass to go through these plants any time he has seen fit.

Mr. Eaker: perce I pass that subject, I want to follow that up. Is there amputat arybody else that you one surprised is not here?

"r. Jimerson: "o; he was one of the men that makes we think that.

"r. Refer: "O. I sent to put it so you sill not be able to say after you leave the stand that there was any human being in and about 5t. Louis that knew anything about these conditions that you didn't have a chance to give the formittee his name. Now is there anybody else

that you know of, that you are surprised hasn, t been subpresented or is not here?

2091

"r. Jimerson: No; but I have a slip of paper that I would like to give the mares to the Committee-- some information conveyed to me last night. It said there was a parload of colored fellows that pape here to take jobs at the Aluminum Ore Company, and said that-- that was the way the information was conveyed to me-- and said that when they found out the strike was on they wouldn't take the job, and they are working out somewhere on the I. C., right here in the city some place, and said they kind of had it in for the Aluminum Ore Company because they didn't feed them. That is the information conveyed to me, and they give me a fellow's more and I have it in my pocket some place-- a fellow that gave the information.

Mr. Refer: These were colored sen sent here? Mr. Jimerson: Sent to go to the Aluminum Ore Company.

Mr. Raker: Frought here, and show they got here they found that conditions seren't as represented, and that the Aluminum Ore Company were not treating its men properly, and they wouldn't go to work?

Ir. Jimerson: They wouldn't go to work. Here is
the can's name and address, where he works at (handing
paper to Nr. Raker).

Mr. Raker: Charles Fortner, plans hard at Elliott Frog and Switch Company. Anylody else?

75

Mr. Simerson: No; that is all I know at the pre-

Er. Raker: Now getting back to the board of supervisers, have you any negroes on the board of supervisors?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Eaker: How many?

Mr. Jimerson: Well, we had seven on there at the organization of the board May 1st, the first Saturday of May this year.

Mr. Raker: where do they come from? Mr. Jimerson: All of them from East St. Louis, excepting one from Procklyn.

Mr. Raker: Then it is a kind of a necessity to look after the negro vote, to get meakers of the brand of supervisors here, isn't there?

> Mr. Simerson: It looks that way. Mr. Baker: Well, is it a fact? Mr. Simerson: Mes, it is a fact.

I'r. Rak-r: And ar o fort is rade not only to get these negro votes in the**city** election, but to elect two or three so as to make them feel very much interested in the conditions?

Yr. Jimerson: That is a feat. The negro vote hare, Mr. Baker, is an important factor in elections, and whichever may the large rejority of the negro vote goes, the election goes-- this, the bity elections, and the man with the acts schery or handle them. Those ar facts.

It has been that way not only lately, but for years. Mr. Haker: Fell, from your observation, what crowd has the most money?

2093

Mr. Jimerson: Fell, they used to get along with Eduie Miller Netty Fell at first, and finally they must have flopped from Eddie over to Looke Carlton. One handled them one time and the other hardled ther the other time.

Yr. Raker: -as it understood that Looke is handling them not -- has been during the last election?

"Ir. Jimerson: J can*t say that he handled them, but for his ticket.

"r. Raker: They were for his ticket?

Mr. Jimerson: Zes, sir.

Mr. Raker: Tell, Men the board of supervisors net, did arybody from Fast St. Louis, the city of East St. Louis, ever present to the board of supervisors of St. Clair Stunty, in session, to a regular session or an adjourned session, a statement of the conditions prevalent in East St. Louis?

Mr. Jimerson: Not officially.

Mr. Raber: At any time?

Mr. Jimerson: No, sir.

Mr. Raker: All those offenses-- for instance, a stick-up is a county case?

Mr. Jimerson: Tes, sir.

Mr. Raker: The sound, has w pay the expense?

"r. Jimerson: Tes, sir.

Mr. Raber: And surder and rape? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. Mr. Raber: Arson? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

2094

Mr. Raker: All those offenses consisted in East St. Louis, originating in East St. Louis, although under the eye, is it were-- not literally speaking-- of the police-- the county eventually, through its machinery, attended to these men, so far as the prosecution or want of prosecution is concorned; is that right?

Mr. Jimerson: "ell, that is right; yes, sir. Mr. Raker: Now, did the sity attor ey--- I don't mean the city attorney-- did the State's Attorney ever present to the heard of supervisors any of the conditions existing in Rest St. Louis?

Mr. Minerson: Not since I have been on the board. Mr. Raker: No. let me ask you, you know the County Automney?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir-- sait nos, J santy tell this one thing shile you have brought that out. He did come to-- he asked us not to repeat this, but I as coming have to tell the tr th-- he care and called in Mr. Frury and syself, Martin Frury, Jr., sho is also a senter of the board, and Mr. Brury and myself and Mr. Bhlictt of the seleried report committee of the county board. He examine all the reports, and have done so since May. We adjust seleries or raise seleries, or rake recommendations to that effect. Mr. Tehevaleffel called us in and told us he wated to abolish the office of second assistant State's Attorney, who then was a colored man by the name of N. W. Pardon. The reason, he stated, was that he told the convittee-- "r.Drury, J telieve, might be in the house-- he was have-- he told the convittee that Mr. Pardon was taking the negro cases, where non-ware arrested for carrying concealed weapons, and made a charge of disorderly conduct and got them out on the small scate and fine. He didn't know if he got the balance of the koney or not, or whether any money was turned to him for doing that, but that was the condition, and he ashed us to abolish the

2095

office for that puriose.

79

613

Mr. Reker: Did you do it?

Mr. Jinguson: Absolutely, at the first meeting. He recommended the abclishment of the office, and it carried.

Mr. Raker: You had this colored assistant county attorner?

Mr. Jimerson: Mes, sir.

Mr. ReF-r: How eany assistants like State's Attorney have in this County?

Mr. Jiderson: He has two in Belleville, J believe. and now one in East St. Louis. He had two in East St. Louis. Extended in Dest gt. Louis.

> "r. Rabbr: "Te had a shite man and a polored pan? "r. Jinerson: "Tes, sir.

Mr. Ester: "No has the haits san?

Mr. Jimerson: Mr. Wolcott, Mr. Jimerson: I think it is L. B. Wolcott. Mr. Baker: Your board, as a board, having 23 members from Reat St. Louis, and with the five members from these little toons, know the conditions in Sast St. Louis?

2096

80

> Mr. Jimerson: If they read the papers they did. Mr. Baker: It was generally discussed?

Mr. Jimerson: It was generally known by every-

body. It was discussed on every street corner.

Mr. Rek-r: These conditions were prevalent and generally known?

Mr. Jimarson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Raker: They knew, did they, of the May rict, the county officials?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes.

Yr. Raber: The attorney and also the board of supervisors?

"r. Jimerson: Tes, sir, - ---

Mr. Refer: And that is the governing hody of the county. Your district attorney and his assistants are the prosecuting officials of the county, and the sheriff

2097

is the man that executes the law and does the arresting, and comes to these various police courts and assistants?

"r. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

"r. Baker: Does the District Attoriey appear before these justices of the perce in East St. Louis, and the magistrate here, the police registrate, to prose site these various charges that are made against the various violators of crime against the Fiste law?

Mr. Jizerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Raber: If it is a bride punishable under the State law, the District Attorney's office takes charge of it?

Mr. J'serson: Tes, sir.

Mr. Eaker. If it is a crize solely purishable under the numbrical ordinance, then the city attorney takes charge?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Refer: "CT was there any act ever done by the board of supervisors, the governing poler of this the county, to explicate the proditions in East St. Louis, or to suppress this secting reign of terror and lawlessness?

Mr. Jimerson: I don't thirk it was ever brought to the attention of the loard. They knew themselves, but it was not officially tefore the hoard.

"r. Babbr: No did the sheriff's office, or the deputies, ever tells any action, to your bnowledge, of these porcitions?

"Ir. Jimerson: Not previous to the riot, I don't think.

2098

Mr. Raker: I am talking about previous to the in rict of July 2nd, which I will include the 3rd. Mr. Jimerson: Well, they done some work. I helieve it was on the 3rd. I am pretty sure on the 3rd. "r. Raker: Mothing before that time? Mr. Jamerson: No, not more than they generally do otherwise.

Pr. Raber: And the same juestion applied to the sheriff's office and his deputies would receive the same and er, that nothing was done?

Mr. Jinerson: No, Probably they for busy. I guess they fot busy, so far as I know.

"Ir. Raber: "Tow to make it complete, was there anything done by the justice courts during the period from the 1st of January this year until the 3rd of Jung, to prevent this reign of maxiessness?

Nr. Jimerson: You mean the justices of the peace going out and enforcing the law, or do you mean--"r. Raber (interposing:) "o, J mean sitting on the bench, and after he heard a lot of testioony against a fellow, and believed me was guilty, that he gave him shat the law said he should have, or did he sort of let him suide through easily?

Mr. Jimerson: Mr. Raker, the judges on the bench not are just on since May 1st of this year. They are new tent

ø

Mr. Raker: All three of than?

2099

Mr. Jimerson: Well, there is six of them now. Judge Brady is a new man; Judge Wane is a new man, and Judge Eggman is a new man; and I believe Drissell served before, and Townsend served before.

Mr. Raker: Now what are the cliest in service, the mane?

Ir. Jimerson: Russell Townsend, J. J. Triscoll. Those are the two oldest ones. All these other three as are new men since May 1st, elected in the April election, Trady and Mr. Fggman.

> "r. Raker: where does Clark core in? "r. Jimerson; Clark is a new can too." "r. Raker; "ll since May 180?"

Mr. Junerson: Four of thes are not next, Clark, Fraig, Vane and Refugn took office May 1st. The other two zen are old can that have been there before.

Ur. Raker: well then, with thet information J
will gut this justion: what was igne by the justice
courts, as the people construed it and/inderstoal, relative
to the enforcement of law from the lat of Jenuary this
year to the 3rd of July?

Mr. Jiaerson: Sell, Joewer Leand no comment on it, Mr. Baker.

Mr. Rakar: No communit? Mr. Elmarson: No, sir. Ir. Raker: well, did you ever hear any connent something similar to this, or in words and substance to this: That the justice court would give a wag-- well, a tough-- an airantage, give him the benefit, a chance to get away, whereas the ordinary good citizen generally was soaked if he could get at him?

2100

Wr. Jimerson: "ell, J'new of one case, especially called to my attention. I don't know of any other, but this was called to my attention by the business agent of the rainters' union. They had a lainter who was ninety days on the rock file and a colored man was fired five iollars and turned loose.

Mr. Baker: For shat?

"r. Farson: I believe for carrying a gun. Er. Haker: Then so far as you are concerned, the general statement as you have said it was reported to have been made-- you don't know anything about it?

Ur. Jimerson: No, sir; I don't.

Er. Rafer: Now getting down to the constable, you only have one constable; is that right?

"r. Jimarson: Te have a constable in each justice of the peace office, is sy understanding. I think there are five constables elected this last year.

"In. Rater: There were those ferrows during this time?

Mr. Jinerson: I never seen then. They were blooted to office May 1st.

2101 Mr. Raker:: Where were they during the riots, kid? Mr. Jinerson: I don't know. I never seen them. The constables here never in the past took any active part in the rolice power of the city, so far as I know, and J have been around town and seen things. J understand that they are there for the puriose of subpoeawing juries, the same as a bailiff would be in a court of record. Mr. Raker: These constables are State officers? Er. Jimerson: Zes, sir. 621 Mr. Raker: And kave the same power, police power, as the sheriff has? Vr. Jimerson: Yes, sir. Mr. Raker: Tao can call to their command the offizens as a committee copitas, and order they into the service to any number, can't they? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir; sure. Mr. Raker: So they have a very important power and a very important function to perform 11 in a community like this, or any other corrunity? Mr. Jizerson: Zes. Mr. Raber: Fut you heard of thes doing nothing?

85

"r. J'merson: "o, they never have in the past. They never used any joines jower in the past.

Mr. Raber: To they get any pay?

Mr. J'merson: Not straight far; no, sir.

"In. Raker: No they get any prophed pay? " "In. Jimerson: well, I meant by that they get the consissions for serving papers. I don't think they get any direct selary or straight selary from any source.

HOV

Mr. Raber: Now as to the policemen, had there been any charge during the time preceding the rict, that

is, say, six months or mine months or ten months-- I will go back ten months-- as to their not giving proper attention to the enforcement of the law by arresting offenders and those that ought to be arrested?

Mr. Fin-rson: Well, J have never known the fact that they have done those things. Every time I have ever known them-- I have seen them bring lots of people into the station.

"In Raber: That is your las in this city now about a man that apparently hasnet any cooupation on earth; he is ragged and he is hanging erround the saloons and around on the streets, and he is a juarter to threejuarters druck? That is the las as to him? That do you do with him?

Mr. Jinerson: Vag him.

"r. Raker: Well, they are still in existence right here in this city, aren,t they, right today?

"r. Jimerson: J think so.
"r. Baker: Font you know so?
"r. Jimerson: J know so, to a certain extent.
Ur. Baker: Fell, isn't that the duty of all

these cflicers, to pick up these fellows?

2103

Mr. Jimerson: Yes.

ô7

Vr. Raker: Thy, you can go right down the streetwe went down the street today, three of us, and we hadn't been down but a block here till they accounted one of the members for screething to get some whiskey with, not only ragged, but dirty and drunk.

11. Jimerson: Moophers.

"r. Eaber: Now shy der't your officers arrest those men and olean up your oity?

ir. Jimerson: Tell, they are supposed to do that. They appointed the Committee of One Hundred, changed the police force, changed the chief, and we are supposed to have a clean city now, in my estimation.

In Enter: Aren't you floatly contineed that if that class of fellows were taken up and taken off the streets and jut to park, good results would come to this oity in the days' time that would astonish the oldest inhabitants?

"r. Ererson: "o doubt of it.

Tr. Eaker: Eave you ever appealed to the con-

Mr. Simerson: Not the constables; no, siz. Mr. Raker: Have you ever signaled to the deputy sheriffs to do it?

860

"r. Jiverann: "C, sir.

Mr. Raker: Have you ever appealed to the Marshal

2104

to do it? "r. Jimerson: To the chief of police, J have tried. "Yr. Reber: I don't mant to get but one at a time. "Yr. Jimerson: I don't boom who is the Varshal-the United States Warshal?

Vr. Raber: The City Marshal. Mr. Jimerson: The Chief of Police is the City Marshal.

Mr. Taker: Have you ever errealed to the Uniaf of Police or any of his assistants to enforce the law in that regard?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir; J suggested to the chief of folice at one time that he fick of all the whites and blacks, regardless of and they may be, and get rid of this element of people that were committing this crime around here.

Mr. Rak-r: You are interested in the juilding up of this sity?

Mr. Jiserson. Absolutely.

Mr. Raker: You are interested in failing it bat-

ter?

88

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sic.

Mr. Raker: You are interesting in raking conditions of the laboring can better?

Mr. Jirarson: Mes, sir.

Mr. Rober: You are interested so that your wife

may some jown the street without langer of being insulted or pushed off the street? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

2105

Mr: Raber: And the same way with your daughter and son?

Mr. Jimerson: J haven't got those.
Mr. Raker: Fell, your neighFor's son.
Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.
Mr. Reker: J didn't Ynos shether ynu had any

skildren, but I used it figuratively.

Mr. Jimerson: Ves, sir. Mr. Raker: No, any haven't you gone to those men and insisted since this riot that that feature in this

town be cleaned up?

Mr. Haarson: Well, just as I said before, the Conmittee of One Hundred is handling that. We are not conducted at all. We have nevertheen put on the Committee of One Hundred or anything at all:

Mr. Raker: Well now, Mr. Jimerson, I have datched you have today and your testimony, and you are a man of a good deal of force, and a pretty bright fellow, and understand your rights. There are many laboring men in this town-- I mean by that, wer working with their hands and making their living from the sasat of their brow. They are in every store and in every factory and in every property store and in every bank in this town. You don't pretend to tell me that these people are absolutely ignored,

this class of people, by the officers of this town, do you? Mr. Jimerson: Well, Mr. Eaker, the best way I con tell that, you ought to be here and live in the conditions and find out for yourself.

2106

Vr. Baker: Thy, it seems to me the first thing "tu would do, if you would go down to the chief of folice and say, "Here is a lot of drunks and toughs and loafers that don, t belong on our streets; they are a nuisance and a source of orime, a source of danger; we have had two riots; I want you to go up and arrest that man." Suppose he fails to do it, don't you thow inside of a week you could have him out of office?

2 Mr. Jimerson: Yes.

Yr. Eaker: C-rtainly. Fillytu ever try to do it?
 Yr. Jiasrson: Yo.

Mr. Reker: Thy don t you do it?

Mr. Jimerson: Well, J have took the initiative in . some things around here, and J got the worst of it, so I think J'll keep my mouth shut from no. on and let things take their own course.

"r. Raker: No, you're not ? filt that way. Mr. Simorson: I Lot junched in the jew last night for erresting a jickjocket six months ago. You can see my lig is swollen right now.

Mr. Paker: Well now, that is a remarkable statedent, and T vant you to explain it. Some man hit you last

night?

623

Mr. Jimerson: He certainly did. (laughter) Mr. Raker: I don't like that laughing. It is very improper. There is nothing formy about that. Here is a good, respectable citizen hit in the face on the street. To you know she hit you?

2107

Vr. Finarson: I would prefer to tell the Cormittee in private. He is arrested.

Tr. Report All right; if he is arrested. This trouble and this private business is the thing that has caused all this trouble.

Mr. Jimerson: I don't do anything private outside of that, and there is a great reason for that.

"r. Reber: All right. Is that one of the citi-

Mr. Jimerson: J don't know if he nives here or not7.

I don't think he does.

91

Mr. Refer: Tell, do you think he is one of the fellows, the Wind of men that have been causing trouble here in Rest St. Louis?

Ur. Firerson: Tell, that-- ask your prestion in private, Mr. Rek-r, and T will tell you, and tell you the reason for it.

Vr. Raber: All right. About how many sen are working in Dast St. Louis who are earning their living by their inity work? I rean now oler's in the stores, stenographers, they work ters, tolephone workers, can working on the streats and in the factories; men that are earning their living by what we call manual labor, clerical labor? Mr. Fass: Fy salaries and wages. Just give a rough guess.

2108

Vr. Jimprorn: Practically all the people in town do.

Mr. Raker: Practically all the people of the town?
Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.
Mr. Raker: And still they are theorted in practic-

ally all their efforts to bring about a better condition?

Yr. J'merson: That has been the case in the past. Yr. Raber: You sere over at the City Hall during part of July 2nd. Bid you call on the Mayor that day at all?

Mr. Jimerson: I seen the "ayor only during the time he was in the office there, and I heard him rake the remark to Colonel Tripp, talking about conditions, you buor, and they neve figuring out, I suffose, how to place these soldiers. They were husy talking together, three or four of them, "r. Ferkete and some other officer there in uniform, and the Mayor and Colonel Tripp. I don't buow what they were talking about. I didn't get to him. I seen him earlier in the morning. He was conversing with the chief of jolice them.

Mr. Baber: Tell, did there seen to be any effort there that day at all on the part of the chief of police and the department to bring about order and decorum, that you could see?

"r. Jimerson: Well, when I got down there the

2109

93

majority of the police had gone ions to breakfast, I guess. I understood they police out all the night men, or the few men they did here they called out that morning of the shooting, and practically all of those fellows that had been called out ment on home, and the police force wasnet any too large enymay.

Mr. Raker: So they prectically sent the police force to their homes? That is about what it meant? Mr. Jimerson: Just abat 7 seen; and J just surmised to syself. I didn't ask anybody.

Mr. Raker: Do you know this sen Wolf personally? Mr. Jimerson: I never was acquainted with him till the Aluminum One Company strike. I met him then.

Nr. Rever: His efforts and sort, so far as you
hnow, are entirely separate and distinct from yours?
Nr. Jimerson: Yes.

Mr. Raker: yere there any women who spoke at that night meeting on May 28th?

Mr. Jimerson: I domit think so, no sir. J am cure of it. That is, up to the time I left the hall, when Mr. Flannagen took the platform.

Mr. Raker: Now shat is your general dediction from all that has occurred as to the cause of the July rict?

Mr. Jimerson: Fall, it is a complication, in my opinion. It is look of stough points officers to pro-

properly police the city and take care of the city. The city is spread out over a large territory, and they never did have enough officers in the last five years here to cover this city, and properly cover it. The zen-- they work 13 or 14 hours a day. "y mife,s uncle was on the police force, and 3 know what time he went to work and what time he got home in the evening. And that, connected with the orige that went on, and the runors afloat the time, and the conditions-- J wouldn't be a bit surprised to see that the fact that the lorge corporations discriminated against the white ran and put the negro in bis place.

2110

94

Xr. Raker: To you think that that really--Vr. Jimerson (interposing:) J know it. I have seen it syself. I don't have to think anything at all. I drove to the packing houses in my Ford and watched them early in the morning where two or three or four hundred wer ware at the gate waiting for jobs during these good jobs we have had here.

Vr. Raker: White men?

"r. Jimerson: "Nite and colored sen. They would cone out and pick up a big husky colored san, and the white san would stay there and so on back and look for a job the next day again.

In. Faker: You lelieve that that condition is such that the feeling was discussed and talked over by the reople over the town in general: "We have got to drive these negroes out to maintain the jobs for the white men"? Mr. Jimerson: That had a whole lot of bearing on it, Mr. Raker.

2111

Mr. Refer: what do you think about the conditions now? Are they letter in that regard?

"r. Simerson: I think they are some better; yes,

sir.

What makes them Wr. Raber: You think they are some tetter? Wr. Jinerson: Thy, the fact is that there is no orime since this riot occurred -- very small arount of orime, with reference to what it was in the past? The have probably three or four orimes a week now where we used to have four or five or six a night.

"r. Baker: And the reduction of the indigration of the indigration

"r. Jimerson: Well, I think that has some bearing on it. Te had colored people here for many years, and of source there sere some bad people mont then, but there never was any race feeling like there has been in the past or accurulated in the last year or two.

Mr. Raker: Well now, from your observation and your acquaintance have in Rast St. Louis, which gives you an operturity to neet all classes of people and see what is point on and pet acquainted with them, day in and day out; observe their workings and their work and their

telk, and hear these conversations, shat is your theory now as to the remedy to prevent such recurrences as that of May and July of this year?

2112

96

ê25

Mr. Finerson: Tell, Mr. Baker, in my opinion you can have good conditions and no orige when you have got an efficient police force-- that is, not so efficient, but a police force large enough to handle it. I have always maintained that this city, with the ground it covers, cupht to have at least 300 police officers to cover it properly, and they ought to be out on nine hour shifts. A man can't stay out in the weather and do his duty and go to work at six o'clock in the conding and get hore at eight at night, and stand in the cold and walk in the cold and minter snow and ice-- you can't get a man to do it. It is impossible. But they take the jobs, but they are not doing their duty, though, and that is the remedy for it, just tax your various corporations who are located here to pay those men.

Mr. Cooper: May Jash just one question? Your idea is that the policeman is entitled to -- ought not to be required to work 12 hours a day on a beat?

"r. Jimerson: He can t do it and gige good ser-

"r. Coler: Yet sitness after sitness testified that they did do that, that they salked their beats 12 hours a day, several policemen. They cupht not to be required to do it, ought they?

2113

Mr. J'merson: I don t think so.

"r. Scorer: That will take ther fourteen to sixteen hours a day, won't it, that they will have to be away, going hore, coming back, little lelays in getting started for home-- everything of that sort?

Wr. Jimerson: I souli judge shout 14 hours, 14 or 15.

Mr. Cooper: If they welked the beats 12 hours, that only gives ther an hour to get home, get washed up and go to led.

Mr. Simpson: That is a short tize, too.

Mr. Cooper: If they live any distance it is a short time?

"r. Haarson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Baker: So your conclusions are that a strict observance and enford sent of the las here will bring about conditions that sill make it alsost isyrchable that these ricts sill recur?

"r. Jimerson: Yes. There is another cause for it too, the last of finances. That is the cause, not only in the city but in the courty, hash of finances to properly out an efficient-- a large enough police force in the city. There is the privary cause, "r. Faker, the lack of firances.

Ur. Raker: Can't you tax these concerns sufficiently 10 Let your dimenses?

"r. Jimerson: If we get or assessment to max

then, the County Judge lowers their assessment. That is the difference. We have got a County Judge up here that has been in political office all his life. The assessor raised, I believe, the City mater Company's assessment 1600,000. The City Tater Company appeared before the heard of review, and after the meeting of the board of review, they go dean to the County Judge's office, and the next morning the assessment is fear again where it started. I am telling facts, and I den't fear anytody new. They all look alive to me.

2114

Mr. Raker: That is just the Mini of a can I like to meet and hear talk. Then you are really in a depiorable condition, aren't you? Mr. Jimerson: Thy, the County is \$100,000 in

dent right non-- not saying how much in debt the sity is, end that is the cause of it.

Tr. Baker: Jan't there any var you can relieve yourselves? Mr. Jimerson: Yes; if we can get the state Board

of guarization to give us a raise in taxes.

"r. Raker: well, I can't understand, though, shy this great body of fine looking nen and somen in a city . like Rast St. Louis, that are doing this business here-you see them on the streets and in the stores-- aren't sufficient in nurber to really control their can affeirs and inive out these maraulers and looters and just in office wen she will enforce the law in all the places and get a

sufficient acount of taxes. I can t understand why it can't be done.

2115

99

Mr. Jiberson: Those are facts. Mr. Faber: "The controls this? Your idea is that the big concerns get in and spend the noney? Mr. Jimerson: I can state one instance to you. Just right in my nemory, right at this time, "r. Fox ran his master machanic, "r. Rudisell, for a member of the definity toard. I set, t say he ran him, but Mr. Rudisell ran, and it was charged at that time by the opposite party that they manted to use the lewy board's money to build trestles from their targes-- or the railroad track going into the track-- to haul that mineral up. That was charged by the opposing party. These are the conditions. The river front is found up have. It all belongs to the corporations.

23. Raber: Vobcdy was ever convicted for malfeasance or misfeasance in office?

"r. Jimerson: "o, we have got a san have who erbecaled forty or fifty thrusand dollars of the school bids' money, and he is still running at large, nothing done to him.

Tr. Raker: Tell then, that would be a specific instance. Have there been any prosecutions or convictions for valfeasance or hisfeasance in office of the various officials of St. Clair County?

"r. Jirerson: Not to my Phowledge."

2116

Mr. Raber: Meither city nor county? Mr. Jimerson: No, sir.

Mr. Johnson: when did this embezzlement of the school funds take place?

Mr. Järerson: Tell, J sag Ose it covered a period of ten or unelve years, Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Johnson: Has anylody been indicted for it? Mr. Jimerson: Fell, they have been indicted several times, and the indictment declared null and void, and J understand they were indicted again, or going to be indicted.

"r. Johnson: Now long ago as the first indictment returned?

Mr. Jimerson: I judge it has been probably a year-two years alo, or a year and a helf .

"Ir. Johnson: And the court has held that the indictments were not good, and referred the matter to the Grand Jury again, and the Grand Jury has brought in other indictments. Is that the situation?

Mr. Jimerson: I think so-- schething on that order.

% Series one % Series against one % Series against one % Series one % Series %

Mr. Jisanson: Ore man. Mr. Johnson: Til ke kold an official position? Mr. Jimerson: He was the school treasurer. Mr. Johnson: That was als name? Mr. Jimerson: Stephen Le Page. Mr. Johnson: Is he now on tail? Mr. Jimerson: J think he is. Mr. Raker: Now do you know anything about the arresting of about 200 men by the militia here on the 2nd of July, on Collinsville Avenue and Missouri, and taking ther to jail? Mr. Jimerson: I heard they pread a dragnet and took then to jail. In fact, 7 seen them next norming.

2117

£25

Tr. Jimersch: No, sir; J was home.

Mr. Raker: You weren't there present?

Mr. Paker: Is there anytody she can tell the Consittee who knows about that dragnet, if there is a citizen here, and who knows shy certain individuals were turnal locse before they got to juil by the pleading of others?

Vr. Jindrson: I know of only ore san sho was turned loose, Mr. Raker.

Mr. Raver, Who was it?

Mr. Jirerson: A business agent of the ned-outters organization in St. Louis. Te were supposed to have a meeting over here--

"r. Baker (interposing:) That was his name? "r. Jimerson: Fred Shith. To ware supposed to have a meeting over here, and T and instructed by the International Sec etery-Treasurer, to rotify the various

members within a radius of 25 riles around that we were organizing what is known as the Packing Trades Council. That is different units of the different locals of the verious ment-cutters' organizations; also packing houses. We had a meeting booked for that night, and he came over and he got in this dragnet. He drove his machine down there and storped there, and they picked him up and sent him over to the station. He showed them a letter with my name signed to it saying we were going to have a meeting here, and he was on his way to the meeting and happened to see the crowd there and torped in his mechine, and they turned him house. I don't know who turned him locae. I don't know asything about that at all. That is what he told me.

2118

Mr. Johnson: In your judgeant it was proper that he should be carmed loose?

Mr. Jimerson: Oh, yes; no doubt about it. He souldn't have anything, especially in Fast St. Louis. He had no dealings in East St. Louis.

W. Raker: Do you know arything about the turning loose of ninety-some odd ren who had been arrested the day before in the way I have suggested, held in jail that night at the fity Prison, and then turned boose in a sort of a long the maxt day by the justice of the peace without any exerimation or any evidence?

"r. Franson: No, T don't. I knew there was a bunch of men there, prouded in the basement of the jail

there like pigs, and I walked in there and one fellow wanted a glass of mater and he said, "We haven't had anything to eat or drink since seven o'clock that night", or something like that, and T sent to see the clief atout it and he said he couldn't do anything; they save in charge of Colonel Tripp. I went over to see Tripp, and Tripp souldn't give me any satisfaction, and finally I went

2119

to the humane officer and finally got some sendwiches, and something to wat and something to drink for them. Wr. Baker: You didn't say anything to the justices or anyone where the about mendit turning Athons sen loose, did

you?

Mr. Jiderson: No, folonel Thipp had them in charge and he was going to take care of them.

Mr. Raker: To you know how they got out?

Mr. Jimerson: "o, J don t.

Er. Eakor: That's all.

Mr. Tooper: To you 'now Mr. Sorrells of this town?

Mr. Jiserson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Doper: And Mr. Weinel.

Mr. Jimerson: Mes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: Mr. Porrells is the man that supplied the rifles to the Alucinum Company at the time of their strike, it was report-1/

"r. Jimerson: J believe they are Government rifles.

Vr. Cooper: Mr. Fox testified that they came through Mr. Sorrells.

2120

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

"r. Cooper: Mr. Sorrells was secretary, or some officer, in the rifle club here? Mr. Jimerson: He are an officer, also, of the

Charber of Connerce.

Tr. Cooper: And Vr. Veinel was the President of the shooting club that got the rifles?

Mr. Jimurson: He also and an exploye of the Aluminum Ore Company at the fresent.

Mr. Cooper: He was at that time president of the shooting club, at the time these rifles were surplied? Mr. Jimerson: I Mean he belonged to it, but J didn't Mnea whether he held any office.

Mr. Cooper: He was president, I balieve. Well, efter these rifles had been sent over there, and after the strike, do you know that both of those nen went into the espior of the Akurinum Company?

Yr. Jimerson: Yes, sir; J bnow both of ther are in the employ, and they both sent in there after the rifles vere sent in. Mr. Weinel & s giver charge of their barge or dock do a at their river front at a salary of [200 a north.

Mr. Mcolvr: To you know where they obtained those rifles which they suilled to that Aluminum Ore Company? Mr. Jimemson: My understanding is, Mr. Cooper,

ĉ28

that there is some bind of a gover-ment law passed giving ther a right to organize what are bnowngs rifle clubs, and that they bought the rifles, but the rifles were under the supervision of the Government. That is sy understanding, and there is juite a number of the boys here in town that have bought rifles and belong to the club, and I think they generally yest the rifles in the library building, and I believe they had a range there, as they called it, and they had target practice there in the library building. That is sy understanding. I never set in there, never belonged to the club. I think that is jrobally where the rifles come from.

2121

Tr. Cooler: They were procured from the government for the purposes of this club?

Mr. Jimarson: Mes, sir.

105

Mr. Cooper: Then the club turned them over to the Aluminum fre for pany?

Tr. Strepson: I don't mow if the club did it, or the confiders of the club did.

Ur. Cooper: Well, Mr. Sorrellsaid. Bid the Auw inva Sompeny purchase the rifles, or the other men?

"r. Jirorson: They bought then repainelly. They asked me to go into the o'u', but J d'in-t have much time to fool eround atth shipting frons, and T isolined to join it. J Felieve they wid six or two we dollars arises for the sifles.

Mr. Tooler: About when las 11?

"Ir. Jimerson: This club was organized in-- oh, fully a year.

2122

Mr. Scoper: A year ago? Mr. Jirerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Cooper: How long after that and after the Furchase of these rifles by this club, or by Mr. Scrrells and Mr. Weinel for the club, were they turned over by Mr. Sorrals and Mr. Weinel to the Aluminum Ore Conjany?

Mr. Simerson: Fell, I couldnet say that, "r. Cooper. I believe that they lept the rifles down at this range, I celleve, and they were taken from the library building to the Aluminum Cre Company. I know it was charged there were some cots and rifles went in there. I mayted to tell the Committee that these cots and pros some shipped into the pecking-house during the packing house truttles up there, and that I seen the cots, and it was runded around that the guns were fiven promisonously among the strike-breakers and the new brought in there.

Wr. Toojer: Think strike was that? Wr. Jimmrann: The packing-house strike. I took the conditions, heuled then from the office, the beadjuarters, a little frame building they had, up to each one of the individual plants. I pook the conditions from each plant of there in by Ford, and I seen the cots stratofied out all over the ground, and fellows laging eround there sheeping, and arguy hear bottles spread

106

around the cots share they had been drinking during the night or off sorking hours; and I believe lots of these guns that have keen taken up by the police department, ought on colored fellows, were guns sent into the racking houses. That is my personal of inton and runders I have heard from the fellows that worked there, that guns were promiscuously given to colored men or strike i reakers, whoever they may have been. Those runders are pretty strong and core from a good many sources, from men that worked there and went back to work there.

2123

Vr. Coortring then did you first hear about this orbezzlement of 145,000 from the school fund of this sity?

"r. J'z-renn: J don't bnow the exact late, Mr. Cooper. It was the time they elected a new treasurer, and he wouldn't take toor the office and wouldn't accept the accounts of the other treasurer.

"r. Cooper: Then did you first heer of the arrest and indictment of the defaulter?

"r. Jarrant: Ju gust have been a couple of months afterward.

Mr. Cooper: How long ago would that he?

Mr. Sire sere I judge about fourteer or fifteen months. I this it als about a yearand a helf ago it popurred.

"r. foor-f: "I to this time there has been no trial?"

Mr. Starters To, str.

2124

•

Vr. Cooper: And the indictment was found defective by the court?

Mr. Jinerson: That is my understanding. Mr. Cooper: Tas another indictment presented against him?

Mr. Jimerson: I can't say. I have got nothing personally against this one wan, but that is the general condition. It has been a fact here and rumored here and known that every founty Treasurer we ever had never give his office up clean. Those are facts that ought to be known.

In Scoper: A conjunity can't be protected/against crimes of that kind unless there is a prompt presention, reasonably prompt. That entersheart, you say, was discovered 14 months ago?

Mr. Jimerson: J think about that time. Mr. Gooper: Mr to this time there has been no trial?

Mr. Jiserson: No, sir.

Ur. Cooper: It is all a matter of book-keeping; the sitnesses are right here in this city, aren, t they?

"". J'marson: Yes, sir; in this sity and Fellemille.

W. Cooper: Ho for is Felleville from here?
W. Sischer: Fourteen silps.
W. Cooper: Thet is the county sect?
Wr. Singram: yes, sir.

Mr. Scoper: Can you imagine of any reason why a thoroughly completent prosecuting officer, prosecuting official, sculdnet have done something towards prosecution of that bind before this?

2125

Mr. Jimerson: No, sir.

Ur. Cooper: Do you know what the school taxes of this city are in a year?

Hr. Jimerson: I don't know the approximate abount. I think the general rate was 9.20 altogether this year.

"Ir. Johnson: 59.20 tax on \$1007

"In. Jinerson: I think that was it; yes, sin. The record sill show that.

600

109

Nr. Coper: 2.88, according to this. Nr. Firebon: The school tax? Nr. Doper: Yes, 1917. [J.25 it is marked here. That may be a special tax. That is marked "school" here. The total tax rate was 8.75 in 1916, and 9.20 in 1917.

Vr. Jimerson: I told you, "r. Johnson, that I understood he was indicted or was going to be indicted. I never heard the report on it.

2126

Mr. Johnson: It is not your understanding at all that the presecution of him has been dropped?

Mr. Jinerson: Oh no; they don,t drop it. They let it lag along four or five years and then it is forgotten about.

Mr. Johnson: They haven't done that yet?

Mr. Jirseson: No; they have done it is every other case here.

Mr. Johnson: -hat other cases?

Mr. Jimerson: Eny, when the city was plumered under the Lambert administration, no convictions. They carried everything away except the City Hall, and they couldn't get that or they would have carried that along too. I am telling these facts because 7 doubt telieve ruthicity will hurt anytody. I believe in bringing them tut and it will tring good results.

Mr. Johnson: Tas anybody indicated on that crea-

Mr. Jimerser: Yes, and sectored to the peritestiary by the -udge.

Mr. Johnson: Fill they go to the penalentiary: mr. Jirols n: Not jet.

Mr. Johnson: How long ago has that been?

2127

Mr. Jimerson: Three or four or five years. Mr. Johnson: where is the case now? Mr. Jimerson: I believe the State's Attorney dropped the case.

Vr. Johnson: What was the fame of the State's

Attorney?

Wr. Jimerson: Charles Tebb at that time. Mr. Johnson: Who was the Judge of the court? Mr. Jimerson: The judge and tried the case was, I beltere, Judge Waddox. I think he came from Wadison county. I have got nothing against this can, but I am just telling you the facts. The Judge found him guilty, or the jury found him guilty, and the Judge centenced him. They took an arrest of judgment and appealed to the Supreme orums, and the Supreme court reversed it and sent it back for trial, and I don't believe it has ever been tried again.

Mr. Ucoper: The dres these derective indictments? The District Attorney himself, dian,t he?

%r. Jimerson: J couldn't tell you that. 1 don't %now.

ur. Cooper: It is customary for a grana jury indictment to be drawn by the prosecuting officer, and they usually being non/mot skilled in the drawing of indictments, the prosecuting officer draws the indictment[and presents it to the grana jury, as educating their views?

Mr. Jimerson: Mas, sir.

Mr. U00per: The Grand Jury signs it and returns it to the Court, so the responsibility for the derective indictment fests upen the prosporting orriter himself? Mr. Jimerson: That might be so. I am not sure about that.

Mr. Cooper: How Long has the officer non-- the present State's Attorney in this County-- been in orrice? Mr. Jimenson: Circa Lecarber 1st, 1916.

Wr. Cooper: Iren thre erbezelement took place under the administration or his predecessor?

• . .

Mr. Jirersch: "I'uzzh? it ald. Mr. Corpert Ind fit was his predecessor that drew

that first derective infirment, then. That was his name? fr. Jimerson: I am app sure arout that, "r. Cooper. His mare as Dearles M. Tech, J toink-- Charles W. Webb or Charles P. Perc.

"r. Cooper: . You say the city has been plundered in previous cases. That wis the plumaering and ch you ned in mind?

Mr. Jimerson: They still the money and atole the cooks. They couling the samthing out.

Mr. Cooper: This moreg was it from the county treasurer's office, the source funds

Mr. Jimerson - Instaty Wreasury. The same gang nos is booking the protestor form of government for us 191.0/S.

Mr. Cooper: For sum and enterplad that time in

the city treasurer's office?

Mr. Jinerson: I agn't know as to the exact amount, Mr. Cooper. The records will snow it if anyone wants to go that deep.

Mr. Cooper: Up into the thousands? Mr. Jimerson: Oh yes, they took everything. They left the City Hail there. To was lucky to get it back. Mr. Cooper: It is a remarkable example of government of the people, by the reople and for the people. Mr. Reker: I wart to go on with this now. 2 Te hav- teen here for two weevs; most of the time has been-at least my questions have been to the city orticials. I have said little about the county orlicials. I thought . that I would note a mistable in doing so, but I felt it my auty from what I have heard here in the last too or three days -- I feel that I ought to injuite of somebody that When, and then you book the stand as a county conmissioner I felt you would know; so I have done it, and I am going a little farther.

now lone does your county official hold office? I'r. Jinerson: Four yoars.

"r. Raker: To you have any las of recall in this otate?

Mr. Jlasson: I don't think so.

Mr. Reker: Fave you a las shereby you can lischarge the non from his office for calfeasance or aisfeasinge in office?

Mr. Jimerson: If you can find him guilty to that effect.

"r. Raker: Have any charges ever been filed against the district attorney or his deputies for walfeasance or misfeasance in office?

> Mr. Jiwerson: Not that J know of, Mr. Raker: Or the sheriff or his deputies? Mr. Jimerson: No, sir.

Mr. Raker: Now I ought to know, but that isn't my business to know, the law of Illinois, but I will as you-you know-- if the district attorney's duty is to prosecute all these cases that core up in the police and justice courts?

Mr. Jimerson: /11 cases that the State arrests. Mr. Raker: Hes there been any complaint made as to laxity or the whitewashing of these cases by that official and his deputies?

Mr. Jimerson: J don't think so, Mr. Baker, except the one instance T toli you about, where Mr.Schmunleffel asked us to abolish the office of second assistant attorney.

ô32

Mr. Rokar: T mean as to origes alleged to have been committed, and consisted here in Wast St. Louis, that were grave cases?

Mr. Jimerson: That is the instance that I told you about.

"In. Enker: How can all these fellows get off, if the District Automorphis office, the Suate's Automorphis office is right on the job? How do they get out? Mr. Jimerson: Petter find a police force that goes and gets them and brings them in. There hasn't been three persons convicted of all the crimes that the papers published in the last ten months. They haven't fot caught, none of these murderers.

2131

Mr. Baker: They Laven't even caught them? Mr. Jimerson: J don't know of any a surdered being caught. I know of two or three fellows being sourdered, but J don't know of anybody being saught.

Wr. Raker: 800 and stre odd crimes committed?
Wr. Jimerson: That is the day it was given to me.
Mr. Raker: Ree cars convictions secured?

Mr. Jimerson: Very fex. I can't tell you how many. Mr. Raber: I bnow, but you can't lay it all to the police that there haven a been convictions. If a man is arrested, the District Attorney has detectives to assist him?

Mr. Jimerson: I say, Mr. Baker, that the police force never made it the arrests. They were wrable to catch the originals. There is the trouble.

"Ir. Raker: There has been only a few, or a small for part, of these 840 and some odd origes actually borgitted, where the farty has ever been arrested?

Mr. Jimerson: Mes, Sir; that is the fact. They never find ther. They conit find ther. Not that they ion't sant to, but they haven't got the securt of sen to do the sorr. I can get from here to Felleville-- I can

go fifty miles from here while they are getting the police together any place in this town, unless they have got them right in the station to have them right cut. It is the inability, the smellness of the force. There is the biggest cause of it all.

2132

Yr. Raker: Tell, the people are just practically unprotected, according to that?

"r. Jimerson: The present administration is trying to live within its appropriation, within the income of its money. It is trying to be accordinal. It has been economical in practically all departments to by knowledge. I am not trying to shield anybody; I don't try to shield anybody. They are trying to be economical in every department. I should say it has been; it has been economical in the folice department to our loss.

Mr. Rober: You cannot be economical in letting orige go ungunished, if it takes every dollar of the city's property.

Me. Jiabrann: No, sir.

Mr. Raber: Of course in doing this they can t exeved the appropriation?

"r. J'merson: No, sir.

Ir. Paker: Fut there has been no voluctary organization or effort to assist in the prosecution of this orime?

Mr. Simerson: No, not to my knowledge.

Ur. Reker: Tell, what is your ceases now that the citizens have such a light feeling upon this patter and don't take an active part?

Mr. Jimerson: Fell, sir, that is more then I can

2133

tell you.

ĉ33

Mr. Raker: Does it seer to be general? Mr. Simerson: It does. They hold council meeting after council meeting, and you won't find a citizen down there, unless one or two occasionally night come in. Mr. Raker: Have you a city ordinance here against carrying concealed weapons?

Mr. Finerson: Yes, sir; also a guate ordinance. Mr. Rever: That do these sen do for protection? To they carry them anyhow? Mr. Finerson: Tell, they did before the riot. Everytody set armed, even down to syself. Those are really

Wery for as arrea, even down to pressin. Hose are really the conditions. I am telling you what the conditions sere. "r. Raker: I am not doubting your word for a moment. You think it sets a general arring of the people of this town?

Mr. Jingerson: Everybody at sprmad; black and white. Those are the poinditions. Mr. Reker: And that has because they felt thay had no protection?

Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir, and the readers going around that the blacks were going to get the whites and the whites were going to get the blacks, and that kept things in a turnoil, and the jublications in the papers in regard to origon condition night after hight. I'll tell you the bettle of Tlanders had nothing on this place, any hight during the time.

2134

Mr. Raker: You heard the statement of the sitness--I think it was "r. "err-- about a sign being down here in therindon "Buy a gun. It is the duty of every citizen to be prepared to protect himself"? Or words to that effect? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir; Unble Charlie's passadop. Mr. Pater: That was that there for? That did that mear, as you understood it?

Mr. Jidærson: I thought it was an inducement to sell guns.

Mr. Saker: Did that apply to the negro or the shite man?

Mr. Charson: J thought it applied to the negro, from by experience.

"rt Raker: Thy do you dres thefereolusion?

lir. Jiwerson: Baceuse the abite aan very seldem bays a gun, as your pawrshorfreereds till show, in St. Louis or East St. Louis.

"r. Raker: You agan he very soldon buys a gun in a paunshop?

Mr. Jiuerson: Yes, sir.

Fr. Raker: The white people bought cons at the prepular places of sale, and bought pool ches?

Mr. Jizerson: I suppose they did. Then I bought by gun it has been eight or ten years ago -- I lought a good gun.

"r. Taker: Tell, these jeeple carried good guns, illast shey? They didnet carry worthless, obsciete guns that adn't shoot? They carried against thet would be affective? Mr. Jimerson: Yes, sir.

Mr. Raker: But the negroes, the negro population buy chear g ms, rather than to buy more expensive ones? And you think Uncle Charlie had this sign out to dispose of his sares to the negroes?

2135

Mr. Jimerson: Mr. Rayor, in answer to what J know about the negro guns, J have seen than have revolvers of the very best and very highest price. Now J don't know anything elout what they buy in the javnshops, what they charge for them. I never go into the pavnshops.

Mr. Raker: I was referring to this sign and its effect.

Mr. Minerson: They Lave nothing cheap there. Mr. Raker: They don't?

"r. Simerson: Not to by Phowledge. Four or five or six dollar/gens. You can see the signs on them in the windows. I surjose there are some down there now-- a window for them.

Mr. Raker: Dil the accentave to sarry guns too, or aid they have espiris when they went cut?

"r. Jimerson: Tell, I wouldnot allow by wife to go out by horself, unless she ran right over to her unple's just across the spreet, right appear through the neighbor's yerd, in the next yerd. That are the condition of the town, just boiling live that all the time, as "r. Werr said, and the shooting of these test officiers under to bell over. There is your real condition, and not organized labor. "r. Raker: Then the calculation of the automobile

in front of the folios station ras sufficient to hasp it

119

ĉ34

2136

flaring that day until it was removed?

Mr. Jimerson: It was removed about half past ten o'clock.

Mr. Raber: By your orders?

Mr. Maerson: "o; my suggestion. I gave no or-

Mr. Raker: Tell, was the talk generally that something must be done to remedy these conditions? Mr. Jimerson: The air was full of it, on every

streat corner, whether you talked to business men or whom, they all talked alike.

Mr. Baker: That was the character of those remarks? Mr. Efmanson: Well, they thought that the town was being overrow by originals and by people that couldn't find jobs.

Mr. Baker: That's all.

Mr. Johnson: If there are no other juestions, you may have used.

Vr. Tolf, will you come forward?

STATE BUT OF PHILIP FOLF, 2703 Fellevue

Avenue, Rast St. Louis, 711.

Philip Mr. Johnson: Mr. Wolf, is your name Rair Tolf?

Mr. Tolf: Yes, sir.

Mr. Johnson: You come of your can velition to

take a statement, entirely voluntary upon your part ?

"r. Tolf: Yes, sir.

Mr. Johnson: "jt" that inderstanding, J will sycar

121 2137 you. (The witness was here sworn by Mr. Johnson.) Mr. Cooper, will you interrogate the witness? Mr. Cooper: Your name is Philip Tol?? "r. Tolf: Philip Tolf; yes, sir. Mr. Cooper: where do you live? Mr. Jolf: 2703 Bellevue Avenue, Sast St. Louis, Illinois. Tr. Cooper: How long have you lived there, or in this of ty? "r. Tolf: About sever years. Mr. Cooper: That is your present busicess? Mr. Folf: T an working for the Valley steel Plant. Mr. Cooper: Now long have you been in their employ? Mr. Wolf: /hout two months and abal. Mr. Cogar: There were you employed before that? "r. Tolf: 10 the Alurinum Ore Corpery. "r. Conger: When did you leave the Aluminum Company? Mr. Tolf: The lfth of Arril last. "r. Cooper: How long had you beer in the employ of the Aluminum Ore Company? Mr. Tolf: About six years. Mr. Cooper: You left then, then, at the time of the stribe at that plant? Mr. Wolf: Yes, str. Mr. Cooper: The that the first or second day of the surike? Mr. Tolf: May say the first day of the strike.

122 2138 Yr. Cooper: The strike took place the night before, along about eight or nine or ten o'clock? Mr. Wolf: That is the time I left. Mr. Cooper: And you left on the night of the 27th or 28th? Mr. Wolf: Tell, dy last shift was worked on the 17th Ĭ... ----of Arril. Mr. Cooper: Tearuld say 17th, Mr. Tolf: Ind I dfdn t go back any more. • Mr. Cooper: You just on the 17th? Vr. Wolf: I stayed away from there after that. The strike was called shen I was to go to sork. It was my 635 turn to go on at 11 c'clock; and the strike was called betreen 10 and 11; Mr. Cooper: Tere you connected with the Employes' Protective Association7 Mr. Wolf: Yes, sir. • . Mr. Cooper: Consisting of some of the employes of that plant? "r. "olf: yes, sir. Mr. Cooper: Her wany neaters were there in that asso-

ofstion?

Mr. Welf: About 1800 at one time.

Mr. Cooper: That was your relation to that association?

Mr. Tolf: Cheimen of the trustees.

Mr. Cooper: Not many trustees were ther ?

Mr. Tolf: Ster.

h3 +22

2139

Mr. Cooper: Employes of the plant? Mr. Wolf: Yes, sir.

Wr. Cooper: How long did you act as chairman of the trustees of that association?

"Ir. Tolf: From the time it ses organized up to the present time.

Mr. Cooper: How long was it organized? How long before that strike?

"Ir. Coorer: 1916?

Vr. Wolf: 1910; yes, sir. .

IIr. Cooper: And you organized the protective associa-

Mr. Folf: Shortly after that.

Mr. Pooper: That was the first strike about? Mr. Polf: The company was pay maren in cash on the regular pay-day. To start the story cut as it should be, when this wan, Mr. Bucker, cash there as assistant superintendent they were paying on a bonus system at that time. I will say that the general facing of the employes in the plant at that time was very good. Everylody seemed to be fairly well entiafied with porditions, and up to that time I can't recell of any later trachles or any strikes or any broubles where new were dissatified with their positions or

mages. After Mr. Rucker cane there it appeared as though he mas more of an efficiency man then anything else. Ken were cautioned about ringing their clocks at just the point the whistle would blow on-- that is to say, they were supposé ed to ring from five to fifteen minutes before whistling time, so that they could be on their jobs. And they regulated the rate of pay.

Mr. Cooper: You rean-- did he request that? Mr. Folf: He sure did.

Fr. Cooper: Then you say they zere supposed to. You mean Fr. Pucker requested when he came there that you ring from five to fifteen minutes before marting time?

Mr. Wolf: Yes, sir. And as the cld custom had been that non came in there when the whistle blew, sometimes if they were late nothing was said about it.

Then after that, the rate of gay, the way they paid there it seened give the nen worked on a bonus system and they were increasing the capacity of the flant, and they rated you at a regular rate of gay, and they paid you on a bonus system. Say, for instance, I was rated at 275 a month, and my may would run for the or three months, run up to 180 or 590 a month. Then they would cous along with a put, and they would cut me down to also t 160 a month, and of course that in itself begun to disjust the apployes.

"r. Cooper: "C. weit a minute. Just explain what soluteen by the "bonus system" and how they came to make these pass, or the reason they assigned for the cats. Just explain that in detail so it will so inco the record. ,

Mr. Wolf: Well, so far as I can-- as J could understand it.

Mr. Cooper: You say yours was [75 a month?

2141

636

Vr. Tolf: Yes, sir.

"r. Cooper: Now start there.

"r. Volf: For instance, I has rated at 175 2 zonth, a month and I would run along rithin that \$75 Aa few months, and as the plant increased in capacity, increasing capacity of the plant run along, and my pay would probably then run to \$60 or \$90 for a courie of acenths. Then they would core along and set a new rating, and they would rate 17 pay 10ser, so that it sould equalize up in, say, six months or a year's tire, equalize up so that by rate would be about 775 a month. /rd of course that in itself kind of disgusted some of the employes. Lots of the d'dnit understand it at first, and after several outs there was more disgusted, and Mr. Rucker when he first came to the plant, he sent around to the men and goks very nice to them and got all the information he could -- seemed to be a regular little Cod, you know, and after he become nore acquainted he besome more strict -- more strict than Mr. Fox was hirself tefore "r. Bucker care there, and conditions all through the plant seemed to get more strict in every way, shape and form.

Finally they out out raying the real cash soney, and inid then in checks. Tell, a lot of the new Micked about that; and shen the last streak as knoken say then "r. Bucker had notices josted that the new wouldn't receive their pay on the corpany's time ary some; they would receive it on

1-5

their own time after 5 o'clock.

2142

"r. Cooper: Tell now, just explain that-- on the company's time or on their own time? That do you mean? Just explain it.

Mr. Tolf: Tell; on the regular pay-days, on the methy 6th and 27rd of the sonth, ofter the noon-hour for junch, the 12:30 whistle would blos and they juid the men off on the company's time. The men took their lunch from 12 to 12:30 and then sorked from 12:30 to 3:30 or 5 o'slock. "In. Cooper: Ind they juid them after 12:70?

"r. Tolf: They paid that after 13: "O, on the company's time. They posted notices that there would be no sore ray on the conjergie time; that the men sould be paid on their own time. The 7 o'block shift that sent off satch in the soming sould be paid after 7 o'clock, and the shift that worked from sever to three . in the afternoon would be paid off after 3 o'clock, and the shift that corked from 7 in the sorning till five at night would be paid after 3 violock. And of course that sculd let some of the man get home probably at seven or eight choices at night, because there was hitte a number of men to be paid off there, that sorked that shift. I sould judge there was at least eight or nine hundred rem to be paid off after 3 o'clock, and as it was in Cotrker, 5 o'clock legins to get practy dark. So the men in the machine shy protested against that in the sorning. They sent a consistee to the office to inform the marage. Att that no jay after 12 c'elock, no sork-- after 12:30, I

should say -- and when 12:30 care the men, the mechanics from all over the plant -- of course the news spread out, you know- it spreads out awful wick in a plant of that kind. They all come to the machine shop while they were eating dinn-r and had this rectirg. The machine shop is about 400. feet long and 250 or 350 feet wide, and the mechanics voted to stand by what -- by their committee, that they would not sory after 12 o'clock if they didn't pay after 12:70. So after 12:30 when the whistle blew the zen sat on the benches around, some on the floor, and when they didn t receive their pay they didn, twork, and they continued to stay there the falance of the afternoon. That was on Saturday. The next cording was Sunday abrning. There was a number of mechanics ordered out to work, some for the jurpose of taking care of the maintenance of the plant and break down and such as that there.

2143

On Saturday night the men had a meeting downtown in the Fagle Fuilding, and they concluded down there that no man should work till be not his pay. I will say the night burch out there did no work, the mechanical line, and the next day when the day force have out there that was ordered out on Binday, they sent out and sat down on the benches again, as they did Saturday afternoon, and a great number of them were sent home. I had a brother arongst them that was a lipefitter, and he was sent out there and sat on a bench, and his forewan told him "Tell, Tolf, I din't like to do it, but it has to be inne. I have got orders if you win't work, to send you home." So he went home.

127

On Monday worning, when these men all returned to work, their cards were taken out of the rack in the check office. They had no jobs. That I mean by the "check office", for the benefit of the Commission here, they have a check system where they keep the time. Then a man goes in the takeshis card from the rack on one side of the clock, and his mucher is on the card, and he juts it into that clock and rings the clock, and on that card it prints the time that you ring in, the day and date and year, and then you take and lay it on the other side of the clock in the other rack, where your number is. Then you leave the flant in the evening after your day's wory is over, you ring your card and rut it on the other side. So when this body of new came out there, I would judge about six or eight hundred mechanics, to the operating d-partment, and . ert on about their lusiness and received their pay. I was working in the power-house at the time, classed under the operating department. I sorked on and was working at night.

2144

Useday sorning when 7 cans out there I found that this six or eight hundred men were standing on the outside of the sheek office, and I searned incediately that **minim** their cards weren, t on the rack, and went back and looked and saw that they weren, t there, and the racks were almost enjoy, with the exception of a few.

I rarg out my card and stood around there a little while and taiked to some of the boys and went home. After I got home I had a trip over the river. I went over the

885

2145

river, and on coming back an hour or so later I saw a parade here in town-- thet is, sorvingmen. I could see that, and as I neared up closer to them I found out it was the Aluminum One force that had been rocked out there. They had marched, I learned later, to the May Hall, and had a seeting.

I sent on home and sent to sork that night at the usual time. I started at 7 clolody, and the next norming when I come out I was handed a bill from the boys. It said "Strike on for an eight-hour day and better sorking conditions." Of course I stood around and talked to the boys for a while.

Mr. Cooper: Fru had an eight-hour day before that? Mr. Tolf: Core of the departments there did. The operating signat departments, some of them, had an eight-hour day.

"r. Cooper: The others did not?

Mr. Wolf: The mechanical department was working, I think, at that time nine loars and shalf, and I will say for myself, at that time I was working 12 hours. There has been an eight-hour slift in the engine room, and one of the toys happened to be off sick, and the other two filled in the extra four hours alieve to make the sight hours.

"r. Cooper: Not long had you worked 12 hours a day there?

"r. Tolf: Tell, J worked there about three years 12 hours a day, before the eight-hour day was in existence. That at this time there was a young failow working there who was bothered with rheuratism. He could work probably

a couple of months and would be off a couple of meeks, and just at this time of course when he was off it was a pretty hard proposition to break a new man in on a job like that for just a couple of weeks in the engine room of that bind, and they didn to bother with breaking a man in. They just let the other two men fill in. They did that all through the power-house. Therever one man was off, the other two men filled in to make up the eight hours for that man she was off.

2146

This Wonday night I went to nork as usual at 7 o'clock, and worked all night, and at 7 o'clock Tuesday night when I cane out I was handed this slip, this till, this poster. The men were out on strike ther for better working conditions, and they succeeded in getting a greater part of the isy shift to stay out.

"r. "color: You say you had been sorving for three years from 7 cholock at wight until 7 cholock in the corning?

In. Folf: At that time T was working from six at night till six in the norming. That was a h2-hour day, and throughout the givent, with the exception of the machanics. They worked ten hours, two shifts. In the operating dapartment they had one shift from six p.s. to six a.m., and tix a.m. to six p.m., 12 hour shifts. The mechanics worked te. hours, from 7 till 5:30 with 30 minutes for dimear.

Then J als hended this slip J stated that there ar and fortion of all the day shifts stayed out, come out on maximum strike with the boys, sith the sechenical depertrent that had be mout-- age been looked out. Then I

130

ĉ3Ĵ

went home, took by usual sleep, and about 5 o'clock J got up and went out in the front yard, and the chief engineer, the rer I was working under, rat de at the front yard, and he says BI will extent you to be over to work tonight." "Tell", I said "does it loop live there is going to be any trouble gatting in over there? If there is, I am not going over, Leosuse there is a big ocal file over there, and it is hard to climb." "No", no says "we got everything arranged now. The consistue will wait on you shen you once out there. They've got the flent practically crippled, but the engine rece and the botter recentill run for fire protection, and 7 will expect you to be out there. " "Tell, I'll go cut there, and if the Consistee instructs se to go in, I'll go in; but if you expect se to seab, you sight as well get another car." "Well now", he says, "Yolf, it's all right; . everything is Final. You don't have to seab. You go out and report to the envoittee. They'll till you to go in." Mr. Tooler: A possible of your association of er:107-s?

2147

131

"r. Telf, To, there was no association at that time. This is the first time. There was no association.

"Co the consister, when I sent out there-- I want out and reported to the consister, and they told as to go passed and go in to work, and if I fult like joining them, they would let us know then I sume out that there would be nothing on me on abcount of by sorking, and that they had these provious cade for the master mechanic and a man

to orms in and run the engine room and the kriler room until they seen they couldn't get a sectimement, and then they protably could rull that.

2148

Te arryed on then until Thursday meraling. I sant to say at that time that the company furnished -- while in the plant I didn't carry any core sugger at night. I ate suppor over there. Te had a nice spread; a big aluginus coffee pot for making coffee, and all kinds of stuff of all Mids, plenty of cigars. Previaus to that strike we sere not allowed to stoke in the glant at all. If a can see caught scoking he was dischanged, but as soon as that strike are called we could head mercund the engine rosa with a give in our rouths or a sigar. In fact, I year down to the lavatory where where had all of this staff here and carried armidads of it up to the argine room to the boys there. We had ghemty of clears and planty of eats and elgarettes as well. But as far as hear and abiskey was concerned at that time, I didn't see any.

On Thursday Morning when I came cant, the boys told me that they had decided to jull the engine roor.

Co we got together,/the ergine room, and we had a little meeting in the fall grounds off on the side of the plant, and we dreak up our schedule that we wanted our rate of pay, and our hours, little "ifs" and "ands" that goes in a scale; and I and two more of the boys were aprointed on what they called the executive consittee, about helf a mile and that consistee was meeting over in another field/from where we was on the other fide of the plant, and after we were appointed we went over there, and then Mr. Fox sent for the consistee. There were 57 men in all in that consistee, 57 men and one chairman.

2149

We sent into the machine shop, and Nr. Fox said-made a nice little talk there and said that the Aluminum One Company was raking nore somey now and could afford to hav the employes a little wore. He offered to give them an eight-hour day the first of the following year, and a little increase in wages, and he didnet want no trouble-hed never hed may trouble, and we were all good intelligent boy-, and he we ted to Weep us. He made a nice little talk.

Te want out, and that night reported to the general hody, and the whole Aluminum works at that time, all the angloyees, care to the fall at 20th and Louisiana Pouleward, and there they decided not to accept what Hr. For warted to give them. After the conwittee brought in their report, the body decided not to accept that. They had provised Mr. Tox they would notify him is ediately

133

at the adjournment of the meeting whether they would accept it or not, and if I can remember right, the committee want out and telephoned to Vr. Fox about 11 o'clock, or 11:30 at night, and Vr. Fox asked if the conmittee was still in session or if the conmittee would wait for him if he would come over where we ware, and the committee sold the would, and he said "I'll be right over just as fast as my little Ford will bring we."

2150

134

It was only a short time until Mr. Fox case, and he was esported to the front there, and after he was informed that the body of per had rejected his proposition, he said "mell, T don't Provident else to do", and everything was judet, I guess, for the ricutes, and finally he seld "rell, boys, what do you want?" So every department had their schedule out, as the evene room did, and one at a time-- there was about, J juess, 24 or 25 different departments-- and as they were harded to Mr. Fox he read ther over and he said "There is nothing in there that the /luminum Corpany can't pay", and he laid it down and says "I'll approve it and pay it." He granted every d mard, all demands, and gave us some things that we didn't ask for, and when the question of ray-day cade up he says "Boys, The iste you will/be satisfied if I would bring the pay right pround to your work, and you wouldn't have to worry shout it while you are working." - Espented all demands, and some things we didn't ask for, and I think the increase encurted to grout 30 per pert. Fo it was just a worbal

2151

agreement, this was, no signatures subscribed or crything else. The took Mr. Fox on his word of honor as a good citizen. The always believed in him before-- never caught him in a lie, and he himself had always treated us pretty nice and we thought pretty well of Mr. Fox.

Received in the set of the set back to work the next norming-- in fact, some of the set left the hall that night a 2:30 and wert over to the plant. Some of the engineers volunteered to go in and help start up the engines and did do it. I want over next sorning syself and worked a little while, and everything wont on for a little unite, and finally the boys devided they had better organize, and they organized into the Aluminam Ore Protective Association. About 1600 set joined it.

Thirgs went on for a short while, and finally a tig lay-off came. The corrany laid off pitte a number of some that had been there for years, old some. They laid off probably 20° per, and Mr. Fox had agreed that the culest man should always be bept on the job and the newest man lat out first, so at a meeting of the association the a r appointed their consistees and pert to see Mr. Fox about that, and Jues one of the consistee.

At first we saw Mr. Rucker: Mr. Fox assn't in torn, and J gointed out to Mr. Rucker that these man lived in Dest 20. Louis and they asse old remand rught to be litter their jobs back, and some of the never remought to be left out; and he said, well, he said, they had

completed their construction work and they lidnet have any use for the men. So I put the proposition up to him. I told him. I vorked in the coal vines one time and when business got slack in the coal rines the ren generally doubled up. That is, if there was three men in a room, one could take the days of a week, and the next two days one of the other can would take off, and that would give the three men each four days a week, and J told him, "Couldn't you lay abunon of men off this week and jut some of those ren on, and this phonge the thing eround? I is t would be willing syself to give a week to help been these can angloyed, because I telieve that by spring-time can will be shares and you will be plad to have these men." "Oh yes", he said, "we'll be gled to have them, but that system son't fork at all." I shall tried for the hours to induce Mr. Ruthar to take back the old wer, or to take some arrangements of some kind to beep these men erricyed.

2157

Nr. Cooper: You seen old asn or former exployes? Nr. Tolf: Former employes. Then J say "old ren" I seen new she have been employed there for a number of ysers, five or ten years-- tro or three years. Last summer they exployed whole lots of men baceuse they had lots of a neutrotion work and it took nots of new men, and I thought the devices should be left out first. That is in eccordance with the treatment that Yr. For hed agreed to do.

Fo aft-r we talked it ower sich "r. Rudber, while we finally, the meat day, saw Nr. Fox. We couldryt is anything with him. Then a week or so later there was another

042 -

2153

bunch of men laid off. They laid off, J guess, fifty or sixty men, and a day or two later they lived a nurber of men.

Mr. Cooper: Moout when was this--Mr. Joif: This was-- I can't receiver the exact date, but it was after the strike, a souple of months after the strike-- around about close to Christmas. And they hired new ren in these rents places. They were laying rem off, you know, that had worked there for years and had taken an active part in this association, and they would hire new men in their places. They would probably come along in the filefitters' garg and lay of? ten or theire Hipefficture, and a day Example after tempertor they would hirsten or welve. Then they would go into the machinists. They said off one membrins there, then they lad three off, and when the counities, the intevance conmittee, went up there and asked the reason for laying off these ser, "Tell", they said "we have to make a out in the gang." "Tell now, Mr. Hoke was one of the rephinists you haid off. He is an old war and dould nessrow being laid off. He is a good mechanic, a good worker, steady on the job." The answer that Mr. Rucker gave us was that the reason they laid Mr. Hole oft was because he had taken an active part in folities in Mast St. Louis.

Then there was another ran laid our in the sheet metal department nemed Herrin. Herrin was treasurer or tur association. As lay before Perrin was laid our--

the day he was laid orr -- he rurtured himself, and when he got so that he could get out again he sent out to see the sur-righterdent or assistant superintendent, Mr. Rucher, about it, and esked his that he intended to do about it. He says "Tell, of coursefyou are reptured we will have to take cars or you. You go to the hospital and you will be all fixed up. Get operated on, and just as soon as you are able to work agein, come back on your old job." So Herrin did that, and sher he got ready to scale back to work he reported to "r. Ruther, and "r. Rucker told vin "Yes, you can come hack to work, but understand me, derrin, that was you getting uses you left here?" . "74 a day as a mechanic." "Tell", he says "he aren, t hiring any fore we chanics now. Thu will have to some back here es a hondy can." The covery had call up their rings they sculdr, thire any core rechardes, but usual size all "damay ment and the Landy sen scule receive atoms (3 a day. The Rechanics for 04.20. It erreares from what I could get

2154

shat the conjuny value is isdue the §4.25 back down to about P3.59, or [3] and instead of hiring a asohanic outright they would hive him as a hardy ren are let nim work and ray up, are he had just about as such ohards of marking and ray up as a louse has of animaling up a pressed role. de heal of charde in the horly. Then you got at a place you songet there on the price question.

and is the day the tring continued on, to lay orr old men and but the tages in several departments, and trey

ĉ43

discrizinates against men, and on one oppasion--

2155

xr. Ucoper (interposing:) That did they discriminate against them form wr. Tolr: Well, the only reason that I could see,

or anytody else-- the runor that was apping the men was tecause they took active part in the association. "In. weeper: You started to say "on one coession".

ur. Poir: 1 apt to say-- I will tring that part in later.

ints association dwindled four till there were just a fer humaned left. These remeas lafa our as they belonged to the association. It appeared as though they were trying up get the outside den first, and then after the leaders had no rolletters they could easily bick the leaders out, and it appeared in the plant as though every dan's job was going to be gotten that was in that strike. They started to clean the remout, so the association-- it didn't appeal to we very strong, and I dian it think it was strong enough to hold up on a later proposition, for a later organization-- in fact it has not a tone fine later organization; it was just a interpretation, but it was organized to view of yeep the per trgetader.

well, I conterred the sore of the isoor leaders in this tour-- some of the observess age to. I thought it would be - good iden to organize that placs-- that is, under the formion Februation of Labor-- if it could be dong.

i conferred with some or the labor leaders, and they advised me to get the corrittees together, so I finally got a consisted ingetuer from the Aluminum Ore employes, some of the men from the engane room. I tried to get some nen from everyddpartment, from every craft, you huow, live riperitters, machinists, millwrights, carpenters, scre i nom the operating department; and we did get together and meet some of the fusiness agents from the local unions in Mest et. Jouis. We met then in the Eagle Hall, and te discusses says of organizing that plant under the American Mederation of Labor, and of course I told that to a number of the engloyes out these, and it got around adong the plant, and everyboay seemed to think that was what was ne messary out there, that we gight be able to organize that place and hold our jobs, and if we didn that the movidn't , have a job very long, decause the greater number of those men and had vorked there at that time were already iristed cut, gone aray from here. Lots of thes couldn't even get jobs in term. They had to go out or term to get jobs, and I can tay at the that the company had ther terred from just cther joes, but <u>ip</u>/erreacthat they couldr't get any fork unless they went out or tota, and shen the Aluninum Company rould put on pen these can would come there and only out an would arritection, and they while store be rejected by the ite-

2156

tor or they were never called. And I noticed at that time, too, that there was more negroes coving into the glant, a

140

đ٠

greater number of niggers were coming in there. It appeared fas though where they left one white when out they hired a nicker in his glace where they could, with the exception of mechanics. I noticed, too, at the employment office every morning, that there were plenty of white nen there, and T know that her told so that had been left out there, had been laid ef, that they sent out there for meeks at ma a time and estud in front of that office, and had rade the or three different applications for employment, and had never less called; but that a colored man could walk right up there in the grows, and show they come out there they were just liring colored as right and left, and the white men stored by and looked on. Of course they couldn't get employment there, and I guess the same thing prevailed at the packing louises and all the other tig industries. Naturally that is go some place to work, and some left town. That is my so many white new have left this town. That is shy many are not here to work, because when they sent to these glades trey sculin't hire them, and they had to live. "reditions aren't so that a wan oan live a viole year stillout institut. If he can't get work here he has get to go some line, and the white war, in my estimation, was grastically gashed cut of Hast St. Louis.

2157

So them no met in the Eagle Hall hore, and of source the corpary Stand out that - I presume it found out-- that we were thefay to erganize the place onder the American Federation of Lebor. So Mr. Rucker came adom into the

engine room one day, and he wanted to have a talk with me. He met me-- I was eating by dinner, and he come up and says "How do you do, Wolf? How are you? How is everything running?" "Pretty good, Mr. Rucker." "Wall, how's everything with the association?" "Well, pretty fair, Mr. Bucker." And as I blowed the whistle there at the Aluminum plant, it was time to blos the whistle, and I had to walk away from him, and the whistle was about fifty feet from where I was at -- for the 12 of aloch shistle Nour-- so I asked over there to blow the shistle, and Vr. Ruckar followed me over where. The says "Wolf", na siys "how about the association?" "Well", I said "I told you over there J guess it's all right." He says . "There is a whole lot of noise in this engine room here. This big engine makes a lot of noise, and them rumps back there -- I can't hardly hear you talk. Thy don't you come of to the office some time?" "Well", I said, "Ir. Rucker, the last wine T was up to the office you didn't give to any saisfection. You dissuated as and everything else." "Well", he sars, "you doke by to the critice", he said "when you get done corving. I want to have a talk ith you. I Aculi like to have a little conversation with you?, le said. "mail", I soil wid I am called on the carriet for sous reason or other, I will have to go ar and take my mediofre", Thuess. So as said "All right; J'll arai; you after three o'clock". So after 3 o'clock that day I went to Mr. Europeria office. I went of three to siz office

2158

₹43

2159 ...

and the office boy up there informed me that he was in another building, in Mr. Sauderis office, and had left "cri for me to come there." So I went down there and "r. Faulers and Mr. Rucker was in the office, and when I grame up to the sindow Mr. Rucker Lectoned me to othe on in, and T went in, and immediately Mr. Sauder, after saying "How do you do" to se, and shaking hands, walked cut of the door and left Mr. Rucker and I in the room. Mr. Pucker started out by talking about family affairs, shout low many children T had -- served to know if T had progerty; wented to know her long I had been here-- just a geheral nice conversation, and finally asked me what the American Faderation of Labor was fring at the present tice. "Tell", J said "Vr. Rucker, J loast know such alout it." I give think at that the that it was my of his Lisiness. Te hedn't asked him for anything. So h. finally told ro, he said, "Wolf, I see that that association is going to push through. I thick you will make St Lo and J was t you to try and fostall the sick fund in they there, and I want you to do all that you can to keep that thing a moving, bucause", he says "you have as

don, t and the American Federation of Labor to light in this plant, and T want that association to go on", and he says "I think that you are the man in the plant here that that got the output over these sen, and you appear to be will to lead they around by the nose." These are the croit he expressed it in, and he says "This plant

here has done away with their permanent exployment funds that they had there a year or so before, where they paid a man two per cent on the amount of soney that he earmed,. and he said, "Se were figuring on justing in some kind of a pension system, and they are slow in getting it figured out in Piststuril", and he says "a pension system for all of our plants rouldn,t work right, because conditions are different Lore then they are in Bauxite, Arkensas, and in Faltimore, and these different plants, and so", he says "we are coing to try to establish something here to benefit our erglogie. "ow", he says "you can go allead and arrange same Find of a sick benefit where, if a man is off sick a week or the weeks, he will get 55 or \$6 or \$7, and that will help tide utm over his hardships, help ray his drotor lills and such as that there." He says "Not I want you to get husy", and, he says, "I.will help you all that I can; I'll use all ay energy, and I'll de ever thing in the scrid I can to helifeet that started, but rerecter, Alters all things, not only aust know that I am implicated in it, or that the company is Inglicated in this, but you and me. I don't want you even to tell your own sife that I told you to go shead with this thing and J will book you up." He says "J Ynow it will take time; J 'mov it .'ll take sonay, but that will be all right", he says, "I will take care of all that for you." "Tow", I mid "Tr. Racker", I setd "I didn't come ap here

2160

144

for anything like that. I fidnet boos what you wanted to speak to me about." I said "I'll go on with my mission in the association, and whatever I am interested in just the same. This takes no bearing on me." Fut he urged re, he says "Well now, Tolf, you study this matter over and", he says, "don't get on the wrong read now. You want to go up the kill, and not go doin." And of course I didn't want to go on any further with that conversation.

I picked up my hat and seys "well, Vr. Rucker, I guess J'll have to go for the day. It's getting time, and I don't sant to take up any some of your valuable time, and sant to get home. It's getting late." So he got up again and jut his hard on sy should a and told me, "Nor, Tolf, remarker, it will take time, I know it will, and it will take a wittle money, but that will be all right; I'll take cars of thet."

So I left, and I thirk that very night, or the rast night, we had another meeting scheduled with the representain tives of organized lebog/form here, the fusiness agent and our convittee, which a will call the Federation convittee, that I had joked at the plant to meet with these labor leaders and discuss a tay of organizing the men at the Aluminum Ore Company. We hadde meeting the men at the Aluminum Ore Company. We hadde meeting the men at the Aluminum Ore Company. We hadde meeting the next night, and the men that was the chief of the Burns retective Agency out there-- they had some Durns can out there-- T understood they mede-- plain bothes men. My understabiling

2161

was that they were there to beer an eye open on the plant and see that the place wasn't blowed up, or tried to outch pro-Germans and such as that there.

2169

Mr. Cooper: The millian J. Barns Detective Mency? Mr. Fold: yes. They had den there, and there sas ser there in the engine room there all the time-- two men in the second room there bey and night, and throughout the jient, all over. I don't thos just he bany they had, but they had juite a number of them, and the san that was chief of those fellows, that anted as their chief -- the young fellow -- came to me one evening after ve had this meeting and told me, "Yos, Wolf", he says -- " he came to me first and asked me if by name was Wolf. I anid "Yes." we says "Would you come into the engine rcom?" I says "Yes." He says ""olf; I cant to put you on your guard. There is the fellors in this plant trying to get your job. "ou", he says "Watch yourself." "Tell", y said "will you tell so who they are?" """ell", he says "they are officials." "well", I said "tell me sho they are. I den't know who to setch. I as not doing anything, Lut I'd like to know allo they are just for carlosity's ande. J denit hnow as J at going to give ther any Stance to firs me. They right by me off." He says "They sant to jet rid of you, and they've got to have a reastnable excuse, laceuse they fear you. They are afreid that you educt be able to juli the new fith yea. They don't know as greenen, but toogn sight to allo up ull the new with

ĉ47

you, and if they fired you you night be able to preats a strike." "Non", I said, "that you teld that, if you den't tell me who teld you, I'll make it known that you have teld me, and the officials, wheever they are, will know you have teld me; and now unless you tell me the names I ar going to make it public; I'm going to turn you up." "Tell", he said, "protect me, if you can", he says, "Rudisell is one, the master mechanic, and Rucker is another, the assistant superintendent." All right; trat's the end of that.

2163

So I said nothing to no one about it. Then a few days later Vr. Rudisell came into the ergine room one day about one o'clock--

Mr. Cooper (interposing:) The is he?

Mr. Folf: The master methanic of the Alusian Ora Ourpany. He passed me tao or three vides, and finally called me outside-- souled as and took we outside, pulled his gloves off and three them on a barrel and says "Tolf, what's the matter with you?" "Thy, Rudy"-- as we always called him-- "Rudy, I dever fait latter in my life. I don't know as there is anything from with re. Thy?" "Tell", he says, you arread to sant to start trouble around here." — as mays "You went and told the men loan here-or sale the astertion-- that every canes ray check world here to organ through the consistory within six romble in this plant." — Now they have a consistory out there, just started, where they isounded to sell to the men working there-- sell productes-- T glass anything from a medle

to a threshing redine, if you ordered it, at cost price, and from what I could take from expressions that meant what the ziners used to do some years back in the mining anys. The n-r aculd live in hiuses cared by the Mining -Contany; by their processes from the mining company's store, and their mothing, and everything hould all be daducted off their gay. I understand that was what they did in these mining complete bafort there was any organization, any union in the casy. J understand that that has all teen done a ay altonos, and py understanding is that that is shat he neart. I told bin, I said "": Fudersill, I ar corry to say but I d'dnot make any expression of that Mrd. Filler's tell anybody about your complement. In fact, live bright things there ryself and bought them reasonable." "Jell", he said, "you said it now, and that's the end of it." "Well", I shid "J didn't say it. "Dw, Budy, you tell me the told you, and onless you tell re gio told you, I'll other you a dann liar." "Well", he says "the fact of the matter is I hant to get rid of you arysay, and now", is says "Top is just about as good a time as any. I think I'll just grab you by the neck and bick you progletely out of the plant. " And I stood there, reached up and got ay het, and I throwed it on the floor and said "Fudy, gou've done that two or three different tires to suce of the men around here, but you ban,t do it to sa fitheat a fight. "C. let's have it cut. If you think rules just His shough to Mick me cut

2164

1:8

of this plant, I'm big evough to take you on any say you part to come. If you get on, J'11 try to inload you. I'11 give you a fight any way, shape or form you mant it. Now start in, if you mant to get rid of me." He says "You're creating too muchisbor trouble around here." I says "I haven t done anything." "Nes, you have", he says "In going to kick you enabletely out of the rlant." "Well", I says "here J am, start in. If you blok re cut of the plant, all right. If you don't birk no out of the plant it will be all wrong with you if you start arything." Well, is finally pileted down. "Well, he says/, "from nos on you tend to your business and I'll let you go." "You ain t letting me go, because you ain't started yet. You ain't got hold of me. I have attended to my business and ar point to continue to do as J have." So a courle of accordings after that "r. Huij/sell came into the plant again, on a Sunday morning. He says "Good sorning, Tolf." "Good corning, Fudy." He asked as about a new jump that had been installed in there, and was the trouble with it, and I answered him that if he finit know as a paster mechanic, I surely as a dub mechanic didn't know either, and that was a fact. Finally . a get to talking about where Fudersell lived, and he told me that he hadnet suppt well the sight before, there has a great big harmer, steam harver, a forge, working over there where he was it, and that has er, he says "sorks all the time and keeps To avake." And Probing he told he that they were build-

2165

ing a fight in Baltimore, and he said that it was a nice big flace, a fine flace to live, and that he was going there pretty soon. He was going to as' for a transfer there, /and that he was going to take a whole lot of wen from this flant up there just as soon as that flant was confleted, and he says "Increadilities fine chance for you up there, Wolf." I said "Budy, Hest et. Louis is lood enough for me. I don't want to go up there." He says "I'll take you along when I go." I says "I won't go with you. I'm all wight here. I think if you get he up there in Faltimore I'll be apay from the bunch down here. I'll be up with you, and I may take up some marning and have to walk home, so I think I'd betwar stay here."

So the company laid off a man by the name of John Simon, after Mr. Merrin had not accepted this proposition from Mr. Eucher to come back to the plant to work for (3, where he was getting [4.23 before.

Mr. Johnson: The Corrittes all adjourn now until 10 clober tesorrow morning. You will come back, Mr. Jolf.

(Thereuron, at 5:30 ofelock j.m., the Consittee edjourned until 10 ofelock a.m., Thurslay, November 1, 1917.)

_ _ _ _ _ _ _